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LEGAL SERVICES PROGRAM OF THE OFFICE OF
ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 1969

U.S. Senate.
Subcommittee ox Employment, Manpower, and Poverty

ol- THE ( JoMMTTTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Washington, B.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:45 a.m.. pursuant to notice, in room 4232,

New Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chairman of the

subcommittee
)
presiding.

Present : Senators Nelson (presiding), Yarborough, Kennedy, Mon-
dale, Cranston. Hughes, and Javits.

Senator Nelson. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Poverty and
Manpower will come to order.

Our first witness is the distinguished Donald Rumsfeld, Director of

the Office of Economic Opportunity, and Terry Lenzner, OEO Legal
Sen ices Director. The subcommittee is very pleased to have you here

this morning. Mr. Rumsfeld.
I understand that Senators Kennedy and Mondale have brief state-

ments. I have a brief one to present. "We have a long list of distinguished

witnesses here this morning, and it is going to require discipline on the

part of all of us if we are going to hear them in the time available.

We are here to listen to expert testimony on the legal services pro-

gram of the Office of Economic Opportunity—a program which has
earned some of the highest praise and some of the sharpest criticism

of all our various programs designed to fight poverty.
It appears that the legal services program has become the frontline

battleground of the war on poverty. I think the legal profession,

which is well represented here today, should be proud of the fact that

some of the most significant action on the most serious domestic crisis

of our time is taking place in this program—a program which seeks to

right the deepest wrongs of our society through the traditional legal

processes.

To me, it is highly significant that we have the kinds of witnesses

we have here today to speak up in behalf of this program.
The subcommittee is deeply appreciative of these witnesses for their

willingness to stand up and be counted at a time when it would be much
easier to pass by on the other side of the road. I especially appreciate
the willingness <>f the administration and the American Bar Associa-

tion to volunteer testimony on this issue at this time.

The significance of the witnesses here today should not be missed by
those who have come to believe that the opportunities and rights of the

poor are being ignored or actively opposed by something called the

establishment.

(1)



Most of the witnesses here today could be characterized as a part of
the establishment—the administration, the legal profession, the large
universities, the municipalities. Yet these witnesses are here to discuss
with us how we can reform conditions in our society, how we can bring
about, constructive institutional change.

I think this reflects a healthy condition in our society, and I wanted
to call attention to it.

Our first witness will be the Honorable Donald Rumsfeld, Director
of the Office of Economic Opportunity.
Mr. Rumsfeld, we greatly appreciate your willingness to testify

here today. I understand you had to cancel another speaking engage-
ment to be here. We realize the heavy burden you have assumed in tak-
ing over a large agency with a difficult assignment, and we are very
pleased that you have been able to take the time to be here with us
today.

^
I wonder, Mr. Rumsfeld, if you would permit Senator Kennedy and

Senator Mondale to make a statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD M. KENNEDY, A U.S. SENATOR PROM
THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Senator Kennedy. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make some very
brief remarks and then I would like to have included in the record a
more complete statement.

First of all, as a member of the committee, I want to commend the
chairman for having these hearings on a matter which, I think, is of
great importance and significance and for placing public light on what
I feel has clearly been one of the most successful programs of the OEO.

I have seen this success in my own State of Massachusetts, where
some 15 programs are bringing to many of the poor and disadvan-
taged a sense of hope and a sense that their rights are for the first time
getting the kind of consideration and protection which I think all of
us would like to see for all of the citizens of this country.

I am distressed, as I know many of my colleagues are, by the action
that was taken by the Senate in approving Senator Murphy's amend-
ment. I feel that in light of the program's success the current attempts
to give the Governors the absolute power to veto specific legal services
projects is most unfortunate. For it is clear that a Governor's veto
will virtually kill many of the best programs in a number of ways.

It would destroy the traditional independence of the bar from politi-

cal interference. It would restrict the lawyer's ability to represent the
best interest of his clients, for he will have to consider not just the legal

rights but also the political implications. It would result in the imme-
diate ban of several effective and therefore controversial programs. It

would discourage bright young lawyers from joining the legal service

projects.

It Mould end the decentralization and local initiative which charac-
terize the present programs. It would remove an important check on
arbitrary or illegal action by Government officials. It would, in effect,

be nothing short of a disaster for the legal services program and a

tragedy for the poor.
I am proud and pleased that many citizens of Massachusetts have

stressed their opposition to the veto restriction.
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We have a statement from the distinguished mayor of the city of

Boston and a resolution by the Boston Bar Association, a petition

signed by 280 lawyers from sonic of the best law firms in the city of

Boston. There is a statement by the distinguished Governor of the

State and many editorials from some of our best and finesl newspapers,
and I would like to have the opportunity to include these in t he record

at an appropriate place. I have several other relevant items which I

would also like to place in the record. Thank you.

Senator NELSON. They will he printed in the record at this point.

(The material referred to follows:)

Material Introduced Into the Record by Senator Kennedy

(Typewritten copy of night letter sent to Senator Gaylord Nelson, dated Nov. 12.

1969)

I would like to record my opposition to the Murphy Amendment to the Economic
Opportunity Act. As Chairman of the Human Resources Committee of the Na-
tional League of Cities. I will recommend to the League at its December 1 meet-
ing a resolution affirming that "The availability of federal funds intended to help
local agencies providing Legal services for the poor should not be subject to a

Governor's veto"'. I am confident that this resolution, already approved by the

Steering Committee, will receive the League's endorsement.
By compromising the quality of public legal assistance, the Murphy Amend-

ment would jeopardize the confidence of its clients. Since its inception, the Legal
Services Program ( ,f OEO has offered to poor residents of Boston the opportunity
to bring their problems into court and the assurance that there will be a just

response. I urge members of the Subcommittee on Employment, Manpower and
Poverty to oppose the .Murphy Amendment and insure that dissatisfied citizens

continue to work for solutions in the courts and not in the streets.

Kevin H. White,
Mayor. City of Boston.

( From the Boston Bar Association—Resolve adopted at a meeting of the Council
of the Boston Bar Association held Nov. 6. 11)69)

Whereas, there was presented to the Council of the Boston Bar Association in

meeting assembled the resolution adopted by the Board of Governors of the
American Bar Association on October 17. 1969, which resolution is in opposition

to an amendment to Senate 3016 voted by the United States Senate to place in

the hands of the Governors of the various states a power of veto over the activi-

ties of Legal Services Programs funded by the Office of Economic Opportunity:
Now. therefore, it is

Unanimously resolved by the Council of the Boston Bar Association in meet-
ing assembled and acting on behalf of the Association, that the aforesaid resolu-

tion adopted by the Board of Governors of the American Bar Association is

approved in its entirety and this Council, on behalf of the Boston Bar Association!
earnestly concurs in its position that the Legal Services Program of the Office

of Economic Opportunity ought to operate with full assurance of independence
Of lawyers within the program not only to render services to individual clients

but also to act in cases which might involve action against governmental agencies
to seel; institutional change.

Bingham. Dana & Gould,
Boston, Mass.. October 31, /.'";.•'.

Robert L. Spangenberg,
Project Din <tor. Boston L< gal Assistance Project,
Boston. Mass.

Dear Mr. Spangenbekg : Attached is a petition signed by over two hundred
lawyers from the greater Boston area opposing the Murphy amendment to S.P..

301(5. These signatures were collected in less than four days from a dozen law
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firms in Boston and represent but a small fraction of the lawyers that would
have signed the petition had time permitted wider circulation.

I urge you not to permit the poverty lawyers of this country to he shackled

in their efforts to give legal aid to the poor.

Very truly yours,
Jeffrey G. Miller.

We. the undersigned lawyers in the greater Boston area, oppose Senator
Murphy's amendment to S.B. 3016 which would give the Governors of the various
states an absolute veto over the funding and hence the activities of OEO assisted

Legal Service Programs in their states. We believe that the potential of such

a veto

—

Represents political interference with the attorney-client relationship ;

Impairs the independence of Legal Service Program Lawyers

;

Discourages legal assistance to the poor in their attempts to obtain fair

and legal treatment from governmental units at all levels ; and
Prevents Legal Service Program lawyers from rendering full and effective

legal services to the poor.

We therefore support the positions of the American Bar Association, the Na-
tional Legal Aid and Defender Association and the Directors of the Office of

Economic Opportunity and the Legal Services Program in opposing this amend-
ment and urge all Massachusetts Senators and Congressmen to actively oppose it.

Charles B. Abbott
Virginia Aldrich
Oonstantine Alexander
James B. Ames
George V. Anastas
Robert G. Anderson
Benjamin Arac
Sumner H. Babeock
Richard N. Bail
Kenneth W. Bergen
Sydney Berkman
Herbert L. Berman
Alexander Bernhard
Robert L. Birnbaum
David J. Blattner, Jr.

Edward M. Bloom
Fernand A. Boudreau
James W. Breznay
John G. Brooks
James K. Brown
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Thomas H. Brown
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Davis Dassori
Harold R. Davis
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Sheldon A. Jones
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Thursday, October 30, 1969.

Governor's Press Office, State House, Bostox

for immediate release

Governor Francis W. Sargent today urged defeat of a Senate amendment to

U.S. Senate Bill 3016 that seeks to provide state veto power over activities of

all legal services programs funded by the Office of Economic Opportunity.

The Governor said.

"I join with both our distinguished Senators, the Director of GEO, Mr. Donald
Rumsfeld, and the American Bar Association in urging that every effort be

made to defeat this amendment in the House of Representatives. I strongly

endorse the concept of "New Federalism" advocated by our President. To me.

this means a true partnership between the federal and state government. How-
ever, this partnership should not mean the usurpation of power by states beyond

the proper balance.

"I do not believe that Governors should have final line item veto over OEO
Legal Service Programs. This would seriously hamper the reviewing power by

the Director of the Office of Economic Opportunity, and I believe it would jeop-

ardize the effectiveness of the program.
"It is essential that poor people be afforded full and unhindered representa-

tion now available to persons who can afford counsel. They are entitled to

aggressive and effective advocacy, even in actions against governmental agen-

cies when their constitutional rights are involved. Although Governors generally

seek more power, and during these times require more authority, such power
in this instance would have an adverse effect on legal services to the poor."

Senator Nelson. Senator Mondale.

STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER P. MONDALE, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Senator Mondale. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. A basic principle

of a democratic system is that it is a government of laws, not of men.



But the trick about living under a government of laws, as Russell

Baker pointed out, "is thai you had better have a lawyer if you do

not want to be lefl out."

Prior to the establishment of the legal services program, I lie poor of

this Nation were "left out." They were denied access to our judicial

and legal instil ut ions.

Their only encounter with the law was a negative one: as a de-

fendant in a criminal prosecution or standing alone before the bar as

a defendant in an eviction or repossession proceeding. This negative

encounter resulted in the feeling among the poor that the law, the

courts, la wye:-, and the entire judicial and legal system were enemies,

part of a. repressive and unyielding structure. America, to them, was a

count rv governed by men. not laws.

OEO legal services changed this fatalistic attitude. The poor were

given the opportunity to obtain counsel, to have representation in and

access to courts and Government agencies. Grievances could he re-

dressed in the institutions used by the rich, not on the ghetto streets

of the poor.
Hie creation of a legal services program was not only a recogni-

tion of a basic flaw in our system— it was also an affirmation of our

deep faith in the potential of this system. By accepting the necessity

for society to he challanged in order to become viable, we began to

breathe life into the words "Equal Justice For All."

All of this is now endangered by the Senate's action giving Gover-

nors what amounts to an absolute veto over the operation of legal

services programs in their State. The clear purpose of this amend-
ment was to insure that legal services attorneys did no more than

challenge a particular eviction or a particular commercial transac-

tion: tlie Governor's veto would remind these attorneys that if they

attempted to raise claims about the nonenforcement of housing code

regulations or unenforced usury laws, the continued existence of their

program would be in jeopardy.
What is at stake is more than the professional independence of an

attorney to operate freely, without political interference. The real

issue is* whether all of our citizens will be able to depend on respon-

sive institutions and forums for the redress of legitimate grievances.

Implimentation of this amendment will mean that the Government
has decided that its institutions and its concern are only for the af-

lluent : that the poor are once again second-class citizens.

Senator Nelson. Thank you. Senator Mondale.
Mr. Rumsfeld, we will be pleased to have you proceed. Do you have

a prepared text \

STATEMENT OF DONALD RUMSFELD, DIRECTOR. OFFICE OF ECO-

NOMIC OPPORTUNITY, ACCOMPANIED BY TERRY LENZNER. OEO

LEGAL SERVICES DIRECTOR

Mr. \\\ msfeld. I believe copies of it are being prepared light now
and they will be passed out to members of the committee, Mr. Chair-

man.
Senator Nelson. Your prepared text will be printed in the record

and you may present it in any way you desire.



Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir. Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-

tee, it is a pleasure to have this opportunity to discuss the role of the

legal services program of the Office of Economic Opportunity. The
extension of legal services to the poor has resulted in a clearer ap-

preciation of the role the legal system can play in the national efforts to

deal with the problems of the poor.

Shortly after I was appointed Director of the Office of Economic
Opportunity, I stated that the legal services program •has come to

symbolize much of the mission of this agency : justice for the poor,

effective advocacy on behalf of the poor and orderly institutional

change within the framework of the legal system."

President Nixon, in his statement of August 11, 1969, on the reor-

ganization of the Office of Economic Opportunity, emphasized his

confidence in this program, saying

:

The Office of Legal Services will ... be strengthened and elevated so that it

reports directly to the Director. It will take on central responsibility for pro-

grams which help provide advocates for the poor in their dealings with social

institutions. The sluggishness of many institutions—at all levels of society—in

responding to the needs of individual citizens is one of the central problems of

our time. Disadvantaged persons in particular must be assisted so that they

fully understand the lawful means of making their needs known and having
those needs met.

As this committee is no doubt aware, similar statements of support

for the legal services program have come from various organizations,

and I would like to submit for the record several of those statements

of support.
Senator Nelson. They will be printed in the record.

(The material referred to above follows :)

Resolution of U.S. Judicial Conference

JUDGES OPPOSE SENATE CURBS ON LEGAL HELP

(By John P. Mackenzie, Washington Post Staff Writer)

The U.S. Judicial Conference has voted unanimously to register its disapproval

of a Senate-passed restriction of federal financed legal aid for the poor.

At its meeting over the weekend the conference, administrative and policy

organ of the federal judiciary, said it hoped Congress would not give final passage
to the so-called Murphy amendment to current Office of Economic Opportunity
legislation.

Under the proposal of Senator George Murphy (R-Calif.), governors could veto

any OEO-sponsored legal services programs in their states.

The Conference, which includes 24 top federal judges and Chief Justice Warren
E. Burger as chairman, usually has confined its policy resolutions to matters
directly affecting court operation but occasionally it has offered Congress its

views on legislative matters of indirect concern to judicial administration.

Action on the OEO matter was one of several resolutions passed at the two-day
meeting * * *.

American Bar Association Resolution

(Adopted at the annual meeting of the American Bar Association in Dallas. Tex..

August 1969)

Whereas attacks against Legal Aid and Legal Services lawyers and other
lawyers threaten the rights of clients to have independent advocates : Now,
therefore, be it

Resolved, That the American Bar Association supports and continues to

encourage every lawyer in the exercise of his professional responsibility to



represent any client or group of clients in regard t<> any cause no matter bow
unpopular; and further

Resolved, That the American Bar Association deplores any action or state-

ment by any government official who attempts to discourage or Interfere with
the operation or activities Of any properly constituted organization which provide

legal services to the community because the lawyers associated therewith, Or any
lawyer acting in good faith and within the confines of ethical conduct, zealously

represent clients in matters involving claims against a government entity or

individuals employed thereby.

Resolution Adopted by American Bab Association Board of Governors,
October 18. 1969

Whereas the adoption by the United States Senate of an amendment to S.B.

3016 seeks to place in the hands of the Governors of the various States a power
of veto over the activities of Legal Services Programs funded by the Office of

Economic Opportunity ; and
Whereas such power contravenes the American Bar Association's commitment

to secure full and effective legal services to the poor by providing every person

in our society with access to the independent professional services of a lawyer
of integrity and competence ; and
Whereas enlarging the scope and effectiveness of the power to veto legal

services programs is highly undesirable because experience has shown that

the power to veto may be used to circumscribe the freedom of legal service

attorneys in representing their clients to address issues of governmental action

or omission affecting the rights of their clients, and to discourage actions which
are politically unpopular or adverse to the views of the majority : and
Whereas such limitations impair the ability of legal services programs to

respond properly to the needs of the poor and constitute oppressive interference
with the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen : Now, therefore, be it

Resolved. That the American Bar Association reaffirms its position that the
Legal Services Program should operate with full assurance of independence
of lawyers within the program not only to render services to individual clients

but also in cases which might involve action against governmental agencies
seeking significant institutional changes ; and. further

Resolved, That representatives of the American Bar Association be authorized
to express the concern of the Association as to the effect of the aforesaid
amendment.

American Bar Association, Board of Governors

Bernard G. Segai. President
Edward L. Wright, President-Elect
Bamabus F. Sears, Chairman of House of Delegates
William Reece Smith, Jr., Secretary
Joseph H. Gordon, Treasurer
Earl F. Morris. Last Retiring President
Richard Bentley, Editor-in-Chief, ABA Journal

Erwin X. Griswold Karl C. Williams
John D. Carbine Charles L. Goldberg
John H. Yauch Ross II. Oviatt
Emory II. Niles Herschel H. Friday
Chesterfield Smith Don (J. McCormick
Thomas G. Greaves, Jr. Glenn R. Jack
John W. Cummiskey John C. Bartlett

Resolution Opposing Mnti'iiv Amendment

(Resolution passed by the Assembly of Delegates of the National Legal Aid and
Defender Association at the Annual Conference on Oct. 29, 1969)

Whereas The Amendment introduced by Senator Murphy gives state governors
the power to veto Legal Services Programs in whole or in part at the time they
are due to be refunded and eliminates the existing power of the OEO Director
to override the veto. By a 4.1—10 vote the Senate singled out legal services to

provide a line-item veto and to eliminate the override provision; and
36-851—69 2
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Whereas The Amendment will intimidate Legal Services attorneys around the

country in their efforts to ethically represent their clients. Attorneys represent-

ing clients in unpopular or controversial actions, such as suits against govern-

ment agencies, will he fearful that zealous pursuit of their clients cause may
ultimately cost their program dearly by resulting in a cutback in funds or a full

veto by an angry governor; and
Whereas This is political interference in the attorney-client relationship. Legal

Services lawyers who pursue their clients' causes zealously, as every attorney
must do under the Canons of Ethics, lay themselves, their program, and all of

the clients served by their program open to political retaliation: and
Whereas Legal Services faces the complete loss or severe weakening of some of

its most vigorous programs. The catastrophic efforts on the morale of attorneys
and law students around the country cannot be overstated. Far from continuing
as a watchdog against arbitrary governmental action, LS programs will have to

operate in an atmosphere of intimidation and possible retaliation by state gover-
nors. 'Phis situation will be intolerable for attorneys who want to fully and vigor-

ously represent their clients : NowT
, therefore, be it

Resolved, That the membership of the National Legal Aid and Defender As-
sociation reaffirms its position that the Legal Services Program should operate
with full assurance of the independence of lawyers in representing their clients

within the hounds of the Canons of Ethics : and be it further
Resolved, That this Association hereby memorializes and urges the Honorahle

Donald Rumsfeld, Director of the Office of Economic Opportunity and the Honor-
able Terry F. Lenzner, Director of the National Legal Services Office, Office of
Economic Opportunity, to maintain their announced position in opposition to any
provision in the House version of the Economic Opportunity Amendment of 1969
and to make every effort to prevent adoption of any such provision.

National Commission on the Causes and Prevention of Violence, Statement
on Violence and Law Enforcement, November 1969

II.

The American system of government has been one of the most successful in

modern history. Rut despite the reservoir of citizen trust and deference toward
the government which has been a stabilizing feature of our democracy, there
has always been in our history a competing attitude of insistence on results, on
government's achievement of the aims supported by the citizen, as a pi*econdi-

tion of his consent to the exercise of governmental power.
In American political theory, governments are humanly created institutions

to serve human ends. The principles are stated in the Declaration of Independ-
ence : first, that the purpose of democratic government is to secure the rights
of life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness for all citizens ; second, that the
powers of government are derived from the consent of the governed.
Governments in the United States—local, state, and federal—must therefore

be cognizant of the needs of citizens and take appropriate action if they are to

command continuing respect and if their laws are to be obeyed. Disenchantment
with governmental institutions and disrespect for law are most prevalent among
those who feel they have gained the least from the social order and from the
actions of government.
A catalog of the features of American life that push people toward alienation

and lawlessness usually emphasizes evils in the private sector: landlords who
charge exorbitant rents for substandard housing, the practice of "block-busting"
that feeds on racial antagonism to buy cheap and sell dear under inequitable
purchase contracts, merchants with unscrupulous credit-buying schemes, employ-
ers and unions who discriminate against minorities. But wre need also to con-
sider how the institutions of law and government, often inadvertently, contribute
to the alienation.
There are few laws and few agencies to protect the consumer from unscrupu-

lous merchants. There are laws for the protection of tenants defining what
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landlords must provide, bul housing inspection agencies have little power and
are understaffed; often they can acl only in response to complaints and seldom

can they force immediate repairs, no matter how desperately needed. Welfare
agencies, designed to help the poor, operate under strictures thai contribute to

the degradation of the poor. Vs the President recently stated, our welfare sys-

tem "breaks up families, . , . perpetuates m vicious cycle of dependency . . .

i and i strips human beings of I heir decency."

[f welfare assistance is arbitrarily cut off, if ;i landlord flagrantly ignores

housing codes, if ;i merchanl demands payment under an unfair contract, the

poor like the rich can go to court. Whether they find satisfaction there is

another matter. The dockets of many lower courts are overcrowded, and cases

are handled in assembly-line fashion, often by inexperienced or incompetent

personnel. Too frequently courts having jurisdiction over landlord-tenant and
small claims disputes serve the poor less well than their creditors: they tend to

enforce printed-form contracts, without careful examination of the equity of the

contracts or the g 1 faith Of the landlords and merchants who prepare them.

The poor are discouraged from initiating civil actions against their exploiters.

Litigation is expensive: so are experienced lawyers. Private legal aid societies

have long struggled to provide legal assistance to the poor, but their resources

have been miniscule in comparison to the vast need for then- services.

Some of this is changing. The President has recently proposed reforms in the

welfare system designed to preserve family structures, sustain personal dignity,

eliminate unfairness and preserve incentives to work. Private groups and new
government programs are beginning to respond to the legal needs of the poor. In

1968 the Legal Services Program of the office of Economic Opportunity handled
almost 800,000 cases for the poor and won a majority of the trials and appeals.

In test cases the OEO lawyers won new standards of fair treatment of the poor
from welfare agencies, landlords, inspectors, urban renewal authorities, and
others. They were assisted in their work by VISTA volunteers with legal train-

ing and Reginald Heber Smith Fellows, law school graduates with one year
fellowships who are assigned to OEO Legal Services offices. But the 1,800 OEO
Legal Services Program lawyers, 700 VISTA lawyers, and 2;"50 Smith Fellows.

together with 2.000 legal aid attorneys, are still only a small beginning in the

long-range task of assuring justice for the poor. Many more attorneys are needed.

Indeed, the entire bar must also assume a larger share of the responsibility, as

many younger lawyers and law firms are now beginning to do.

In recent years the legal profession has contributed an increasing portion of

its time to aiding the poor and this trend will undoubtedly continue despite the

financial problems involved.

We recommend that federal and state governments take additional steps to

encourage lawyers to devote professional services to meeting the legal needs of

tin' poor.

Specifically, we recommend that

:

1. The Legal Services Program of the Office of Economic Opportunity, which
has won the strong support of the organized bar and the enthusiasm of gradu-
ating law students across the country, should be continued and expanded. The
more recently started VISTA lawyers program and the Smith fellowships pro-

gram should also he enlarged. Experiments should be encouraged with new pro-

grams to provide trained attorneys to deal with particular types of legal prob-
lems faced by the poor, such as welfare rights and consumer protection. The in-

dependence of all government-supported programs providing legal services to the

poor should he safeguarded against governmental intrusion into the selection

of the types of cases government-financed lawyers can bring on behalf of their

indigent clients. The relationship between lawyer and client is as private as that

between doctor and patient, and the fact of poverty must not be the basis for
dot roving this privacy.

3. The federal government and the states should provide adequate compensa-
tion for lawyers who act in behalf of the poor in civil cases. Payment—either
full or partial depending on the client's ability to pay—could be made on the

basis of certificates issued by the court as to the need of the client and (in suits

for plaintiffs) the sood faith of the action. Other appropriate safeguards could
he introduced to lie administered by the courts with the assistance of the local

bar associations. Some federal funding for the state court programs might also

he required.



12

Excerpts From the Report of the National Advisory Commission on
Civil Disorders

(Bantam Book, the New York Times Company, 196S. Part III, Chapter 10, pp.

292-3.)

EXPANDED LEGAL SERVICE TO THE POOR

Among the most intense grievances underlying the riots of the summer of 1967

were those which derived from conflicts between ghetto residents and private

parties, principally the white landlord and merchant. Though the legal obstacles

are considerable, resourceful and imaginative use of available legal processes

could contribute significantly to the alleviation of tensions resulting from these

and other conflicts. Moreover, through the adversary process which is at the heart

of our judicial system, litigants are afforded meaningful opportunity to influence

events which affect them and their community. However, effective utilization

of the courts requires legal assistance, a resource seldom available to the poor.

Litigation is not the only need which ghetto residents have for legal service.

Participation in the grievance procedures suggested above may well require legal

assistance. More importantly, ghetto residents have need of effective advocacy

of their interests and concerns in a variety of other contexts, from representation

before welfare agencies and other institutions of government to advocacy before

planning boards and commissions concerned with the formulation of develop-

ment plans. Again, professional representation can provide substantial benefits

in terms of overcoming the ghetto resident's alienation from the institutions of

government by implicating him in its processes. Although lawyers function in

precisely this fashion for the middle-class clients, they are too often not available

to the impoverished ghetto resident.

The Legal Services Program administered by the Office of Economic Oppor-

tunity has made a good beginning in providing legal assistance to the poor. Its

present level of effort should be substantially expanded through increased private

and public funding. In addition, the participation of law schools should be

increased through development of programs whereby advanced students can

provide legal assistance as a regular part of their professional training.In all

of these efforts, the local bar bears major responsibility for leadership and
support.

American Bar Association.
October 31, 1969.

The Editor,
The Washington Post,

Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: You are to be commended for your excellent editorial. "Lawyers
for the Poor" which appeared October 22. I am pleased and proud to confirm that

the nation's legal community, as stated in your editorial, "is rallying in defense

of the OEO lawyers and in opposition to the Murphy amendment." Many state

and local bar associations have followed the lead of the ABA in adopting resolu-

tions opposing amendments to the OEO authorization bill which would inhibit

legal services lawyers in providing a full range of legal services to the poor.

Similarly, other professional associations and the law school community are

expressing their views in opposition to such amendments.
I noted the letter from Senator Murphy responding to your editorial in which

he states, as he did on the Floor of the Senate, that the original intent of Congress

was to provide only limited legal services to the poor. Senator Murphy also objects

to lawsuits "in which taxpayers are paying OEO attorneys for suing government
agencies.".

My reading of the legislative history of the OEO Legal Services Program leads

me to a conclusion directly opposite to that of Senator Murphy. In reporting the

1967 OEO authorization bill to the Senate, the Committee on Labor and Public

"Welfare, of which Senator Murphy was then a member as he is now. stated :

"Yet. the legal services program can scarcely keep up with the volume of

cases in the communities where it is active, not to speak of places waiting for

funds to start the program. The Committee concludes, therefore, that more
attention should he given to test cases and law reform." (Emphasis added,

90th Cong., S. Rept. No. 563. P. 40)
In the same Report, the Committee stated with further reference to legal serv-

ices programs : "Particular attention should be given to activities which establish
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Legal precedents and make Improvements In laws affecting large numbers of poor."

( p. 55)
With regard to the Senator's concern as to suits against government agencies,

the Senate, also in 1967, voted down an amendment ottered by Senator Murphy
which would have prohibited such suits being brought by Legal services lawyers.

The present Murphy Amendment by Indirection seeks to give the governors tie-

power to do what the Senate rejected in 1967 and, therefore, constitutes a serious

regression from the position previously taken by Congress.

Thus, it appears, that Congress has specifically considered the questions raised

D3 Senator Murphy and in both cases affirmed its intention to provide to the poor

tiie full range of Legal services. The Murphy Amendment, if enacted, would oppres-

sively interfere with the independence of lawyers and deprive the poor citizen of

representation to which they are entitled and which is readily available to .ill

other elements of our society. I hope that the House of Representatives will reject

any amendments which would thus restrict or inhibit poverty lawyers in provid-

ing professional service to their clients.

Sincerely,
Bernard G. Segal.

[From the New York Times. Nov. Ii7. 1967]

To Continue Legal Services to Poor

To the Editor:

The poverty program is in jeopardy enough, but Legal Services to the Poor

programs, perhaps its greatest permanent contribution, are in greater peril. For

the first time hundreds of law offices represent the poor concerning a range of

rights that heretofore have gone by default.

Arbitrariness in welfare programs, unfair eviction from public housing, over-

reaching the consumer, and other injustices are now challenged by dedicated

lawyers, financed by Federal appropriations. A corollary of perhaps equal im-

portance is that new* avenues of public service have opened for hundreds of young

Lawyers who now staff Legal Services to the Poor Offices.

Now these offices are targets of special hostility. They frequently challenge

political interests by suing governmental programs which they believe to be

administered illegally. But the House-passed poverty bill requires that one-third

of the board members of community action programs be governmental officials,

who could be expected to oppose suits against themselves.

Senator Murhpy (Calif.) has introduced legislation (so far rejected) to forbid

such offices from suing governmental bodies. Proposals are pending to give local

bar associations (which in the South often are segregated) a veto over funding
legal programs.

CALIFORNIA PROGRAMS

A particular target is California Rural Legal Assistance, a courageous Fed-

erally funded Southern California program which has just prevailed in the Cali-

fornia Supreme Court against Governor Reagan's efforts to cut the state medical

program, and which has by law suits limited importation of low-wage bracero

agricultural labor. There are indications Governor Reagan will veto funding

C.R.L.A., which will expire unless the Office of Economic Opportunity overturns
that veto.

Apart from Legal Services to the Poor offices there are mainly legal aid so-

cities and public defenders which typically handle routine problems—a vital effort,

but one which is not addressed to changing institutions affecting the poor.

The National Office for the Rights of the Indigent (N.O.R.I.) set up with a Ford
Foundation grant to the X.A.A.C.P. Legal Defense Fund brings precedent-making
cases. X. O.R.I, has a broad program, but much of it depends upon cooperation
with Federally funded offices. If C.R.L.A. is destroyed, the message will be clear

to programs that might contemplate challenging innovative litigation: Do not

invite displeasure of public officials.

A. James Casner : Hardy C. Dillard : Robert F. Drinan : Jefferson B.

Fordham : Jack Greenberg : Willard Heckel : Robert McKay : Mon-
rad Paulsen: Louis H. Pollak ; William C. Warren; James Wash-
ington.

New York. Nov. 121. 1967.

{The signers are lair school deans except for Jack Qreenberg, who is director-

counsel of the X.A.A.C.P. Legal Defense Fund)
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Mr. Rumsfeld. During the short period of only 4 years, the legal

services program of the Office of Economic Opportunity has made a

significant impact upon the conditions of the poor in America. In the

last -2 fiscal years alone, legal services attorneys have represented

low-income citizens in well over a million cases and compiled a record

of achievement.

These attorneys have created a new awareness of the rights of the

pool' and the way those rights can best be asserted in a complex society.

By resourceful use of their professional skills, they have helped to

make a reality the ideal of equal justice under law. In the process,

they have created a new legal discipline—the field of law of the poor.

This is now a recognized legal specialty for 1,800 lawyers, for

students taking poverty law courses in a number of law schools, and
for literally millions of poor people, who have had their first experi-

ence in a complicated legal system with a lawyer at their side.

I am impressed by the fact that many of the able graduates pro-

duced by this country's law schools, young men who in years past

regularly joined prestigious law firms, are now employing their skills

on behalf of the poor in both cities and rural areas.

The results of their efforts have been impressive. Thev have scored

significant legal victories for the poor in fields of welfare law, con-

sumer law, housing law, and other areas. The precedents such cases

established demonstrate the ability of our institutions to respond
affirmatively to legitimate complaints responsibly presented.

Certainly it is true that some of the lawsuits filed by legal services

attorneys on behalf of the poor are controversial : but it is also true

that the legal system, developed over a period of two centuries in this

country, is designed for the express purpose of resolving controversies

within our society.

We cannot expect respect for the rule of law if we, as public officials,

do not assure access to the legal process. To fail to do so would break-

faith with those Americans—rich and poor alike—who have con-

fidence in our legal institutions and the notion that disputes are better

resolved in courtrooms than on street corners.

Congress and the General Accounting Office have suggested the

desirability of having the legal services program make the best uses

of its resources through law reform and casps which will have a greater

imoact on poverty, in addition to the individual service-oriented cases.

Local lawyers and representatives of the poor, as board members,
have helped to identify those legal isues most in need of legal redress.

The program has attempted to strike a balance between individual

client service and the broader needs. There are those who would urge
the program to expend all its energies on one and not the other, but
I brieve that this balance is desirable.

The term "law reform" is used to refer to those activities which
attempt to make the law and the legal system more responsive to cer-

tain types of recurring problems which affect both individuals and
groups of individuals. It includes test cases, formal and informal
administrative proceedings, and group representation.

"What is described as law reform is really nothing more than pro-

viding full legal service to the client. If a particular case points up
inequities in the application and structure of the law, by attempts to

correct those inequities in the course of the litigation, legal services
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programs are following the traditional role of a lawyer representing a

client.

Taking appeals, advancing legal theories and exploring possible

remedies represent an obligation on the part of Legal services attor-

neys to their low-income clients, [ndeed, those activities are an insepa-

rable pari of (lie sen ice which all attorneys provide their clients.

Where a new theory succeeds, or an old decision is overturned, the

result may be called law reform, but it is the result of an effort to pro-

vide individual client service.

A few examples illustrate this point

:

Legal services attorneys in Minnesota recently won a decision restor-

ing six children to their mothers from foster homes where the court

found the children had been unlawfully placed by a juvenile court. The

Minnesota supreme court held that a mother is entitled to a i'wv

transcript of juvenile court proceedings where she cannot afford to

pay for it.

While this case furnished service to an individual client, it also con-

stitutes a law reform case by establishing the right of poor persons to

free juvenile court transcripts.

One final point should be made. If one believes that there are few

problems in the society and that the institutions of the society, both

public and private, are effectively relieving the few grievances which

exist, or that the use of the legal system is not the most desirable relief

valve, then one can question the desirability of the program.

That is not my belief. On the contrary, it is my conviction that there

are problems in the society and that the most effective, the most peace-

ful, and the most desirable way to assure the redress of the grievances

of the poor is to assure to them full access to the legal system—to
provide full opportunity for equal justice under law. An alternative

is to force the resolution of grievances outside the legal system, which
no society could long tolerate.

For this reason, I conclude that the problem in the country today

is not the legal services lawyers who are serving the poor. Rather, the

problems are far deeper. The irritations to a county or a State caused

by the successful representation of the poor, while real, are preferable

to the few alternatives left open to the poor if they are denied the

use of the legal process.

There is a clear need for the legal services program among the poor,

and its attorneys have been extremely effective. A vigorous legal serv-

ices program is, in my judgment, an essential element in this Nation's

efforts to deal with problems of the poor.

That concludes my statement. As you indicated before. Mr. Terry
Lenzner is with me, who is Assistant Director of the Office of Economic
Opportunity, in that capacity in charge of the legal services program
for the agency. He is available, as I am, to respond to questions.

Senator Nelson. Thank you, Mr. Rumsfeld.
T note that on the first page, you refer to the President's state-

ment on August 11, 1969, that the office of legal services will be
strengthened, and I note from your test imony your strong endorsement
of the legal services program.
Do I understand it to be your position that the amendment adopted

in t ho Senate did in fact weaken the legal services program; that is.

the amendment providing on absolute Governors' veto '.
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Mr. Rumsfeld. It was my position then and certainly remains my
posit ion, and I am expressing it daily in the House of Representatives,

that it is my judgment that a sensible and workable balance was

devised between the role of the local, State, and Federal Governments

with respect to the legal services program when it was first developed.

And 1 feel that thai is a desirable balance, and I am concerned, deeply

concerned, that the adoption by the Congress of an amendment which

would provide a veto over legal services programs in any State in the

Union conceivably could lead to a situation where great portions of

this country would be denied the benefits of legal services programs.

I think that would be very harmful. I think it would be most

unfortunate from the standpoint of the poor in those areas. I per-

sonally believe it would be harmful from the standpoint of society as

a whoie to have portions of the country where we virtually did not have

the opportunity for the poor to have full access to the legal processes,

which. I believe, is very important.

Senator Nelson. I want to thank you, Mr. Rumsfeld, for your very

forthright statement on this issue, and the committee appreciates

your coming here to testify today.

Senator Yarborough, do you ha ve any questions ?

Senator Yarborough. I want to commend the Director for what he

just said about the Governors' veto of these legal aid services. I think

that you hit the nail right on the head. You stated it forcibly and
cogently, and I concur with your opinion on that 100 percent, and I

congratulate you on your forthright statement.

We had a very, very unfortunate experience in my State with the

former Governor there, he vetoed the first rural poverty program that

we had in that State that seven counties carefully worked out, and the

Governor vetoed them.
I think that you, Mr. Director, have put your finger on it; that if

it is left up to the Governors, there will be areas where the poor are

denied these legal aid services.

In past years I offered amendments to the former Office of Economic
Opportunity poverty programs to keep the Governor from having
power to veto the program indiscriminately, because it has been an
impediment to the program where that power was given in certain

States.

I don't mean in all the States; this is not a condemnation of the

gubernatorial system as such in America. We know from past history

or present statements in certain areas the Governors would just knock
out this program of furnishing legal aid to the poor.

As far back as the Wedemeyer report on why China fell to the Com-
munists it was pointed out that one of the great weaknesses of

China was there were no personal services to people, they couldn't hire

a lawyer, they couldn't get a dentist and couldn't get a doctor; the

poor's* inability to have money enough to hire lawyers had been a great

source of dissatisfaction.

The knowledge that a person who is in difficulty and has an at-

torney there to speak for him is one of the great forces in a democracy,

and I think that is a very important part. And this past summer I

attended the American Bar Association's national convention held in

Dallas, where it reversed its former position : it is now very strong for

this program of legal aid services.
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Senator Nelson. Thank you, Senator Yarborough. Senator Ken-
nedy.
Senator Kennedy. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
How strongly do you really feel about this program, Mr. Director?

You have given some indication by your testimony today. bu1 I am
interested, in terms of your own sense of priorities, in how important
you really consider this program itself.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Well, of course, it is not a very desirable thing for an

individual who is responsible for conducting a variety of programs

—

manpower, education, family planning, health service—to establish

priorities as between them. I think they are all important.

But, as 1 indicated in my statement, I feel very deeply about this

because it is my judgment that the opportunity for people of this

society, regardless of their income, to have access to the system that is

the basis of this society, the legal system, and to find a way to relieve

their legitimate grievances in a peaceful, orderly, and legal way is so

fundamental that the thought that we conceivably could arrive at a

point where millions of poor in portions of the country would find

t hemselves denied that access to the legal system, to me is of great con-

sequence and great importance for this reason.

With respect to priorities on my time, which I think is an indication

of one's concern, I have been spending an incredible amount of time

discussing this with Members of the House of Representatives, per-

sonally : and I would like to say in that connection that the case that

is made is : People say : "Mr. Director, isn't it really silly for us to pass

a law and then pay taxpayers' dollars to administer the law and then

to turn around and provide taxpayers' dollars to challenge the law ?"

And superficially, obviously, you can make a case this is a terrible

—

people say : "Isn't this a waste of money, isn't it a waste of time and
energy to be having suits filed against representatives of the Federal
Government, State governments and local governments?"
My feeling on that is that while the superficial case might seem

appealing on the surface, it is a sign of the strength of this country, it

is an indication of, I think, the genius of our system, that we say : ''Sure,

you can make that case ; however, to the extent a suit is not valid, it

falls; to the extent that in a given instance a local government or State

government or, indeed, the Federal Government, including the Direc-

tor of the Office of Economic Opportunity is found to be conducting
that program in a way that is not consistent with that law, then, in-

deed, it is proper that the administration of that be challenged and, in

fact, be changed.
So, while it is a difficult thing to communicate to people, I think

it is so fundamental and so basic to this society that I have, as I have
indicated, been spending an incredible amount of my time trying to

communicate this very fact.

Senator Kennedy. As you remember, the development of the legal

services program began during the early part of the 19G0's and mid-
1960*s and received great support from the Justice Department. I

was just wondering now, in your efforts at the present time, whether
you have had a chance to talk with the Attorney General about this

program and what his reaction had been.
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Mr. Rumsfeld. I have discussed this with the Attorney General,

and lu> has concurred in the position that I am representing on behalf

of the administration. He also responded to this in a public meeting

with the President and has indicated that—I believe he said, as a lawyer

he "must look at this question in the light of how the party litigant

selects its counsel. And, of course, one of the first things I have learned,

as a lawyer, is that every party litigant has a right to his own
counsel."

And he said, I think, that the interposition of anybody, whether it be

the Governor of the State or otherwise, entering that process is not

appropriate. I think his position is clear just as mine is.

Senator Kennedy. Do you feel that this is a matter of sufficient

importance to bring to the President's attention? You have Cabinet

rank and Cabinet standing. As I remember, in your confirmation,

you indicated that if there were any matters which you felt strongly

about, you wouldn't hesitate to bring them to the President's attention.

Having seen what has happened in the Senate, having visited and

talked with a number of Members of the House of Representatives,

having an understanding of some of their apprehensions and mis-

understandings of the value of the program, do you now feel that

this matter is of sufficient importance to be brought to the President's

attention for bringing the force of his office and the force of his own
personal prestige on this question, before it comes out of the House
of Representatives?

Mr. Rumsfeld. On the subject of the President's position on a given

thing, obviously he speaks for himself.

Senator Kennedy. He speaks for the administration, too.

Mr. Rymsfeld. That is true. And in this instance, with respect

to the Economic Opportunity Act, the President of the United States

has probably discussed this piece of legislation as much as any other

single thing that I can think of, on four separate occasions, the most

recent l>eing just last month.
The President has urged the adoption of this legislation promptly,

the extension for 2 years of the act, and the authorization of the full

request without amendment. And I certainly do believe that this

particular issue is of sufficient importance that it should be discussed

with the President and certainly feel no inhibitions about doing so.

Obviously the results of any such discussions in the past or in the

future would be for the President to communicate and not me.

Senator Kennedy. Under the present law, the Governors have an

opportunity to veto, as I understand it, and then if the Director finds

that there is an overriding reason for the continuation of the pro-

gram, rhe program would be continued.

Could you tell us, have there been any programs now which have

been vetoed by the Governors?
Mr. Lenzner. I think that there has been one program that was

actually vetoed.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Are you referring to legal services alone or generally ?

Senator Kennedy. Legal services.

Mr. Lenzner. Two programs have had a veto exercised on them.

Senator Kennedy. Where was that \

Mr. Lenzner. I believe that was in North Dakota.
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Senator Kennedy. What was the decision? Did the Director
override \

Mr. Lenzner. No, there was no override in cither ease.

.Mr. Rumsfeld. The way the statute is written. I think-, encourages
the maximum amount of consultation. 'The fad that there is t lie poten-
tial for a Governor's veto and equally the fact that there is the potential
for the override of that veto, tends to bring the two parties into the
closes! type of consultation and discussion. To avoid having either one
of those reasonable final acts take place, and to take away either of the
underpinnings of that arrangement, I think, would lead to a very, very
different pattern than has just been described by Mr. Lenzner a- to

what has taken place in the past.

In other words, I don't believe the fact there lias been one veto of a

legal services program should lead one to believe that, therefore, the
elimination of the Director's override of that veto would mean there
would he only one veto in the next -1 or 5 years. Because I have seen
instances where the fact that each is present forces a discussion and
dialog and sorting out of the problems so that some arrangement is.

in fact, made that prevents the veto or override.
Senator Kennedy. Is there any way for you to anticipate what

would happen under the Murphy amendment—based upon your
understanding of these kinds of negotiations which have taken place
between the Department and the Governors, and recognizing the
development of programs which have resulted in all but one program
actually being implemented, even in spite of the existing triggering
device which permits a gubernatorial veto? Is there any way for yon
to indicate to us this morning how many State programs would be
terminated if the Murphy amendment were to become law?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Xo, Senator, I don't think I have the knowledge, or
I question whether anyone does, to crawl into the minds of 50 Governors
and anticipate how they might react given a certain set of circumstances
that are not denned or known precisely.

Senator Nelson. To crawl into the minds of 50 Governors would be
pretty confusing.

Senator Kennedy. I am thinking specifically perhaps of the Arizona
program, with the difficulties that have been involved there on the
Xavaho Indian Reservation. I am thinking also of the California and
Florida programs. There are some that come to mind quite readily, and
I was just wondering, from your own understanding of the points and
issues which have been raised and the turmoil that has been suggested
by the existence of some of these programs, whether yon think that you
could anticipate what programs would be terminated.

Mr. Rumsfeld. It would be very difficult to do. There is no question
but that it is irritating to the situation that exists in a given area when
the poor are for the lirst time given access to the legal process. This is

clear and I can understand that. And how people would react to that

in their mind and whether they would make the conclusion that I indi-

cated in my testimony that that is the problem—namely, the existence

of a legal service program as opposed to the problems that exist in the
community that are being relieved by professional skills of the legal

service attorneys— is a very difficult thing to do.

The places where you get the broadest series of continuing difficul-

ties, of course, are areas, as you have indicated, where von have a
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migrant stream and there are circumstances that exist that suddenly,

through the activities of legal services attorneys, lead to some rather

substantia] economic requirements being imposed on the public and
private activities in that area.

And that is unsettling from their standpoint, and those are the areas,

in Florida and California, where there has been possibly one of the

greatest impacts from legal services programs and, therefore, obvi-

ously, in many instances, the greatest concern about the program. But
I wouldn't want to prejudge what a given Governor would do in an in-

stance like that.

The things that concerns me is, the position of the agency in working
with the Governor to develop a legal services program in their State

or with a local institution to develop a legal services program in the
area, would be so substantially weakened were the Director not to pro-

vide the counterbalance to the Governor's veto—namely, the override

—

that just getting the negotiations of the discussions going to develop a

program in an area that lacks for it would be exceedingly difficult in

many instances.

Senator Kennedy. Do you think it makes any sense for a Governor
to be able to veto a program that has been developed at the local level

with local initiative and local support ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Administering a law where the Congress, in its wis-

dom, provided such a veto, and in the case, for example, of the VISTA
titles, the Governors have an absolute veto in the section of the bill con-

cerning the Volunteers in Service to America program. "VVe have
VISTA's in 49 States.

Senator Kennedy. I know what the law suggests on this point in

some of those titles. I was wondering whether you, as administrator

of the program considering what I think has been a very forthright

statement in terms of your own commitment to assure adequate legal

protection for the poor, feel that it makes any sense for a Governor to

be able to veto a program.
Mr. Rumsfeld. A legal services program?
Senator Kennedy. Which has local support, local initiative,

Mr. Rumsfeld. Xo, sir. I am not recommend ing that they be denied

their veto. I do feel very strongly that the override should reside with
the Office of Economic Opportunity so that this process of discussion

takes place. I not only don't think it is desirable but I question whether
many Governors really are seeking that, I have seen no great rush or

desire on the part of Governors to have the absolute veto over legal

services programs.
As you indicated, the Governor of your State has made a very- strong

statement, indicating that while he is a Governor himself, he feels very

strongly that it is a desirable balance and it should be retained.

Senator Kennedy. Just one final question. Could you or perhaps

Mr. Lenzner tell us about how the program itself has developed in

terms of legal reform as it relates to the poor. I am interested in the

kind of changes that have been made by the program not just in rep-

resenting individuals who are poor, but also in trying to take class ac-

tions and attack building codes and licensing statutes and maybe
broader economic issues which are related to the poor generally and
which affect Avhole groups perhaps in a city or locality. Is there any-

thing that you could tell us about that ?



21

Mr. Lenzneb. In the last fiscal year, Senator, the legal services pro-

pram around the country handled over 600,000 cases, it is our opinion

thai with the limited resources thai we have, even though we have

L,800 lawyers, we have qoI sufficiently identified the recurring patterns

of problems that our clients face on a day-to-day basis.

\Yv have substantial amounts of technical assistance and research

going into reviewing broad problems poor people have in housing,

welfare, economic development, consumer fraud, and many others

—

medical problems—and we are trying to have more of our lawyers

review their community needs and their clients' needs on a broader

level so that we don'1 continue to try to bail out the ocean, so that we

can say to the communities and clients that we have other options

available, for people coming in day after day with the same kinds of

problems. We are trying to provide that kind of service.

Senator Kennedy. You feel that it is making some progress in those

areas?
Mr. Lenzner. I think that, it varies from area to area. And I think

that as we go around and evaluate each program, I think we have to

build that into the evaluation procedure. I don't think in every area

we are providing that kind of service sufficiently.

I was in an area in California recently where one of our programs
had i'i.mhi cases for five lawyers. That is over 1,000 cases per attorney.

I don't think that we ought to say to communities we are able to pro-

vide, adequate legal services with 1,000 cases per lawyer, because you

can't do it. I would rather have that project director looking at his

community and his clients, seeing the kinds of problems they are hav-

ing, and try to resolve those problems in a court of law if he can seek

broad relief in a particular case.

Senator Kennedy. Thank you very much.
Senator Nelson. Senator Javits.

Senator Javits. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Director, do you stand by the following statement, which you

made on October 16, 1969:

The adoption of the amendment on legal services offered by Senator Murphy
is most unfortunate and will seriously damage the legal services program. The
Congress properly saw when establishing the legal services program that to be
successful local communities should have an opportunity to develop legal services

programs to meet their local needs. A balance was carefully devised by the

Congress, and it has worked well. It should not be changed lightly.

I will strongly oppose this amendment in the House. It is my hope that the

House of Representatives will see the wisdom of maintaining the legal services

program and will not risk denying the benefits of legal services programs to the

poor in major sections of the nation?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, indeed, I do stand by it. I drafted that with

considerable care, and I feel very strongly about it and have in fact

been doing exactly what I indicated in that statement : namely, attempt
to communicate to the best of my ability with people who are going

to be involved in this decision, the difficulties that 1 would anticipate

and the importance of these programs from the standpoint of the poor.

Senator Javits. Well, I am very glad to hear that, Director. I knew
you would stand by it. and I knew how strongly you felt about it.

and I would like to tell you that I associate myself completely with
what you said on that occasion.
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Now, is it a fact that the legal services program is considered a
vital element of the war on poverty?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir. It is certainly a vital element of the
activities of the agency and the Nation's efforts to deal with the
problems of the poor.

I think of a somewhat different word, not a contradictory word,
that it is also basic to this country. It is very important that people
of this society, that we as a society find ways to improve the delivery
of health services to the poor, for example. That is important, also,

but access to the legal process is fundamental, and in a society that
is based on law. if we take any step that leads to a situation where
individuals who lack resources therefore lack the opportunity to secure
justice, then I think our society is not whole.

Senator Javits. We face a situation right now here in Washington
where we want people to depend on law, and not feel that law is

hopeless because some Governor is going to veto it. Is that correct?
Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Javits. Do you think that the poor can get really effective
redress in terms of law in these very vital cases which are referred to
in your own statement as cases of—

—

Mr. Rumsfeld. The law reform cases?
Senator Javits. Right. Unless they have a legal service ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Well, I think in answer to your question, I don't
believe the poor are getting adequate representation. This, of course,
is one of the reasons that the President and the new budget for this

administration substantially increased the functions-
Senator Javits. I was coming to that.

Mr. Rumsfeld (continuing) . For the legal services program.
And there are areas in the country where the Office of Economic

Opportunity and other legal services programs have not yet expanded
sufficiently to take care of the needs of the poor people in those areas
with respect to legal services activities.

But in answer to the other aspect of your question, there is no
question but that the activities of this program should not be excluded
simply to individual representation. Nor should, in my judgment, any-
one have the power to direct that certain kinds of cases, once started,

should be stopped because they happen to be controversial or irri-

tating.

I think that would be a very undesirable thing, to permit someone
to control, anyone, frankly, the kind of activities that legal services
program attorneys are involved in.

Senator Javits. Now, the budget of this administration, I note, is

$58 million for the legal services program, which exceeds by $8 million
the budget submitted by the previous administration for fiscal year
1970. I don't say that in any way in derogation of the previous admin-
istration, but it does indicate certainly, does it not, that this adminis-
tration gives a high order of priority to this program?
Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Javits. Now, just a few points.

In the experience of your office, has it not been found that one of
the grave problems of endemic poverty is a feeling of helplessness
with respect to power, especially the power of Government ?
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Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, indeed. The righl to vote is a greal power,

and access to affect i 1 1 *_r < rovernment t hrough t lie process <>l' an elect ion

is a periodic opportunity.

Access to the legal system to affecl society from the standpoinl of a

given* individual is, as I have indicated, so fundamental and so basic

that I think it is foremost in the needs of I he poor.

Senator Javtts. And have you seen in the experience of your office

an actual almost revolutionary, radical effect upon the poor who come
within the ambit of a case where Government loses and they win?

Mr. Rumsfeld. There is no question but that the opportunity for

an individual who considers himself apart from society, or previously

considered himself apart from society, can change drastically by the

realization of going through the experience of expressing and in fact

achieving the relierof a legitimate grievance through the legal process.

Senator Javits. Is it not a fact that a great proportion of the so-

called legal reform cases are cases against States or political sub-

divisions of States ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Javits. Are they often against the United State- '.

Mr. Rumsfeld. In some instances they are against the United States.

They are against the Cabinet Secretaries, the Director of the Office

of Economic Oportunity, or other people in ( rovernment.

Senator Javits. And the Governor's veto which would he made
absolute by this amendment does not exempt even those suits, does it '.

The poor might be cut off in those suits also from legal representation.

Is that not true \

Mr. Rumsfeld. It is my understanding that the power would re-

side in the Governor to veto all or any part of any legal services

activities or program.
Senator Javits. And that would effectively cut off any kind of law

reform suit unless the poor could find some other way of obtaining

representation, which for generations they have not been able to find.

Is that correct?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Javits. It is a fact, is it not, that whatever legal aid Ave

have is largely devoted to the individual criminal case for the most

part in the big cities, where there are legal aid and public defenders \

Is that not so \

Mr. Rumsfeld. You mean non-Federal ?

Senator Javits. Right.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Javits. So the major litigating party, to wit. the State,

has the ability in this way effectively to veto actions against itself.

Is that not correct \

Mr. Rumsfeld. That would be the effect.

Senator Javits. Now, California is a place where major cases of

tiii- kind have happened ;
have they not \

Mr. Rumsfeld. Indeed they have.

Senator Javits. When you were testifying on confirmation. I asked
you whether under given conditions, if you had a really major prob-

lem, you would take it up with the President.

Do you think this situation is worthy of being taken up with the

President \
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Don't tell us whether you will or will not, because that is the

Executive privilege. Do you think it is worthy itself of that quality?

Mr. Rumsfeld. I suppose the two aspects to a question such as

that are not only the significance of the question, but the degree to

which assistance from the President might or might not be necassary.

And I would certainly say that there is no question but this is an

issue and a question of significance, of great significance, and it is cer-

tainly of sufficient significance that, given the other aspects of that

question, it would be the type of thing that one would discuss and

Communicate to the President.

Senator Javits. Xow, Director, again I apologize for not being

here earlier, but I was heavily engaged in the matter of the Hayns-
worth nomination this morning: I notice that in your statement you
gave a few examples of legal reform cases; that is, where a case has

a broad application.

Do you think it would be desirable to give us a substantial statement

of examples of those cases, how they originated and what they accom-

plished, both in terms of the result in law and their effect upon the

poor? I think it is critically important that the case be documented.

I think the Senate has done something which we all will be sorry

that it ever did, if it sticks, and hence I think that every bit of evidence

is extremely important.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes. sir ; we will be happy to.

Senator Javits. I would much rather have this established than have

an issue.

Mr. Rumsfeld. We will be happy to supply for the record other

examples of law reform cases that have been successfully handled by

legal services.

(The information follows :)

Office of Economic Opportunity,
Washington, D.C., November IS, 1969.

Memorandum for the Director: Francis J. Duggan, for TFL.

From : Terry F. Lenzner.
Subject : Request from Senator Javits on alternatives to the Office of Economic

Opportunity legal services program.

The Office of Economic Opportunity Legal Services Program is strongly sup-

ported by the organized bar, by law students and faculty, and by the poor people

who are its clientele. The President's National Commission on the Causes and
Prevention of Violence recently recommended that it be continued and expanded.
This memorandum examines the alternatives in the event of Gubernatorial

Vetoes.
1. A7o federally-supported poverty lawyers.—This is probably not a practical

alternative today. The recent report of the President's National Commission,
as well as the earlier Kerner Commission Report, both recited the catalog of

injustices which regularly find prey among poor people, and the part that the

resulting hostility and alienation play in fomenting violent, antisocial behavior.

In a very real sense, elimination of the Legal Services Program would invite

self-help by poor people and impose unacceptable strains on the fabric of society.

Moreover, even in its short life to date, the Legal Services Program has made a

noticeable impact on the field of poverty law, establishing new procedural and
substantive rights for the poor people it serves. To do away with the attorneys
who safeguard these advances would be to snatch away what modest progress

has been made and invite the most cynical response from low-income America.
It is clear that neither private funds nor the services of volunteer attorneys

are available in sufficient quantity to replace Legal Services.

The conclusion is inescapable that, in the absence of Legal Services or some
alternative federally-supported delivery system, the poor would be denied the

quantity and quality of legal representation which is currently available.
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2 Services to the poor furnished b» the private bar.—This alternate—the

so-called "Judieare" approach—-would have the government subsidize provision

of legal services to the poor people by private attorneys. Like Medicare, it would

have poor people visit lawyer's offices and reimburse the attorneys rendering

services. While superficially attractive, this alternative is less effective and more

costly than the existing Legal Services Program.

A principal disadvantage of the judieare approach is its tendency to dilute

the availability of those skills which are peculiar to the field of poverty law.

Whereas an attorney engaged full-time in representing the interests of i>oor

l>eople acquires an intimate knowledge of the procedural and substantive tools

available to the poverty lawyer, general practitioners handling only an

occasional case in this field are generally less well equipped to deal as effectively

with the same problems. This is in no sense intended to downgrade the capabili-

ties of general practitioners, but merely recognizes that like antitrust, labor

relations, taxation, and other areas of socialization, the field of poverty law

requires considerable familiarity and sophistication with the problems it encom-

passes if the client is to be most effectively represented.

Similarly a single lawyer who is repeatedly asked to represent the poor people

in connection with conduct by a given adversary (e.g. a landlord, a consumer

credit company or the like) may detect a pattern of unlawful conduct which

may enable him to bring a test ease or class action, or to develop a recommenda-

tion for legislative reform aimed at that recurring abuse. This kind of broad

gauge approach holds the greatest potential for benefitting the greatest number

of people and is consequently looked upon with favor by the Office of Economic

Opportunity. It is unlikely that widely scattered judieare practitioners having

little or no contact with one another, and only occasional exposure to poverty

cases, would as readily decide upon such a course of action.

Moreover, the very fact of day-to-day contact between an attorney and the

poor has the effect of providing the attorney with greater facility in communicat-

ing with members of the community and better enables him to gain their con-

fidence. It is for this reason that we have consistently taken the position that

the physical presence of a legal aid office in the community itself is an important

element in generating community support. We should recognize that lawyers

are generally viewed with great skepticism by many poor people, and the attor-

ney's ability" to be accepted in the community has an important bearing upon his

capacity to' represent the poor effectively. It is unlikely that judieare attorneys,

only occasionally serving the poor community, could be expected to develop a

comparable degree of confidence and trust on a regular basis.

Aside from the comparative ineffectiveness of the judieare approach, our

experience shows that it has proven to he more costly. Figures for FY 1968

show that the more than 475,000 cases handled by the Legal Services Program

had an average unit cost per case of $75.37. Comparable figures establishing

average case unit costs for the judieare projects currently funded by Office of

Economic Opportunity are not presently available. One of these projects, how-

ever, estimated average attorney time per completed case of 5.3 hours. Assuming

an average cost for attorneys of $20 per hour (which is probably a conservative

estimate taking cost of overhead into account) the average cost per completed

case on this basis would be $106. If the FY 1968 caseload had been handled at

this average cost per case, the total cost of the Legal Services Program would
have exceeded $50 million. However, the FY 1968 appropriation for the Legal

Services Program totalled less than $36 million, or about 70 percent of the

amount projected on the basis of the sample judieare program.
Experience in the business community would also suggest that employment of

full-time attorneys skilled in their field represents a more efficient allocation of

resources. Nearly all large corporations and many small ones find it preferable

to employ full-time house counsel to deal with most of their legal problems. Our
experience has shown that the same thing is true for providing legal services to

poor people: full-time attorneys can be used effectively at significant cost-saving

to the government.
3. Federal Legal Services program.—This alternative contemplates employ-

ment of poverty lawyers directly by the Federal Government to engage in repre-

sentation of poor people. It has several glaring disadvantages. First, serious

conflict of interest questions would arise in circumstances where a client's inter-

est demands litigation against the Federal Government. Further, serious strains

would be placed upon federal state relations where federally-employed attorneys

file suit on behalf of their clients against state supported agencies. Finally, the

36-851 O—69 3
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element Of local control over legal services activities, currently provided by local

hoards of directors, would be supplanted by centralized control from a Wash-
ington agency.

Senator Javits. I have just one last question. Is it not a fact, that

from the point of view of the lawyer, especially the younger lawyer,

(his has been one of the really important services to which he could

give himself with passionate 'devotion, feeling that it represented a

real contribution to our society ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, indeed. As I indicated in my testimony, I think

it is a very tine testimony to the program and to the young people in

this country that so many of the very fine graduates of our Nation's

top law schools, instead of going into considerably more lucrative op-

portunities and private practice with prestigious law firms, have in

fact requested and ultimately became involved in legal services

programs.
Senator Javtts. Is it not a fact that if an absolute Governor's veto

is enacted, it is precisely those Governors where there is a really

adverse situation that requires this kind of a case who will veto? Is

that not true ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. One would assume that one would be a function of

the other
;
yes, sir.

Senator Javits. Finally, in order to put this matter, I think, in the

right focus for all of us, could you give us a memorandum indicating

why it is not possible for private or legal aid or other agencies to

take over effectively what would be lost if the legal services dropped
out of a given State or States because of a Governor's veto ?

I think the logical question will be : ''Let the poor go somewhere
else. They will get lawyers." The answer is that when this program
came on the scene, the poor did not have adequate representation, and
it was an enormous injustice.

Mr. Rumsfeld. That is right.

Senator Javits. The question is, has that situation really changed,

and what will happen in the given States if by veto the program is

dropped ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. I think the remarks of the Eisenhower Commission
on Violence and the Kerner and others who have studied this indicate

that the universal need is so far from being fulfilled that there would
obviously be no prospect whatsoever for us to make progress in moving
toward the filling of this area of need.

And I would go even further and say there obviously is no prospect

whatsoever that even the extent to which we are now filling that

need could even begin to be approximate, if the programs were not

active in those areas.

Senator Javits. Thank you.

I ask unanimous consent that the material furnished by the wit-

ness may be made part of the record. Also I ask that the various

communications that I have received from the Association of the Bar
of the City of New York, the Civil Rights Coordinating Council of

Suffolk City, the Legal Aid Society of Westchester County, the Na-
tional Council of Women of the United States, some distinguished

lawyers in my State, and faculty members and students at Rutgers
University, against the Murphy amendment, be made a part of the

record.

(The material furnished for the record follows :)
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Typical Law Reform Casks

HOUSING

<)n<> of the major problems of a poor person is t<> obtain decenl housing: ai-

thougb bousing and sanitary codes are in existence to insure that landlords ful-

fill their duly to maintain decent and safe housing conditions, they have heen

generally ineffective for protecting an individual tenant's rights.

A client was threatened with an eviction after she complained to the city about

more than 40 code violations which existed in her rented house. When Inspectors

ordered repair Of the violations, she was sent an eviction notice. The Court ruled

that a landlord had no right to evict a tenant in retaliation for complaints about

code violations, a customary way in which unscrupulous landlords intimidate

tenants from exercising their rights to tile such complaints, the Court noted that

the housing and sanitary codes reflected a strong congressional interest in secur-

ing safe bousing for slum dwellers, and that the codes depended in part for en-

forcement on tin- reporting of violations by private individuals.

In a case brought by a New York City legal services project, a woman had her

welfare benefits terminated in March after her landlord charged that her hus-

band visited her apartment nightly. She requested a post-termination bearing in

mid-March. The hearing was not afforded her until June, and no decision came
until July 10. at which time the State Welfare Commissioner held that she was
eligible and should be reinstated. In the meantime, however, the plaintiff had been

evicted from her apartment because she could no longer pay. She had to move in

with her sister. This resulted in a home where 13 children and two adults lived

in a single small apartment, sharing the beds. The plaintiff also alleged that since

she had not had enough money to feed her family properly, they lost weight and
became ill. The Court held that the action of the Welfare Department in those

circumstances had been unconscionable, and that a hearing after the fact was not

enough and did not suffice for the requirements of due process.

CONSUMES PROBLEMS

A business-vocational school in Florida, that through misrepresentation induced

800 poor students to enroll and to sign promissory notes worth half a million dol-

lars, was closed down through the efforts of the legal services program in Miami.

In addition, banks ruled that more than $500,000 in promissory notes negotiated

to them were unenforceable. The school, which preyed in particular upon Negroes

and Spanish-speaking young people, had been financed by a bank which was also

the largest financing source for the students. A vice president of the bank was
dismissed after his involvement with the school became known. After a legal serv-

ices attorney turned over information to the County State's attorney, the school's

advertising was stopped by injunction, an action not contested by the school-

FAMILY RELATIONS

The poor should be able to defend themselves, in the same manner that the

affluent can defend themselves, against arbitrary government actions which sepa-

rate children from parents and siblings.

In a case involving a. poor mother and her six children, the Minneapolis legal

services project, after carrying her case through the courts for two years, finally

got her parental rights restored and her children reunited and returned to her. On
the grounds that she was an "unfit mother." the Welfare Department had taken

her children, dispersed them among six different foster homes, and won an order

from the Juvenile Court stripping her of her legal parenthood. Central to the

case was the State Supreme Court's refusal to grant the client's application for a

free transcript of the Juvenile Court proceedings which had terminated her par-

ental rights. She could not afford the transcript, and without it she was unable to

prove that her children had been taken away from her without sufficient cause.

At the end of the long and complicated legal proceedings, the State Supreme
Court overruled their prior opinion and ordered that a free trancript he furnished
to (lie mother, holding that due process requirements applied to Juvenile Court

proceedings. Two weeks later the county agreed that there had indeed been in-

sufficient evidence to sustain the lower court's order depriving the client of her

children. The mother was granted full control and custody of her children, with-

out any further supervision or interference from the Welfare Department.
She remarried and was living with her children in : wly purchased home in

Minneapolis.



IMPRISONMENT FOR DEBT

Many persons do not realize that the "debtors prison" is not only a matter of

the past. For the poor, debtors prison still exists. Throughout the United States

persons are jailed because they cannot immediately pay fines which they are

willing but unable to pay.
A California woman sentenced to 69 days in jail because she could not imme-

diately pay a $345 fine, was freed after a court held such imprisonment for debt

unconstitutional. The woman, a 26-year-old mother of two children, one 4 years

old and one an 8-month old infant, was sentenced to a five-day jail term and a

$34f> fine after she pleaded guilty to a motor vehicle violation. She stated she

could not immediately produce $345, but that she could and would pay it off in

installments. Four days before she was sentenced she had graduated from a
secretarial school and she had been scheduled for two job interviews for the

following week. Her request was refused. She was separated from her two
children who were placed in a foster home, and was sent to jail to pay off the

fine at a rate of $5 for each day spent in jail. She was not permitted to visit

her children or have them visit her. Attorneys from a legal services program
were successful in getting her released on a writ of Habeas Corpus after she

had spent 27 days incarcerated, the court ruling that "to permit the court to

jail an indigent defendant for non-payment of a fine without giving said de-

fendant a reasonable and realistic opportunity to raise the funds deprives

that defendant of the equal protection of the laws, vis-a-vis, the affluent de-

fendant."

[From the New York Times, Oct. 29, 1969]

Legal Aid—For Lawyers

One of the most effective programs in the Office of Economic Opportunity is

legal services, under which 1,800 attorneys in 800 neighborhood offices in forty-

nine states represent impoverished clients. Federal funds administered through
the O.E.O. enable hundreds of thousands of indigent persons every year to ob-

tain equal justice under law.
The program will perish in the areas where it is most needed if a proposed

Senate amendment to this year's antipoverty bill goes through. By giving Gov-
ernors veto powers over O.E.O. storefront law projects, it would place effective

legal representation at the mercy of state and local political machines. It would
in many cases, prevent the disadvantaged from getting an even break before po-

litically appointed judges. It would discourage some of the most dedicated young
lawyers in the country from entering the new field of antipoverty law.
This amendment should be called the Reagan amendment because the Cali-

fornia Governor is really the man behind it. The board of governors of the
American Bar Association has described the amendment as "oppressive inter-

ference with the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen" which would "discour-
age actions that are politically unpopular." The conference in New York this

week of the National Legal Aid and Defender Association clearly shows the
deep concern of the bar all over the country for representing clients who cannot
afford to pay. Their rights will be seriously infringed if the Reagan amendment
is adopted.

Material Introduced into the Record by Senator Javits

Rutgers University,
School of Law, Newark,

Newark, N.J., November 10, 1969.
Hon. Jacob K. Javits,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.
Dear Senator Javits : Please permit me to submit to you a copy of a petition

circulated here at the Rutgers Law School and signed by a number of faculty
members and students.

Yours truly,

(Mrs.) Eva H. Hanks, Associate Dean.

We, the undersigned law teachers and students of Rutgers—The State Uni-
versity School of Law in Newark, oppose the amendment proposed by Senator
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George Murphy (R., Cal.) to the OEO Appropriation Bill. This Amend nt

gives state governors an absolute veto over the legal services projects within

their state The constant threat of a gubernatorial veto, possibly curtailing an

entire program, WOUld create an unwarranted interference with the lawyers'

ability to provide effective legal counsel. As the American Bar Association Board
of Governors warns: Tlie power to veto may he used to circumscribe the freedom
of Legal service attorneys . . . and to discourage actions which are politically

uni>opular. . . .

As law teachers and students we are particularly concerned with the threat

of political Interference with the legal sen-ices program. The Murphy-Amend-
ment should he defeated.

Alexander D. Brooks, Professor of L<n<-

(And 99 others).

The Association of the Bar
of the City of New York.
Neic York, November 7, 1969.

My Dear Sir : I am directed by the Executive Committee of The Association

of the Bar to call to your attention the following resolution adopted at a meet-

ing of the Committee on November 6, 1969:
"Whereas, the adoption (45-50) by the United States Senate of an amendment

to the pending OEO authorization bill (S. 3016) would give to state governors

a veto over OEO funded legal service programs, in whole or in part, at the time

of initial funding or refunding, and
"Whereas, such veto power would conflict with the traditional right and

obligation of the lawyer to give faithful representation to his client, regardless

of whether the client or his cause is unpopular or community reaction is ad-

verse : and
"Whereas, it is important that vigorous and effective legal service be provided

to the poor by denying to no person in our society his right to equal justice

under law, which includes the right to independent counsel free from outside

interference ; and
"Whereas, the Judicial Conference of the United States, the American Bar

Association, the National Legal Aid and Defender Association, the Director of

OEO and numerous others have urged the amendment be defeated, now be it

"Resolved, that The Association of the Bar of the City of New York urges the

defeat of any amendment to S. 3016 or the defeat of any other legislation that

would permit gubernatorial veto or any action that constitutes such i>otential

for interference with the freedom of the lawyer and the rights of the citizen."

Sincerely yours,
Paul B. DeWitt.

[Telegram]

New York, N.Y., November 7, 1969.

Senator Jacob K. Javits,

Old Senate Office Building, ^Yashington, D.C.

Dear Congressman : An organization of some 30 women's organizations with

a combined membership of 23 million women ; expresses serious concern and

dismay at the proposed amendment to the antipoverty bill which would give

State Governors veto power over OEO storefront legal help to the poor. We
agree with American Bar Association that this amendment would be oppressive

interference with the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen. May we urge non

acceptance of this amendment.
Belle S. Spafford, President.

Civil Rights Coordinating
Council of Suffolk County,

Shorcham, N.Y., November 10, 1969.

Senator Jacob K. Javits,

U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: The Civil Rights Coordinating Council! of Suffolk Oounty wishes

to go on record as opposing Senator George Murphy's amendment to the Economic
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Opportunity Act. We do not believe that governors should be given the power
to veto legal services to the poor.

We hope that you will vote against any such measure should the opportunity
arise.

Thanking you. we arc.

Very truly yours.

Andrew P. Hull.

Rochester, N.Y.. November 4, 1969.
Senator JACOB JAVITS,
Semite Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator: I am President of the Monroe County Bar Legal Assistance
Corporation which is a county bar association sponsored and O.E.O. funded
legal services organization. This corporation has been in existence for approxi-
mately one year and one-half and has been very effective in providing legal
services to the poor in this community.
While I have not seen the exact language of the proposed Senate Amendment

to this year's Anti-Poverty Bill. I understand it gives the Governors of each of
the States veto power over O.E.O. law projects. I can not urge upon you too
strongly that the legal services program must maintain their complete independ-
ence in order to be effective in this work.
A lawyer or a law office that does not have complete independence and free-

dom can not discharge its obligations to our community and society.
You may be interested in the enclosed copy of an editorial which appeared in

the New York Times on October 29, 1969. It is a very effective statement on why
this proposed amendment should be defeated. I hope that you will do everything
in your power to see that this amendment is not passed.

Very truly yours.

Mitchell T. Willlvms.

White Plains, N.T., October 30, 1969.
Hon. Jacob K. Javits,
The Senate.
Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator Javits : As you know, the so-called "'Murphy Amendment", at-
tached as a rider to the OEO appropriation bill, recently passed the Senate and
is now before the House Committee on Education and Labor.
This amendment would enable the governor of each state to veto, in whole

or in part, any OEO funded legal services program in his state. The American
Bar Association strongly opposes this amendment since the power granted
could lead to interference with legal services supplied to the poor and could
interfere with the true function of a lawyer to fully represent his clients against
all parties of any nature, whether individual, corporate or governmental.
The Murphy Amendment brings politics into the legal services program. A

governor who believes that a particular lawsuit challenges his own notion of
what is right or wrong may be tempted to exercise a veto. Thus the governor
rather than the courts may determine the course of significant litigation.
The Legal Services Program was and is intended to provide poor people with

legal representation for the whole spectrum of problems that affect the poor
community. Unrestricted access to the courts is essential to effectuate this
purpose.

If a peaceful and orderly society, now much talked about, is to be achieved,
a method of change through law must be provided. The Legal Services Pro-
gram, concededly the most successful of all anti-poverty programs, has proven
to lie an effective vehicle for such change. The evident intent of the Murphy
Amendment is to limit the Legal Services Program to a case-by-case approach
rather than a broad program that includes test cases. Any restriction upon the
freedom of poverty lawyers to represent their clients according to their best
professional judgment could have disastrous results.

Nothing less is at stake in this matter than the faith of poor people and
minority groups that our system will provide them with the legal means to
achieve equal justice under law and assist in breaking the cycle of poverty. If
we cannot do this for our disadvantaged citizens they may be irreconcilably
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alienated from society, in the event thai the Murphy Ajnendemnl should i
-

come before the Senate, i urge you to do all you can to bring aboul Ite defeat.

\ci\ truly yours,
W'AI.I A. i. »'. DOUD, /'/- "l< Hi-

Senator Nelson. Senator Mondale.

Senator Mondale. Mr. Chairman, I think the testimony by the

Director here is so complete, and 1 am so pleased by his position and

his understanding and commitment to this program thai 1 will foi

questions and just express my appreciation to him and .Mr. Lenzner.

Mr. Ki msfeld. Thank you.

Senator Nelson. Senator Cranston.

Senator Cranston. 1 would like to say, first, that 1 share with all

the other members of this committee who are present the admiration

and appreciation they have expressed for tin- clarity and conviction

that has characterized your position as stated here today. It has been

very, very line.

'Hie senior Senator from New York made reference to a situation in

my own State, and I would like to note in parsing that the amendment

that would cripple this program originated with the senior Senator

from my State. And there is no question that the Governor from my
State would exercise this veto and is eager to have it. So this is of

grave concern to me and the people of my State who have benefited

from this program.
I think it has been run in remarkably excellent fashion in California,

and it has been of great benefit to the people who have needed this sort

of legal assistance in achieving equal justice under the law.

1 assume that it is your feeling that there is absolutely no distinction

to be drawn between the effort to achieve equal justice under law inso-

far as .-nits are concerned against individuals or against governmental

agencies
'

Mr. Rumsfeld. No. sir. I think that each is needed, and each is a

legitimate function of the legal services program.

Senator ( Jranston. Is it your view there is a need for this override

authority in OEO on all OEO programs?
Mr. Rumsfeld. No, sir. I have not requested an amendment to the

existing statute. We have requested a 2-year extension of the statute

without crippling amendments, and the VISTA section presently con-

tains an absolute Governor veto, with no Director override. Of course,

the VISTA prop-am is a very different program from the legal services

program and I don't think it is comparable.

With respect to the legal services program, to take away the over-

ride would be. as 1 have indicated, taking out one of the very im-

portant underpinnings of the balance that exists and I think it would

be very destructive of the basically very good relationship that has

existed between the agency and Governors with respect to these pro-

grams, in developing them and supporting them.

Senator Cranston, [nsofar as the override power now exists in the

present act. 1 assume yon wish to maintain it.

Mr. Ri msfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Cranston. In all programs where it presently exists?

Mr. \U msfeld. Yes, indeed.

Senator Cranston. 1 assume that yours is not alone a personal

statement. Von quoted the President's statement of some time back
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on the great value of the legal services program, and I assume you
are speaking for the administration.

Mr. Rumsfeld. I am, indeed.

Senator Cranston. Finally, I would like to say that the amendment
that would cripple this program was never placed before this com-
mittee. I believe that there is no question about the fact that a very
substantial majority of this committee is opposed to that amendment.
We are now in the difficult position that the conferees from this

committee, when they go to conference, will be bound by the action

of the Senate, and will have nothing to negotiate unless a different

result is achieved in the House.
I want to express a deep hope that you will make every effort to

communicate your views and the views of the administration to the

House in the course of its action, so that every effort will have been
made to prevent such an amendment being adopted by the House,
and so that we will have something to negotiate and talk about when
we get to the House.
Mr. Rumsfeld. Well, I can assure you I will. In the last 2 or 3 weeks.

I have found a number of occasions to visit with Members of the

House of Representatives, of both parties, I have personally seen

something in excess of a third of the Members on this subject, just

through happenstance, meeting them in the halls, and so forth.

I feel it is very important, and I must say it is a very difficult issue,

too. If a person just looks at it superficially, one can draw the wrong
conclusion. It is an issue that requires discussion and communication
and an understanding of how fundamental it is. It takes time, and
I think it is going to take the best of an awful lot of people to com-
municate and see that the level of the dialog on the subject is suffi-

ciently high and thoughtful that the Congress will ultimately come
forward with a sound solution.

Senator Cranston. That is very fine. I hope you will create some
more happenstances.

It seems to me that there is an overriding argument which can be
used in talking to anybody about this. In this time of the quite justified

demand for law and order in the United States, order and justice

under law, it seems entirely anomalous and counterproductive to sug-
gest the elimination of a device that has enabled people who do not
have power to employ an attorney to achieve justice under the law,
to see to it that the law is observed by governmental agencies and to

bring the power of the judicial system to bear on executive agencies
which violate the law. This, it seems to me, adds up to an incontro-
vertible argument for the necessity of an unfettered legal services

program in a society seeking order and justice.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes; this society is certainly strong enough to sur-

vive suits against Government.
If they are not valid, they will fail, and if they are, then indeed

they should have been filed and the changes should be made. There
is no question but that to deny people in this country access to legal

and peaceful change in redress of legitimate grievances is to encour-
age them to find some way apart from the legal system.

Senator Cranston. The whole premise of our Government is to
have law and order and protection against violations of the law both
on the part of the criminal and society as well as other individuals.
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That is why we have all the checks and balances in the Bill of Riehte—
to protect against an all-powerful Government that would itself vio-

late the rights of individuals. I urge yon on with the vital work you

are doing to insure the integrity of the legal services program.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Rumsfeld. We also have the fact that the society we live in is

so complicated. It is complicated for the best educated, it is compli-

cated for the most affluent, and the frustrations that can come from

this inability to find ways to sort out these complexities, absent rep-

resentation through the Legal process, is another source of concern that

follows on directly from your comment.
Senator Cranston. Thank you very much.
Senator Nelson. Senator Hughes.
Senator Hughes. I have no question, Mr. Chairman.
I simply associate myself with the remarks made by the other

members of the committee complimenting the Director on his position,

with the definite reference to rectifying this matter before it reaches

a final conclusion.

Senator Yarborougii. Director Rumsfield, has there been any veto

of legal aid programs by any Governors this year ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. No, sir.

Senator Yarborougii. None?
Mr. Rumsfeld. No.
Senator Yarborougii. In any State?

Mr. Rumsfeld.. No.
Senator Yarborough. To date?

Mr. Rumsfeld. There have not been.

Senator Yarborougii. Thank you.

This Murphy amendment has not been effective yet? It just passed

the Senate only ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. That is correct, and the question as to the extension

of the Economic Opportunity Act is now before the House of Repre-

sentatives and has passed the committee and is pending in the Rules

Committee, so the House action should be coming up in the next 2

weeks, one would hope, in view of the fact that the fiscal year started

July 1.

Senator Yarborougii. Have there been any grants that were vetoed

by any Governor where the grant was to be made for this purpose ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. For legal services programs; no, sir, not to my
knowledge.
This year?
Senator Yarborougii. This year, have there been any? Would you

check with your staff?

Mr. Rumsfeld. There has not been
Senator Yarborougii. I am asking for information. I have been told

there have been.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Not to my knowledge, and not since I became Director

of the Agency has there been a legal services program vetoed by a

Governor.
Senator Yarborougii. Thank you.

If you should on further investigation find that there have been,

would you supplement that for the record, put it in the record?
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Mr. Rumsfeld. Yes, sir.

Senator Yarborough. I am not testifying there have been, but I

have been told there have been.

Mr. "Rumsfeld. Possibly you are thinking of a situation in Texas

involving a VISTA lawyer," which is not a legal services program, be-

cause as I recall, there was an instance where a VISTA attorney, pos-

sibly, certainly a VISTA volunteer was asked to leave the State in one

State since I have been in, and, of course, in the VISTA Section the

Governor has that power.

Senator Yakborouoh. Well, I was not speaking technically of the

VISTA voluntary work. I was speaking of certain defense funds, de-

fending the rights of certain individuals.

Well, I will explore that further.

Thank you.

Senator Nelson. Thank you.

Mr. Rumsfeld, the proponents of the absolute veto amendment make
an argument which I really don't understand. I doubt whether there

is a legal distinction between legal reform on the one hand and legiti-

mate legal services on the other.

Those who favor this amendment cite lawsuits in which the lawyer

and the aggrieved client sue a Federal agency or start an action against

a local relief agency, or some agency in the State government, and some

of these cases contend that a statute is being improperly administered.

In other cases a suit is started in which the client, the lawyer and

client are claiming that the statute is invalid.

It is my understanding that the argument of the proponents of the

amendment is that these kinds of cases are "legal reform," and, if you

want to reform the law, somehow or other Congress ought to reform it,

or at least it is not the function to supply a service to a client who claims

that a law is being improperly administered by a Government agency,

or the law is unconstitutional and invalid.

These kinds of legal reform cases, they say, do not belong under the

OEO, so a Governor ou^ht to be able to veto those.

On the other hand, if the client is claiming a right under a statute, if

it is merely his intention to get the statute enforced so that the right

he claims will be satisfied, then that is "legal services."

And I think a lot of people have become confused. It sounds good,

particularly, perhaps, to a nonlawyer, to say, "We are not trying to re-

form, here. We are trying to provide legal services."

Now, every day that goes by in this country there is a corporation

suing some Federal agency or some State agency. The FDA is under

suit at all times. They will order that a drug be taken off the market.

The corporation will say, "You may not do it under the law," and they

are in the Federal court, they are suing the Federal Government be-

cause they think that the law is being improperly interpreted. They
may think the law is invalid.

Do you really see any distinction in this argument, between "legal

reform," in which a poor person seeks to either upset the law or get

another interpretation, and a case where a lawyer comes up and says,

"I have a client here. Under the law, he is entitled to certain benefits,

and he is not being given them, and we ask that the law be enforced"?



Mr. Rumsfeld. I think a distinction can be drawn between a legal

services activity on behalf of an individual which results in so]

thing happening to the benefit of that individual and to no one else

and the instance where a legal services attorney represents an in-

dividual and something happens as ;t resuh of prosecution of that rep-

resentation to thai individual and, in addition to other individuals

in the same situation.

The distinction, however, is certainly tortured if one takes ii be

yond that, because I believe that this program was designed, and in

fact the testimony so indicates, to provide a full range of legal

ices to the poor.

And to isolate out anything that might affect individuals beyond
the one individual being represented would he to say that the poor of

this country shall be denied a full rangeof legal services.

So T completely agree with you. I think possibly the word law re-

form is not a good word, because in fact what is not happening is re-

form of the law, but indeed what is happening is clarification of what
the law as passed by the duly constituted legislative body, whether

Federal, State, or local, really means, and it is a clarification on the

part of the poor as to whether a certain act of a governmental execu-

tive is or is not consistent with the intent of the statute.

Those who challenge this say that this is the type of thing that

should be undertaken only by legislative action. I think myself the

point, of our whole legal system, as you have indicated, is that day
after day after day, through legal representation, individuals who are

not poor are in fact having access to the legal process and achieve the

very type of clarification as to what the law means and how it should

be administered.
Senator Kelson. We had a case which was a very significant, one

brought by a young and very talented lawyer in Milwaukee, Wis..

testing the constitutionality of our garnishment law.

He represented a client, and under our law, as in many States, you
could garnishee some money due some person without taking judgment
first. It lias been the law for many, many years.

He went to the Supreme Court, and the Supreme Court said that

is invalid, you cannot garnishee without taking judgment first.

That particular client, that particular complainant, benefited under
the law, but all other complainants all over the United States, or all

other individuals who might be affected, also benefited.

This would be the kind of case, I take it, that many people say is

"legal reform."
I was trying to make clear for the record that there is not any such

distinction. If you have a right, you have a right, and if it turns out

you are suing a welfare agency because they are misinterpreting the

law and not affording a benefit to somebody who is entitled to it, that

is not a legal reform.
As yon said, you are clarifying the law and making it clear the

agency is not complying with the law.

Tf you attack it on the grounds that it is invalid or unconstitutional,

the complainant has a right that is being tested in his behalf by a

lawyer.
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Every corporation, every person with money in this country, who
wants to, does that. But the argument seems to have some compelling

influence on people when you say, "But in this case you have a lawyer

paid for by the taxpayers, the O.E.O., and he is suing an agency of the

Government, and the agency of the Government has the Attorney Gen-

eral or the district attorney, and the taxpayer is paying for that fel-

low, too. Therefore it is a kind of legal reform case."

And some apparently believe that poor person is not entitled to have

his rights enforced or tested, whereas if he were a private individual

and had the money in his pockets, he could go ahead and do it. Is that

not what their argument is ?

Mr. Rumsfeld. You are absolutely correct, I agree with everything

you have said.

Senator Nelson. I want to thank you very much, Mr. Rumsfeld, for

your very fine testimony.

Mr. Rumsfeld. I am advised here that Mr. Lenzner has a comment
to make concerning the question that Senator Yarborough asked, if we
could correct that right now.

Senator Nelson. Fine.

Mr. Lenzner. I am advised that the matter that Senator Yar-

borough referred to was a grant from O.E.O., not from legal services,

but from another office of O.E.O., to the Council of Senior Citizens,

the purpose of which was to furnish money for legal research and

services to the elderly, and a grant to the Mexican-American Legal

Defense Fund was vetoed by the Governor of Texas.

Mr. Rumsfeld. That was the reason that I responded we have not

had a legal sendees program vetoed, because under our descriptions

of activities, that was not an activity of the Office of Legal Services.

Senator Nelson. Thank you very much, gentlemen.

Mr. Rumsfeld. Thank you, sir.

Senator Nelson. I have some insertions to be put in the record at the

appropriate place.

We were not able to arrange direct testimony today from all the

distinguished organizations and individuals who are concerned about

the future of the legal services program. However, a number of them
have provided statements which they wish to have placed in the record

at an appropriate place.

One is a statement from the National Commission on Causes and

Prevention of Violence, Dr. Milton Eisenhower, Chairman.

I ask that that statement in opposition to the amendment adopted

in the Senate be printed in the record at this point.

(The material referred to follows :)

Material Introduced into the Record by Senator Nelson
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VIOLENCE AND LAW ENFORCEMENT

I.

Order is .1 prerequisite of society, a mainstay of ci i] e. We arise every workday

with unspoken expectations of order in our lives: that the earth will be spinning on its axis,

that the offiee or factory will be functioning as before, that the mail will be delivered, that our

friends will still be friends, that no one will attack us on the way to work.

Our expectations are not always met. The technological creations on which modern life

depends do not always function with the predictability of the physical laws of the universe.

Human behavior is even less predictable. To ensure reasonable predictability to human

behavior, to minimize disorder, to promote justice in human relations, and to protect human

rights, societies establish rules of conduct for their members.

In a far earlier day -and still, to some extent, in small and traditional societies-the rules of

conduct had only to be passed from one generation to the next by teaching and example.

Universal acceptance and long tradition gave force to the rules, as did the knowledge that

ride-breakers could be quickly identified by the tightly knit community, that culprits had

nowhere to run, that the community would ostracize them for their misdeeds. Still, every

society in history has produced deviant members. And as societies have grown larger and more

complicated, so have the problems of maintaining the social order.

In modern societies many of the rules of social conduct have come to be codified as laws.

The intricacies of life in the twentieth century require laws. The act of driving an automobile

from one place to another requires a bookful of regulations concerning speed, traffic lanes,

signals, safety devices of the vehicle, and the skill of the driver. Many other realms of social

interaction also require legal regulation for the sake of justice, safety, and preservation of the

social order.

Law furnishes the guidelines for socially acceptable conduct and legitimizes the use of force

to ensure it. If Utopian conditions prevailed-if all citizens shared a deep commitment to the

same set of moral values, if all parents instilled these values in their children and kept close

watch over them until adulthood, if all lived in stable and friendly neighborhoods where

deviants would face community disapproval-then perhaps we would seldom need recourse to

the negative sanctions of the law. But these are not the conditions of today's pluralistic

society, and the law is needed to reinforce what the other institutions for social control can

only do imperfectly.

This function of the law requires that it be backed by coercive power -that it be enforced.

Agents of the legitimate authority must function effectively to deter lawbreaking and

apprehend lawbreakers, and the laws must provide sanctions to be applied against wrongdoers.

When law is not effectively enforced, the odds become more enticing for the potential

offender, crime increases, and the legal system-government itself- becomes discredited in the

eyes of the public. As respect for law declines, crime increases still more.

To acknowledge these basic truths is not, of course, to argue in favor of oppressive conduct

by police or retributive treatment of offenders. On the contrary, police lawlessness, degrading

prison conditions, and other deficiencies in criminal justice damage the goal of an orderly

society by making the law seem unworthy of obedience. That, too, breeds crime and disorder.

Likewise, to say that the law requires force as a condition of effectiveness is not to argue

that law enforcement must be total. The surveillance that would be required to deal -
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with every offense, major or minor, would be astronomically costly and an insufferable

intrusion upon the lives of a free people that would not be long endured. Indeed, as the Report

of our staff Task Force on Law and Law Enforcement suggests, some offenses like minor
traffic infractions and intoxication now command a disproportionate share of our criminal

justice resources, and many of these offenses would better be handled by various means
outside of the criminal justice process.

Devotion to the principle of law is one of the great strengths of the American society, a

source of the nation's greatness. As Theodore Roosevelt remarked, "No nation ever yet

retained its freedom for any length of time after losing its respect for the law, after losing the

law-abiding spirit, the spirit that really makes orderly liberty." Today, however, respect for law

in America is weakened by abuses and deficiencies within our legal system, and it is these

which are the basis of our concern.

Respect for law is also threatened by some types of civil disobedience, notably the activities

of normally law-abiding citizens, regrettably including even some leaders in public life, in

deliberately violating duly enacted, constitutionally valid laws and court orders. Moreover,

those who violate such laws often claim they should not be punished because in their view the

law or policy they are protesting against is unjust or immoral. Civil disobedience is an

important and complex subject, and we shall examine the dangers to society of deliberate

law-breaking as a political tactic in our subsequent statement on Protest and Violence: Every

society, including our own, must have effective means of enforcing its laws, whatever may be

the claims of conscience of individuals. Our present statement is concerned with the fairness

and efficiency of our law enforcement system, which must apply, without fear or favor, to all

who violate the law.

As a preface to our discussion, then, we offer these two reminders:

First: order is indispensable to society, law is indispensable to order, enforcement
is indispensable to law.

Second: the justice and decency of the law and its enforcement are not

simply desirable embellishments, but rather the indispensable condition of respect

for law and civil peace in a free society.

The American system of government has been one of the most successful in modern history.

But despite the reservoir of citizen trust and deference toward the government which has been

a stabilizing feature of our democracy, there has always been in our history a competing
attitude of insistence on results, on government's achievement of the aims supported by the

citizen, as a precondition of his consent to the exercise of governmental power.

In American political theory, governments are humanly created institutions to serve human
ends. The principles are stated in the Declaration of Independence: first, that the purpose of

democratic government is to secure the rights of life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness for

all citizens; second, that the powers of government are derived from the consent of the

governed.

Governments in the United States-local, state, and federal-must therefore be cognizant of

the needs of citizens and take appropriate action if they are to command continuing respect
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and if their laws are to be obeyed. Disenchantment with governmental institutions and

disrespect for law are most prevalent among those who feel they have gained the least from the

social order and from the actions of government.

A catalog of the features of American life that push people toward alienation and

lawlessness usually emphasizes evils in the private sector: landlords who charge exorbitant

rents for substandard housing, the practice of "block-busting" that feeds on racial antagonism

to buy cheap and sell dear under inequitable purchase contracts, merchants with unscrupulous

credit-buying schemes, employers and unions who discriminate against minorities. But we need

also to consider how the institutions of law and government, often inadvertently, contribute to

the alienation.

There are few laws and few agencies to protect the consumer from unscrupulous merchants.

There are laws for the protection of tenants defining what landlords must provide, but housing

inspection agencies have little power and are understaffed; often they can act only in response

to complaints and seldom can they force immediate repairs, no matter how desperately

needed. Welfare agencies, designed to help the poor, operate under strictures that contribute to

the degradation of the poor. As the President recently stated, our welfare system "breaks up

families, . . . perpetuates a vicious cycle of dependency ... [and] strips human beings of their

decency."

If welfare assistance is arbitrarily cut off, if a landlord flagrantly ignores housing codes, if a

merchant demands payment under an unfair contract, the poor-like the rich-can go to court.

Whether they find satisfaction there is another matter. The dockets of many lower courts are

overcrowded, and cases are handled in assembly-line fashion, often by inexperienced or

incompetent personnel. Too frequently courts having jurisdiction over landlord-tenant and

small claims disputes serve the poor less well than their creditors; they tend to enforce

printed-form contracts, without careful examination of the equity of the contracts or the good

faith of the landlords and merchants who prepare them.

The poor are discouraged from initiating civil actions against their exploiters. Litigation is

expensive; so are experienced lawyers. Private legal aid societies have long struggled to provide

legal assistance to the poor, but their resources have been miniscule in comparison to the vast

need for their services.

Some of this is changing. The President has recently proposed reforms in the welfare system

designed to preserve family structures, sustain personal dignity, eliminate unfairness and

preserve incentives to work. Private groups and new government programs are beginning to

respond to the legal needs of the poor. In 1968 the Legal Services Program of the Office of

Economic Opportunity handled almost 800,000 cases for the poor and won a majority of the

trials and appeals. In test cases the OEO lawyers won new standards of fair treatment of the

poor from welfare agencies, landlords, inspectors, urban renewal authorities, and others. They

were assisted in their work by VISTA volunteers with legal training and Reginald Heber Smith

Fellows, law school graduates with one year fellowships who are assigned to OEO Legal

Services offices. But the 1,800 OEO Legal Services Program lawyers, 700 VISTA lawyers, and

250 Smith Fellows, together with 2,000 legal aid attorneys, are still only a small beginning in

the long-range task of assuring justice for the poor. Many more attorneys are needed. Indeed,

the entire bar must also assume a larger share of the responsibility, as many younger lawyers

and law firms are now beginning to do.

In recent years the legal profession has contributed an increasing portion of its time to
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aiding the poor and this trend will undoubtedly continue despite the financial problems

involved.

We recommend that federal and state governments take additional steps to

encourage lawyers to devote professional services to meeting the legal needs of the

poor.

Specifically, we recommend that:

1. The Legal Services Program of the Office of Economic Opportunity, which already has

won the strong support of the organized bar and the enthusiasm of graduating law students

across the country, should be continued and expanded. The more recently started VISTA

lawyers program and the Smith fellowships program should also be enlarged. Experiments

should be encouraged with new programs to provide trained attorneys to deal with particular

types of legal problems faced by the poor, such as welfare rights and consumer protection. The

independence of all government-supported programs providing legal services to the poor should

be safeguarded against governmental intrusion into the selection of the types of cases

government-financed lawyers can bring on behalf of their indigent clients. The relationship

between lawyer and client is as private as that between doctor and patient, and the fact of

poverty must not be the basis for destroying this privacy.

2. All states should provide compensation to attorneys appointed to represent indigent

criminal defendants in the state and local courts. A state may wish to provide such

compensated legal assistance through the use of paid Public Defender staff lawyers, or it may

choose to compensate private court-appointed attorneys at a specific rate, on the model of the

Federal Criminal Justice Act.

3. The federal government and the states should provide adequate compensation for

lawyers who act in behalf of the poor in civil cases. Payment-either full or partial depending

on the client's ability to pay-could be made on the basis of certificates issued by the court as

to the need of the client and (in suits for plaintiffs) the good faith of the action. Other

appropriate safeguards could be introduced to be administered by the courts with the

assistance of the local bar associations. Some federal funding for the state court programs

might also be required.

The institution of government that is the most constant presence in the life of the poor is

the police department. Crime rates are high in the urban slums and ghettos, and the police are

needed continually. As they do their job, the police carry not only the burden of the law but

also the symbolic burden of all government; it is regrettable, yet not surprising, that

particularly the tensions and frustrations of the poor and the black come to focus on the

police. The antagonism is frequently mutual. Racial prejudice in police departments of major

cities has been noted by reliable observers.
1 Prejudice compromises police performance.

Policemen who systematically ignore many crimes committed in the ghetto, who handle ghetto

lKg., Donald J. Black and Albert J. Reiss, Jr., "Patterns of Behavior in Police and Citizen Transactions,"

Studies in Crime and Law Enforcement in Major Metropolitan Areas, Field Survey III, Vol. 1, a Report of a

Research Study Submitted to the President's Commission on Law Enforcement and Administration of

Justice (Washington, D. C: Government Printing Office, 1967).
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citizens who abuse the rights of these citizens, contribute substantially to

disaffection with government and disrespect for law.

Our laws provide for civil ami criminal sanctions against ill nduct, but th

lied exclusionary rule also has some deterrent effect; it p

of illegally obtained evidence in trials, but this does not affect unlawful searches

or other police activities that do not result in arrest and trial. A citizen can take his complaint

id directly to the police department. Every major police department has formal

machinery for handling citizen complaints and for disciplining misbehaving officers. But for a

variety of reasons, including inadequate investigative and hearing procedures and light

punishments for offenses, this internal process of review is largely unsatisfactory.

Even if all the compromising practices were eliminated, however, it is doubtful whether

internal review boards could engender widespread trust-simply became they are internally

administered. New York, Philadelphia, Washington and Rochester are among the few large-

American citi .perimented with an external review board composed primarily of

civilians. In the four months that New York City had a civilian review board, more than twice

as many complaints were processed than during the preceding twelve months by the police

department's own board. These experiments have fallen victim to organized opposition,

however, most vocally from the police themselves. The police argue that civilian review lowers

police morale, undermines respect of lower echelon officers for their superiors, and inhibits

proper police discretion by inducing fear of retaliatory action by the board. The police also

resent being singled out among all local governmental officials for civilian review.

The resentment is understandable. The police are not the only public servants who

sometimes fall short of their duties or overstep their powers, who act arbitrarily or unjustly. If

an independent agency is to exist for handling citizen grievances, it should be open to

complaints concerning every governmental office: the welfare agency, the health department,

the housing bureau, the sanitation department, as well as the police.

Independent citizens' grievance agencies would be a useful innovation. They could

investigate and, where justified, support individual complaints against public servants. They

could also perform a broader function-recommend policy changes to governmental

institutions that will make them more responsive to public needs. By encouraging and goading

governmental institutions to greater responsiveness, and by vindicating them against

unfounded complaints, these grievance agencies could strengthen public respect for the

institutions of government and thus strengthen the social order.

Both the President's Commission on Law Enforcement and Administration of Justice

(Crime Commission) and the National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders (Kerner

Commission) recommended that local jurisdictions establish adequate mechanisms for

processing citizen grievances about the conduct of public officials. That recommendation has

not received the attention or the response it deserves.

2 In a survey conducted by this Commission most white Americans disagreed with the statement: "The

police frequently use more force than they need to when carrying out their duties." But a majority of Negro

respondents agreed with the statement, as did a third of the lower-income people and 40 percent oi the

metropolitan city dwellers. In many of our recent urban disturbances, the triggering event was an aires! 01

other police encounter that appeared to bystanders to be unfair.
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To increase the responsiveness of local governments to the needs and rights of

their citizens, we recommend that the federal government allocate seed money to a

limited number of state and local jurisdictions demonstrating an interest in

establishing citizens' grievance agencies.

Because of the novelty of this function in American government, the allocating federal agency

should encourage diversity in the arrangements and powers of the grievance agencies in the

experimenting states and cities, snould provide for continuing evaluation of the effectiveness

of the differing schemes, and should publicize these evaluations among all state and local

jurisdictions so that each can decide the arrangement best suited for itself. Consideration

should also be given to the creation of a federal citizens' grievance agency to act on complaints

against federal employees and departments. The federal agency could also serve as an

experimental model for similar agencies in the cities.

We have supported this recommendation upon evidence that the poor experience special

frustrations in their relationships with the government and that these frustrations breed

disrespect for law. To undergird that support we add the obvious notation that the poor are

not the only ones who feel that government is unresponsive to their needs. The alienation of

"the forgotten American," living above the poverty line but below affluence, is also genuine

and a matter for compassionate concern.

Law-abiding, patriotic, a firm believer in traditional American values, "the forgotten

American" is angered and distrustful about the same institutions of government-except for

the police-that alienate the poor. Some extremists prey upon his frustration and alienation by

promising simplistic solutions and pointing at scapegoats-usually Negroes. The festering and

sometimes violent antagonisms between lower-middle-class whites and poor blacks have then

ironic side, for the two groups share many needs: better jobs, better schools, better police

protection, better recreation facilities, better public services. Together they could accomplish

more than they can apart. Citizens' grievance agencies could provide a modest but important

start toward the reconciliation of antagonisms and the restoration of respect for the

institutions of government among all citizens.

While we strongly urge innovative devices such as citizens' grievance agencies, we must

not ignore the strengthening of such time-honored mechanisms of popular government as the

right and the duty to vote. Extension and vigorous enforcement of the 1965 Voting Rights

Act, and intensified efforts to persuade all qualified citizens to vote, remain the most direct

method for citizens to shape the quality and direction of their government. Equally important

as creating new citizens' grievance agencies is the continuing effort to develop more effective

voter education and registration programs.

III.

Our society has commissioned its police to patrol the streets, prevent crime, and arrest

suspected criminals. It has established courts to conduct trials of accused offenders and

sentence those who are found guilty. It has created a correctional process consisting of prisons

to punish convicted persons and programs to rehabilitate and supervise them so that they can

become useful citizens. It is commonly assumed that these three components-law enforce-

ment (police, sheriffs, marshals), the judicial process (judges, prosecutors, defense lawyers) and

corrections (prison officials, probation and parole officers)-add up to a "system" of criminal

justice.
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A system implies some unity of purpose and organized interrelationship among component

parts. In the typical American city and state, and under federal jurisdiction as well, no such

relationship exists. There is, instead, a reasonably well-defined criminal process, a continuum

through which each accused offender may pass: from the hands of the police, to the

jurisdiction of the courts, behind the walls of a prison, then back onto the street. The

inefficiency, fall-out and failure of purpose during this process is notorious.

According to the 1967 report of the President's Crime Commission, half of all major crimes

are never reported to the police.
3 Of those which are, fewer than one-quarter are "cleared" by

arrest. Nearly half of these arrests result in the dismissal of charges. Of the balance, well over

90 percent are resolved by a plea of guilty. The proportion of cases which actually go to trial is

thus very small, representing less than one percent of all crimes committed. About one quarter

of those convicted are confined in penal institutions; the balance are released under probation

supervision. Nearly everyone who goes to prison is eventually released, often under parole

supervision. Between one-half and two-thirds of all those released are sooner or later arrested

and convicted again, thereby joining the population of repeater criminals we call recidivists.

Nearly every official and agency participating in the criminal process is frustrated by some

aspect of its ineffectiveness, its unfairness or both. At the same time, nearly every participant

group itself is the target of criticism by others in the process.

Upon reflection, this is not surprising. Each participant sees the commission of crime and

the procedures of justice from a different perspective. His daily experience and his set of values

as to what effectiveness and fairness require are therefore likely to be different. As a result, the

mission and priorities of a system of criminal justice are defined differently by a policeman, a

prosecutor, a defense attorney, a trial judge, a correctional administrator, an appellate tribunal,

a slum dweller and a resident of the suburbs.

For example: The police see crime in the raw. They are exposed firsthand to the agony of

victims, the danger of streets, the violence of lawbreakers. A major task of the police officer is

to track down and arrest persons who have committed serious crimes. It is discouraging indeed

for such an officer to see courts promptly release defendants on bail and permit them to

remain free for extended periods before trial, or prosecutors reduce charges in order to induce

pleas of guilty to lesser offenses, or judges exclude incriminating evidence, or parole officers

accept supervision of released prisoners but check on them only a few minutes each month.

Yet the police themselves are often seen by others as contributing to the failure of the

system. They are charged with ineptness, discourtesy, dishonesty, brutality, sleeping on duty,

illegal searches. They are attacked by large segments of the community as being insensitive to

the feelings and needs of the citizens they are employed to serve.

Trial judges tend to see crime from a more objective position. They see facts in dispute and

two sides to each issue. They may sit long hours on the bench in an effort to adjudicate cases

with dignity and dispatch, only to find counsel unprepared, or weak cases presented, or

witnesses missing, or warrants unserved, or bail restrictions unenforced, or occasional juries

bringing in arbitrary verdicts. They find sentencing to be the most difficult of their tasks, yet

presentence information is scanty and dispositional alternatives are all too often thwarted by

the unavailability of adequate facilities.

3See "The Challenge of Crime In a Free Society," pp. 20-22 (U.S. Govt. Printing Office, Washington: 1967).

Major crimes are homicide, rape, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary, larceny over $50 and motor vehicle

theft.
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Yet criminal courts themselves are often poorly managed and severely criticized. They are

seriously backlogged; in many of our major cities the average delay between arrest and trial is

close to a year. All too many judges are perceived as being inconsiderate of waiting parties,

police officers and citizen witnesses. Too often lower criminal courts tend to be operated more

like turnstiles than tribunals. In some jurisdictions, many able jurists complain that some of

their most senior colleagues refuse to consider or adopt new administrative and managerial

systems which could improve significantly the quality of justice and the efficiency of the court

and which would also shorten the time from arrest to trial.

Corrections officials enter the crime picture long after the offense and deal only with

convicted persons. Their job is to maintain secure custody and design programs which prepare

individual prisoners for a successful return to society. They are discouraged when they

encounter convicted persons whose sentences are either inadequate or excessive. They are

frustrated by legislatures which curtail the flexibility of sentences and which fail to

appropriate necessary funds. They are dismayed at police officers who harass parolees, or at a

community which fails to provide jobs or halfway houses for ex-offenders.

Yet. with a few significant exceptions, the prisons and correctional facilities operate in

isolation and reject public scrutiny. Programs of rehabilitation are shallow and dominated by

greater concern for punishment and custody than for correction. Prison inmate work

assignments usually bear little relationship to employment opportunities outside. Internal

supervision is often inadequate, and placed in the hands of inmates. Thus correctional

administrators are often said to be presiding over schools in crime.

While speaking of prisons, it should be noted that jails institutions for detaining accused

persons before and during trial and for short misdemeanor sentences-are often the most

appalling shame in the criminal justice system. Many are notoriously ill-managed and poorly

staffed. Scandalous conditions have been repeatedly reported in jails in major metropolitan

areas. Even more than the prisons, the jails have been indicted as crime breeding institutions.

Cities are full of people who have been arrested but not convicted, and who nevertheless serve

time in facilities worse, in terms of overcrowding and deterioration, than the prisons to which

convicted offenders are sentenced. Accused first offenders are mixed indiscriminately with

hardened recidivists. In most cases, the opportunities for recreation, job training or treatment

of a nonpunitive character arc almost nil. These deficiencies of jails might be less significant if

arrested persons were detained for only a day or two, but many unable to post bail or meet

other conditions of release are held in jail for many months because the other components of

the legal system do not provide for speedy trials.

In the mosaic of discontent which pervades the criminal process, public officials and

institutions, bound together with private persons in the cause of reducing crime, each sees his

own special mission being undercut by the cross-purposes, frailties or malfunctions of others.

As they find their places along the spectrum between the intense concern with victims at one

end, and total preoccupation with reforming convicted lawbreakers at the other, so do they

find their daily perceptions of justice varying or in conflict.

These conflicts in turn are intensified by the fact that each part of the criminal process in

most cities is overloaded and undermanned, and most of its personnel underpaid and

inadequately trained. Too little attention has been paid to the Crime Commission's finding

that the entire criminal justice system-federal, state and local, including all police, all courts

and all corrections-is underfinanced, receiving less than two percent of all government

expenditures. On this entire system, we spend less each year than we do on federal agricultural
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programs and little more than we do on the space program.

Under such circumstances it is hardly surprising to find in most cities not a smooth

functioning "system" of criminal justice but a fragmented and often hostile amalgamation of

criminal justice agencies. Obvious mechanisms for introducing some sense of harmony into the

system are not utilized. Judges, police administrators and prison officials hardly ever confer on

common problems. .Sentencing institutes and familiarization prison visits for judges are the

exception rather than the rule. Usually neither prosecutors nor defense attorneys receive

training in corrections upon which to base intelligent sentencing recommendations.

Nearly even' part of the criminal process is run with public funds by persons employed as

officers of justice to serve the same community. Yet every agency in the criminal process in a

sense competes with every other in the quest for tax dollars. Isolation or antagonism rather

than mutual support tends to characterize their intertwined operations. And even when

cooperative efforts develop, the press usually features the friction, and often aggravates it.

One might expect the field to be flooded with systems analysts, management consultants

and publicly-imposed measures of organization and administration in order to introduce order

and coordination into this criminal justice chaos. It is not. A recognized profession of criminal

justice system administrators does not exist today.

In fact, most of the criminal justice subsystems are also poorly run. For example, court

administrators are rare, and court management by trained professionals is a concept that is

taking hold very slowly. The bail "system." which should involve coordination among at least

a half dozen agencies, is presided over by no one. Few cities have neutral bail agencies to

furnish bail-setting magistrates with reliable background data on defendants. In making their

bail recommendations prosecutors usually ignore community ties and factors other than the

criminal charge and the accused's criminal record. Defense lawyers infrequently explore

nonmonetary release conditions in cases involving impecunious clients. Detention reports on

persons held long periods in jail prior to trial are rarely acted on by courts, and bail review for

detainees is seldom requested. Enforcement of bail restrictions and forfeitures of bond for

bail-jumpers are unusual. Bail bondsmen go unregulated.

Effective police administration is hard to find. The great majority of police agencies are

headed by chiefs who started as patrolmen and whose training in modern management

techniques, finance, personnel, communications and community relations is limited. Lateral

entry of police administrators from other departments or outside sources such as military

veterans is usually prohibited by antiquate'd Civil Service concepts.

Apart from lack of leadership, the process of crime control in most cities lacks any central

collection and analysis of criminal justice information. It has no focal point for formulating a

'The Report of the Commission's Task Force on Law and Law Enforcement contains a.study of our bail

system and recent proposals for "preventive detention" of persons arrested for serious crimes who, in the

judgment of the court on a preliminary hearing, are deemed likely to commit a serious crime if released on

bail while awaiting trial. The Commission agrees with the conclusion of the American Bar Association in

approving the Report of the Special Committee on Minimum Standards for the Administration of Criminal

Justice that "because of the drastic effects of preventive detention, the difficulties inherent in predicting

future criminality and the unresolved constitutional issues," preventive detention should not be adopted.

While there is a very real public interest in preventing criminal activity by released persons awaiting trial, this

interest would be better served by reforming the criminal justice system to expedite trials than by adding the

additional burden of a preliminary trial to predict the likelihood of future criminality. (It should be noted

that even at present some crimes, such as first degree murder, are not bailable.)
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cohesive crime budget based on system needs rather than individual agency requests. It has no

mechanism for planning, initiating or evaluating systemwide programs, or for setting priorities.

It has no specialized staff to keep the mayor or other head of government regularly informed

of the problems and progress of public safety and justice. Crime receives high-level attention

only as a short-term reaction to crisis.

Nor does the criminal justice process function in coordination with the more affirmative

social programs for improving individual lives. For example, a major goal of an offender's

contact with the criminal process is said to be corrective-rehabilitation followed by

reintegration into the community, with enhanced respect for law. Yet the opposite is often

true: the typical prison experience is degrading, conviction records create a lasting stigma,

decent job opportunities upon release are rare, voting rights are abridged, military service

options are curtailed, family life disruptions are likely to be serious, and the outlook of most

ex-convicts is bleak. The hope of the community that released offenders have been

"corrected" is defeated by outdated laws and community responses.

Experienced judges have resorted increasingly in recent years to various forms of

post-conviction probation. They have done so after weighing the possibilities for rehabilitation

if the offender is so released against the usually disastrous prognosis which would accompany

his incarceration. It is a painful choice, little understood by the public. But the decision to

seek correction of an offender in the community reflects not a compassionate attitude towards

law-breakers, but a hardheaded recognition, based on data, that long term public safety has a

better chance of being protected thereby.

The bleak picture of criminal justice we have painted is not without its bright spots. Within

the past few years, scattered about the country, innovations have been introduced, new

leadership has emerged, modern facilities have appeared, and systems analysis has been

undertaken. 5 The impact has to date been small, but hopes have been raised. States here and

cities there have demonstrated that something can be done to improve crime control with

justice. The question is whether these incidents will initiate a national trend or will disappear

as isolated sparks doused by the rain.

IV.

The administration of criminal justice is primarily a state and local responsibility. The grave

deficiencies we have noted reflect the fact that our states and cities lack both the resources to

make a substantial investment in physical improvements, personnel, and research, and the

management techniques to operate the system efficiently. Acting on the findings and

recommendations of the Crime Commission, the federal government in recent years has sought

to make additional resources available.

In the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968, the Congress created the Law

5 For example, the new Federal Judicial Center under the leadership of retired Supreme Court Justice Tom
Clark has initiated several innovative administrative and managerial projects which offer great promise for

reduction of court backlogs and the shortening of time periods to trial. It is reported that one project in the

U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia resulted in the judges reducing the criminal docket in a

recent two-week period more than they had in the entire prior year. Another example of important work

being done is the courses of instruction for District Attorneys being given by the National College of District

Attorneys.
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planning and operation to the states, and its subsidiary, the National Institute of Law

Enforcement and Criminal Justice, to encourage research and development in the field of law

enforcement. In another 1968 enactment. Congress also authorized the Department of Health,

Education, and Welfare to carry on comparable activities in the field of juvenile delinquency

and youth opportunity. Both of these programs, however, have only a modest degree of

funding; fiscal 1970 appropriation requests for law enforcement are less than $300 million-a

sum which, together with matching state funds, would increase the nation's expenditures in

that field by less than 10 percent. About S15 million is being requested for the youth

programs.

This nation is justifiably concerned about the increased rate of crime and about the

conditions that give rise to crime, including our inadequate system of criminal justice.

//; this Commission's judgment, we should give concrete expression to our concern

about crime by a solemn national commitment to double our investment in the

administration of justice and the prevention of crime, as rapidly as such an

investment can be wisely planned and utilized.

When the doubling point is reached, this investment would cost the nation an additional five

billion dollars per year-less than three-quarters of one percent of its national income and less

than tv/o percent of its tax revenues. Our total expenditure would still be less than 15% of what

we spend on our armed forces. Surely this is a modest price to pay to "establish justice" and

"insure domestic tranquility" in this complex and volatile age.

Given the realities of state and local financial resources, the federal government will have

to take the lead in making this commitment, and in providing most of the required funds

under the matching grant formulas already contained in the 1968 statutes. The federal

commitment should be made in a manner that will convince the states, cities and the public

that they can rely on the seriousness and continuity of the undertaking, and that they can

invest matching funds of their own without fear that the federal portion may be curtailed

midway in the program.

Congress has available a variety of tested methods for making meaningful long-term commit-

ments along these lines. These include:

(a) Amending the 1968 statutes to authorize the Law Enforcement Assistance

Administration and the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare to enter into

long-term contracts with state and local agencies, committing the federal govern-

ment to expenditures for the capital and operating costs of specified projects over a

period of up to 10 years. Actual disbursements would be subject to annual

appropriation measures.

(b) Amending the 1968 statutes to authorize the issuance of federal guarantees of

long-term bonds issued by state and local agencies to cover capital costs of the

construction of new facilities and obtaining major items of new equipment (e.g.,

communications systems), with an underlying contract under which annual

contributions in a predetermined amount would be made by the federal government

toward payment of interest and amortization of principal on the bonds. Actual

expenditures would be subject to annual appropriation measures, but the credit of

the United States would stand behind the bonds. The Public Housing program is

financed in this manner.
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(c) Multi-year appropriation measures, such as those that have been made tor ur-

ban renewal, federal construction projects, defense contracting and similar purposes.

Money alone will not secure crime reduction, however. Wealthy states and localities which

have limited their activity merely to expending more funds have become no more noticeably

crime-free than jurisdictions which have not. Similarly, a substantial portion of the Crime

Commission's proposals in 1967 are remarkably similar to those urged by the Wickersham

Commission established by President Hoover 37 years earlier-yet despite that Commission's

equally impressive documentation, conservatism and presidential prestige, little follow-through

occurred. Experience with crime commissions at the state and local levels shows similar results.

This pattern suggests the existence of substantial built-in obstacles to change. It suggests

that unless much more attention is given to the inability and unwillingness of present crime

control systems to effectuate reform, new money may go down old drains. Vexing problems of

politics, organization and leadership underlie the maintenance of the status quo and need to be

faced directly.

In the search for more effective ways of carrying out crime commission recommendations,

we have noted two promising but comparatively untried strategies based on recent experiments

on the frontiers of criminal justice; these are:

(1) a program to coordinate criminal justice and related agencies more effec-

tively by establishing central criminal justice offices in major metropolitan areas;

and

(2) a program to develop private citizen participation as an integral operating

component, rather than a conversational adjunct, of criminal reform.

The two innovations complement one another; the success of citizen participation will in many

ways be dependent on the establishment of a central criminal justice office, and vice versa.

The Criminal Justice Office

The pervasive fragmentation of police, court and correctional agencies suggests that some

catalyst is needed to bring them together. An assumption that parallel and overlapping public

agencies will cooperate efficiently can no longer suffice as a substitute for deliberate action to

make it happen in real life.

Periodic crime commissions-which study these agencies, file reports and then disappear-are

valuable, but they are much too transient and non-operational for this coordinating role. A law

enforcement council -consisting of chief judges and agency heads who meet periodically -is

usually little more than another committee of overcommitted officials.

A full-time criminal justice office is basic to the formation of a criminal justice system. Its

optimum form, i.e., line or staff, and its location in the bureaucracy, need to be developed

through experimentation.

The function could be vested in a criminal justice assistant to the mayor or county

executive, with staff relationships to executive agencies, and liaison with the courts and the

community. Alternatively, it could operate as a ministry of justice and be given line authority

under the direction of a high ranking official of local government (e.g., Director of Public

Safety or Criminal Justice Administrator), to whom local police, prosecutor, defender and

correctional agencies would be responsive. (Special kinds of administrative ties to the courts

would be evolved to avoid undermining the essential independence of the judiciary.) A third

alternative might take the form of a well-staffed secretariat to a council composed of heads of
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publi< i ts and private interests concerned with crime. To avoid the ineffecth

<il her the chairman of the council or its executive director would

; operating authority,

rm, the basic purposes of the criminal justice office would be
I

continuing pi sure effective processing of cases, and to develop better functii

relationships anion:' the criminal justice subsystems and with public and private ag

outside the criminal justice system. For example:

• It would develop a system of budgeting for crime control which takes account of the

interrelated needs and imbalances among individual agencies and jurisdictions.

• It would initiate a criminal justice information system which would include not simply

crime reports al today), but arrests, reduction of charges, convictions, senl

recidivism, court backlogs, detention populations, crime prevention measures, and other data

essential to an informed process.

• It would perform or sponsor systems analyses and periodic evaluations of agency

programs, and encourage innovations and pilot projects which might not otherwise have a

chance in a tradition-oriented system.

• It would perform a mediating and liaison role in respect to the many functions of the

criminal process involving more than one element of the system, e.g., to develop programs for

the reduction of police waiting time in court, to improve pretrial release information and

control, to enlist prosecutors and defense attorneys in cooperative efforts to expedite trials, to

bring correctional inputs to bear on initial decisions whether to prosecute, to improve relations

between criminal justice agencies and the community.

• It would also perform the vital but neglected function of coordinating the criminal

justice agencies with programs and organizations devoted to improving individual lives

hospitals, mental health organizations, welfare and vocational rehabilitation agencies, youth

organizations and other public and private groups.

• It would develop minimum standards of performance, new incentives and exchange

programs for police, court attaches and correctional personnel.

The comprehensive grasp of the system by an experienced criminal justice staff would

facilitate informed executive, judicial and legislative judgments on priorities. It would help

decide, for example, whether the new budget should cover:

• A modern diagnostic and detention center to replace the jail, or ^n increa

comparable cost in the size of the police force;

• Additional judges and prosecutors, or a prior management survey of the courts;

• A computerized information system or a new facility for juveniles;

• New courtrooms or new halfway houses.

For a full-time well-staffed criminal justice office to be successful, it must ach

balanced perspective within its own ranks on the problems of public safety and justice.

Practical experience in law enforcement, in the protection of individual rights, and in the

efficiency and effectiveness of programs must be represented, as must the interests of the

community. Such representation can be provided through an advisory board to the criminal

justice office and through involvement of relevant persons in task force efforts to attack

particular problems. Broadbased support of the office is quite important.

The transition from today's condition to a well-run system will not be easy. 1 specially

troublesome is the fact that the criminal justice process does not operate within neat political
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boundaries. Police departments are usually part of the city government; but county and state

police and sheriffs usually operate in the same or adjacent areas. Judges are sometimes

appointed, sometimes elected, and different courts are answerable to local, county and state

constituencies. Correctional functions are a conglomerate of local and county jails, and county

and state prisons. Prosecutors may be appointed or elected from all three levels of government.

Defense lawyers usually come from the private sector but are increasingly being augmented by

public defender agencies. Probation systems are sometimes administered by the courts,

sometimes by an executive agency.

If this confusing pattern makes the creation, location, staffing and political viability of a

criminal justice office difficult, it also symbolizes why little semblance of a system exists today

and why criminal justice offices are so badly needed in our major metropolitan areas.

To encourage (he development of criminal justice offices, we recommend that the

Law Enforcement Assistance Administration and the state planning agencies created

pursuant to the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act take the lead in

initiating plans for the creation and staffing of offices of criminal justice in the

nation 's major metropolitan areas.

The creation of criminal justice offices will require the active participation and cooperation of

all the various agencies in the criminal justice process and of officials at many levels of state

and local government. Helpful insights in establishing the first such offices may be derived

from the experience of some of the state law enforcement planning agencies (e.g.,

Massachusetts) now making efforts in this direction, from the criminal justice coordinating role

developed by the Mayor's office in New York over the past two years, and from the experience

of the Office of Criminal Justice established in the Department of Justice in 1964.

Private Citizen Involvement

Government programs for the control of crime will be most effective if informed private

citizens, playing a variety of roles, participate in the prevention, detection and prosecution of

crime, the fair administration of justice, and the restoration of offenders to the community.

New citizen-based mechanisms are needed at the local and national levels to spearhead greater

participation by individuals and groups.

In recent years, an increasing number of citizen volunteer programs have become allied with

one or another phase of the criminal justice process. These are in addition to long-standing

efforts of organizations like the Big Brother movement and Boys' Clubs. Remarkable have

been certain programs utilizing citizen volunteers for probation supervision and guidance of

juvenile and misdemeanant offenders.6

Perhaps the most successful of private organizations in attacking the broad range of crime

control problems through a public-private partnership is New York City's Vera Institute of

6 Example programs in this area include those outlined by the Project Misdemeant Foundation, Royal Oak,

Michigan, and the Juvenile Court of Boulder, Colorado.



53

Justice. 7 Its unique role in cooperation with the mayor's office, the police, the courts, and the

correctional system has developed over eight years. Its nonbureaucratic approach has

permitted it to test new programs, through experiments and pilot projects, in a way no public

agency would likely find successful. Its core funding is entirely private; its individual project

financing comes from federal, state, and private sources.

Vera has achieved a number of concrete successes. Its Manhattan Bail Project resulted in bail

reforms so successful in New York City that they became the basis of the federal Bail Reform

Act of 1966. Its summons project proved the practicability of permitting the police to issue

station house citations for minor offenses, sparing both police and citizens the time-consuming

process of arraignment and similar pre-trial court procedures.

There are a number of reasons why private organizations such as Vera can be successful

where a public agency cannot. Because municipal agencies are chronically understaffed and

underfinanced, they are unable to divert resources for experimental purposes except in the

most limited manner. Private organizations do not pose threats to existing agencies and carry

no residue of past misunderstandings. They can intercede with a city's power structure without

being bound by chains of command. They can test programs through a pilot project carried

out on a small scale, which can be easily dismantled if it proves unsuccessful. If it proves

effective, it can be taken over as a permanent operation by the public agency and the private

group can move on to a new area.

In the broader field of improving urban society, citizens' organizations have launched

programs in a number of major cities to stimulate both public and private efforts to improve

housing, schools, and job opportunities for the urban poor, to identify and treat the juvenile

offender, and to improve relations between the police and the residents of the inner city.8

These efforts are of vital importance, because improvements in the criminal justice machinery,

isolated from improvements in the quality of life, e.g., education, housing, employment,

health, environment, will merely return convicted offenders to the hopelessness from which

they came.

The successes of such groups have demonstrated that public institutions are receptive to

changes proposed by private organizations. Organizations such as these should receive

maximum encouragement and every effort should be made to extend their influence on the

broadest scale. Of particular importance is the potential supporting role which private groups

can have in relation to the new offices of criminal justice we have recommended.

We urge the creation and continued support-including private and public

funding-of private citizens' organizations to work as counterparts of the proposed

offices of criminal justice in every major city in the nation.

7 The Vera Institute was founded in 1961 by industrialist Louis Schweitzer and named for his mother. Until

1966, it was funded entirely by the Schweitzer family. In 1966, in order to expand and start special projects,

Vera was given a 5-year grant from the Ford Foundation, and since then it has also received other federal,

state and private grants earmarked for special projects. Herbert Sturz has been the Director of the Institute

since 1961.

8 Among the leading national organizations working in these fields are the League of Women Voters, the

Urban League, the American Friends Service Committee, the National Council on Crime and Delinquency,

the Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, the Urban Coalition, and the Legal Defense Fund of the

N.A.A.CP.
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A catalyst is needed at the national level to help in the formation of such local citizen

groups.

We therefore recommend that the President call upon leading private citizens to

create a National Citizens Justice Center.

A similar presidential initiative led to the formation in 1963 of the Lawyers Committee for

Civil Rights Under Law, a private group which has enlisted the organized Bar in the effort to

make civil rights into a working reality.

The membership of the Center could be drawn from many sources, such as the National

Council on Crime and Delinquency, the American Bar Association, and the members, staffs

and consultants of the four federal commissions which have recently studied the problems of

crime, violence and social disorder-the President's Commission on Crime in the District of

Columbia, the President's Commission on Law Enforcement and the Administration of Justice,

the National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders, and this Commission.

The Center would supplement rather than duplicate the promising and important work of

existing private entities. Following the successful precedent of Vera, the Center would

concentrate on the various aspects of the criminal justice system, from crime prevention and

arrest to trial and correction, including the specialized treatment of actual and potential

juvenile offenders. We would expect it to receive financial support from foundations, business

and labor sources, as well as from the legal profession.

The Center would help to form and support local private counterparts of Vera in our major

urban areas, to work alongside local governmental agencies on specific operating and

administrative problems. It would act as a clearing house for transmitting news of successful

innovative procedures developed in one city to the attention of agencies faced with similar

problems in another. It would cross-fertilize new approaches, and provide continuing public

education about the complexity of crime prevention and the treatment of offenders. It would

offer workable answers to the persistent citizen question-what can I do to help? Not least

important, it might lessen the future need for ad hoc Presidential commissions in this field, by

assuring greater use of the findings and recommendations of the many commissions that have

gone before.

The levels of funding and the various public and private mechanisms we have suggested

could go a long way toward organizing our criminal justice agencies into an effective system;

our recommendations of additional legal services for the poor and new citizens' grievance

agencies could do much to strengthen respect for legal processes and for the institutions of

government.

The injection of federal funds into state crime control programs in 1968 was an important

step, and the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration is doing a commendable job with

limited resources. Much more money must be provided, and must be injected into research,

development and pilot projects, if the outdated techniques of yesterday are to be converted

into an effective criminal justice system tomorrow.
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Until inure funds arc committed, and until staffed organizations public and pit

developed to assure wise investment and monitoring of new funds, the control of violent crime

will be a campaign fought with hold words and symbolic gestures, hut no real hope of success.

The mobilization of private and public resources toward an ordered society one in which the

rights of all citizens to life, to liberty, to the pursuit of happiness are safeguarded by our

governing institutions deserves a high priority for the decade of the 1970's.
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Senator Nelson. We have a statement from the Judicial Conference

of the United States, which has gone on record as opposed to the

The Judicial Conference represents all the Federal judges in the

Nation. j « i

I have a statement in a letter of October 13 from Mr. Bernard Segal,

president of the American Bar Association, stating the American Bar

Association's opposition to any restrictive action which would inhibit

full and independent delivery of legal services to the poor.

I ask that that be printed in the record at this point.

(The material referred to follows :)

Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts,

Washington, B.C., November 2, 1969.

Hon. Gaylord Nelson,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Employment, Manpower and Poverty, Washington,

D.C.

Dear Senator Nelson : In response to an inquiry from a member of your

staff, this is to advise that the Judicial Conference of the United States at its

meeting on November 1, 1969 considered an amendment to S. 3016 which would

give the Governor of each state and would remove the power of the Director

of the Office of Economic Opportunity to override a Governor's veto. After

considering this proposed amendment, the Judicial Conference voted its disap-

proval thereof.

Sincerely,
William E. Foley,

Deputy Director.

American Bar Association,
Washington, D.C, October 13, 1969.

Hon. Gaylord Nelson,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Employment, Manpower and Poverty, Washington,

D.C.

Dear Mr. Chairman : In behalf of the American Bar Association and its affili-

ate, the National Legal Aid and Defender Association, I strongly urge the

passage of S. 3016 as reported by the Committee on Labor and Public Welfare.

The bill provides a significant increase in the authorization for the program
for legal services to the poor and recognizes the unique character of the pro-

gram's mission in prohibiting delegation to any existing Federal agency where
serious questions regarding possible conflict of interest might arise. These pro-

visions are consistent with the positions of the ABA and NLADA.
The American Bar Association has consistently opposed amendments to the

Economic Opportunity Act which would restrict the independence of legal serv-

ices lawyers providing a full range of legal services to the poor. In appropriate

cases, such services might involve legal action against government agencies in

seeking significant institutional change, commonly described as law reform. We
should not deny to the poor access to the courts in any legitimate area affecting

their interests.

I hope you will oppose any amendments to S. 3016 which would result in

exposing legal services lawyers to inhibiting political pressures or otherwise
restrict the range or scope of cases in which poverty lawyers may represent the

poor.

Sincerely yours,
Bernard G. Segal.

Senator Nelson. I have a letter from Spencer Kimball, dean of the

University of Wisconsin Law School, expressing his opposition to the

Governor's veto and his affirmation of the American Bar Association

position.
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A U<>a communication from Mr. Lloyd B. Cutler, one of the founders

of the Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, and a member
of the Executive Committee-—a communication from him voicing his

opposition to the amendment adopted in the Senate.

I ask thai they be printed in the record at this point.

< The material referred to follows:)

The University of Wisconsin
Law S 01 .

Madison. Wis., November 8, 1969.

Hon. Gaylobd A. Nelson,
U.8. Senate, Senate Office Building,

Washington, !>.('.

Pear Senator Nelson : I am writing to you to express my deep personal con-

cern over the possibility that the -.Murphy Amendment" to the Economic Oppor-

tunity Act will become law.

This amendment will permit the governor of a state to disapprove, in whole or

in part, federal funding of programs which provide legal services to the poor of

his state. Enactmenl of this provision will do great and irreparable damage to

the entire system of legal aid for the poor.

The need t" provide adequate legal services to the poor has been recognized by

the Kennedy. Johnson and Xixon Administrations. The American Bar Associa-

tion has strongly supported existing programs and continues to urge their expan-

sion. Legal service is, and should he. an issue for removed from the political

arena. Our own Wisconsin Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders recently

noted that legal services constitute the legitimate, nonviolent method needed as

an alternative to violence and disorder as ways of redressing grievances and

effecting social reforms."
The interests of groups of poor people sometimes conflict with those of a

state government just as the interests of labor unions, or of farmers, or of large

corporations sometimes conflict with those of the state government. In such

cases lawyers for the poor may recommend litigation against the state. The
-Murphy Amendment" is admittedly, not covertly, designed to enable state

governments to control the activities of lawyers representing the poor so that

they will not challenge the state when their clients' interests so require. The
threat of a gubernatorial veto, to say nothing of its use. will enable state

governments to dictate the types of cases that can be brought, and even the

manner in which legal aid lawyers may handle those cases they are allowed

to bring. Indeed any representation of unpopular causes, or unpopular clients

would be inhibited by the possibility of a veto. To deprive the poor of access to

the courts while urging them to seek change by peaceful means is, to say the

least. Inconsistent and can only reinforce their alienation from, and distrust

of. the social order of the rest of America.

In August, the American Bar Association specifically reaffirmed its support

of an independent legal services program and deplored attempts of govern-

mental Officials to inhibit such independence. By letter dated October 13. 1969,

the President of the A.B.A. strongly supported the position I am advocating to

you in this letter. In addition, the Board of Governors of the American Bar
Association agreed by resolution dated October 18, 1969. I enclose a xeroxed

copy of that resolution.

I hope that you will do what you can to defeat the "Murphy Amendment."
Sincerely,

Spencer L. Kimball, Dean.

Resolution Adopted ry American Bar Association Board of Governors,
October 18, 1969

Whereas, the adoption by the United States Senate of an amendment to

S.B. 3016 seeks to place in the bands of the Governors Of the various States a

power to veto over the activities of Legal Services Programs funded by the

Office of Economic Opportunity.
And whereas, such power contravenes the American Bar Association's com-

mitment to secure full and effective legal services to the poor by providing every

person in our society with access to the independent professional service- of

a lawyer of integrity and competence :

36-S51—09 5
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And whereas, enlarging the scope and effectiveness of the power to veto legaL

services programs is highly undesirable because experience has shown that

the power to veto may be used to circumscribe the freedom of legal service

attorneys in representing their clients to address issues of governmental action-

or omission affecting the rights of their clients, and to discourage actions which
are politically unpopular or adverse to the views of the majority

;

And whereas, such limitations impair the ability of legal services programs
to respond properly to the ueeds of the poor and constitute oppressive inter-

ference with the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen :

Now, therefore he it resolved, that the American Bar Association reaffirm*

its position that the Legal Services Program should operate with full assurance
of independence of lawyers within the program not only to render services to^

individual clients but also in cases which might involve action against govern-
mental agencies seeking significant institutional change.
And, further resolved, that representatves of the American Bar Association

be authorized to express the concern of the Association as to the effect of the
aforesaid amendment.

Welmer, Cutler & Pickering,
Washington, B.C., November 11, 1969.

Senator Gaylord Nelson,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Employment. Manpoicer and Poverty, Committee

on Labor and Public Welfare, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator Nelson : I am writing to urge that your Subcommittee take a

position against the so-called Murphy Amendment that would subject the under-
taking of "affirmative" cases by the OEO Legal Services Program to a veto-

by the Governor of the state concerned.

I was one of the founders of the Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under
Law and continue to serve on its Executive Committee. I have been Chairman
of the Section of Individual Rights and Responsibilities of the American Bar
Association and am now a member of its Council.

In each of these capacities, I have become convinced of the continuing need for
providing additional legal services for the poor. At present, disadvantaged groups-

tend to perceive the law as an instrument of their oppression, rather than as a
means for redressing their grievances and correcting injustices against them.
So-called "affirmative" cases are a vital part of any effort to assert and enforce

legal rights. They should not be subject to veto by Governors or others, anjr

more than other litigating decisions taken by lawyers acting on behalf of their

clients. Even where the cases question the legality of acts taken by state or
municipal officials and agencies, respect for law and the interests of justice are

better served by adjudicating these issues than by official action to stifle the
bringing of test cases. Our institutions will be strengthened, not weakend, by-

having to sustain such challenges.

The above views are personal and do not necessarily reflect the opinions of
any of the organizations mentioned above.

Sincerely,
Lloyd N. Cutler.

Senator Nelson. The Governor of Washington and the Governor

of Massachusetts have taken strong positions opposing the Murphy
amendment. I ask that their statements be printed in the record at

this point.

(The material referred to follows :)

Olympia, Wash., November l.'t , 1969.

Robert Aleshire,
Executive Director. National Association for Community Development. Wash-

ington, D.C:
After review of Senate action and background information on the subject. I

recommend House defeat of the amendment to Senate bill 3061 that provides

Governor's veto power over OEO legal services programs.

I believe President Nixon and OEO Director Donald Rumsfeld recognize the

need for an effective partnership between State and Federal Government and
I place my confidence in their determination of effective legal services programs

as developed under the existing provisions of the economic opportunity act.
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Poor persons are entitled to the same representation now available to persons
who can afford counsel even In actions which may be broughl against govern-
mental agencies.

I sec do positive value : iii fad I see a bad precedent in providing a Governor's
veto over Federal agency programs of this type. 1 will work through mj state

office of economic opportunity to assure the development of sound programs In

Washington State.
Da mel J. Evans, Governor.

Governor Francis W. Sargent today urged defeat of a Senate amendment to

U.S. Senate Bill -'!<»<'>i that seeks to provide state veto power over activities of
all legal services programs funded by the Office of Economic Opportunity.
The Governor said

:

•I join wilh both our distinguished Senators, the Director of OEO. Mr. Donald
Rumsfeld, and the American Bar Association in urging that every effort be made
to defeat this amendment in the House of Representatives: I strongly endorse
the concept Of "New Federalism" advocated by our President. To me, this means
a true partnership between the federal and state government. However, this
partnership should not mean the usurpation of power by states beyond the proper
balance.

"I do not believe that Governors should have final line item veto over OEO
Legal Services Programs. This would seriously hamper the reviewing power by
the Director of the office of Economic Opportunity, and I believe it would jeop-
ardize the effectiveness of the program.

"It is essential that poor people be .afforded full and unhindered representa-
tion now available to persons who can afford counsel. They are entitled to ag-
gressive and effective advocacy, even in actions against governmental agencies
when their constitutional rights are involved. Although Governors generally seek
more power, and during these times require more authority, such power in this
instance would have an adverse effect on legal services to the poor."

Senator Nil-ox. I also ask that the record include a summary of the
Murphy amendment prepared by OEO.

SUMMARY OF THE MUBPHY AMENDMENT
i Prepared by the Office of Economic Opportunity, November 1969)

On October 14. 3 909. by a vote of 45-40, the Senate adopted an amendment to
the OE<) authorization bill offered by Senator Murphy (K-Calif. ). The amend-
ment would give each state governor the authority to veto, in whole or in part,
any Legal services program to be funded in his state, and would remove the au-
thority currently vested in the Director of OEO to override this veto. The gov-
ernor would be under no obligation to state any reason for the exercise of his
veto authority.
The organized bar stands in strong opposition to the amendment. The Amer-

ican Bar Associations Board of Governors has cited the amendment as an "op-
pressive interference with the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen." Similarly,
the National Legal Aid and Defender Association has passed two resolutions op-
posing the amendment. The United States Judicial Conference, the administra-
tive and policy organ of the federal judiciary, voted a unanimous resolution
against the amendment.
The amendment would constitute a dangerous precedent sanctioning political

interference with the historic independence of the bar. Attorneys employed by
legal services programs, and private attorneys serving as volunteers With those
programs, would be forced to consider tin- political implications of any decision
to pursue unpopular or controversial cases with the zeal and vigor required by
the canons of the Legal profession.

Since the amendment would compel an attorney to choose between following
the mandates of the Canons of Legal Ethics (which carry sanctions up to dis-
barment), and possibly losing his position should a gubernatorial veto result, a
lawyer for the poor would be faced with restrictions on representing clients that
are not applicable to an attorney with wealthier clients. The poor man would
have only "half-a-lawyer."
The entire legal services program would be critically weakened, new programs

in some areas not yet served would never be permitted to start, and some of tie-

most vigorous programs would be terminated.
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Communities would lose the power to decide whether they want and need
legal services for the poor. By virtue of the threatened or actual veto, legal serv-

ices programs, which are now locally initiated and locally controlled, would be
controlled instead by the state house.

The amendment is aimed primarily at preventing lawyers from handling cases

that involve arbitrary or illegal action by governmental officials or that are de-

signed to achieve significant improvements in the law affecting the poor. These
are among the most vitally needed and successful services performed by legal

services programs.
The Legal Services Program is premised on the concept of "equal justice for

the poor." The Murphy Amendment would break faith with those who have re-

posed confidence in American legal institutions and the principle that grievances

can be more effectively aired in the courtroom by attorneys than on street cor-

ners by unruly crowds.

Senator Nelson. I also ask that the record include letters to the

Washington Post by Senator Murphy and Senator Mondale, discuss-

ing the Murphy amendment to the legal services program.

[From New York Times, Oct. 2S, 1969]

Senator Murphy on Legal Aid

I am writing regarding your Oct. 22 editorial comment on my amendment giving

the governors of the states a veto power over legal services projects under the

Offices of Economic Opportunity. You complained that this would "allow the

governors to block, if they chose, many of the efforts by OEO lawyers to bring

about far-reaching legal reforms.''

This is exactly what I wished to achieve. The original intent of Congress in

authorizing this program was to provide legal assistance to individuals financially

unable to afford an attorney. Too often this assistance is not available because
the OEO-financed lawyers are so deeply involved in grandiose social reform
schemes, activities incidentally which have resulted in many lawsuits in which
the taxpayers are paying OEO attorneys for suing government agencies, and in

which the same taxpayer is expected to pay for the defense.
I believe that if wTe want to institute "far-reaching legal reforms" the Con-

gress should consider legislation designed for that specific purpose. I do not
approve of legislation designed for one purpose being twisted to another end. I

believe that my amendment will help preserve the original purpose of the legal
services program. The amendment also allows the governor to veto "line items"

—

that is, specific parts of a legal services program—whereas previously the gov-
ernor had to veto the entire package in order to disallow any one item to which
he might object.

George Murphy,
U.S. Senator.

Washington.

[From Washington (D.C.) Post, Nov. 5, 1969.]

Mondale on Legal Aid

In a letter appearing on your editorial page on Oct. 28. Senator George Murphy
defended his amendment to the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964. This amend-
ment would allow the chief executives of the various states to exercise an unfet-
tered veto over OEO Legal Services Programs.

Senator Murphy indicated in his letter that the intent of Congress in authoriz-
ing this program was to provide "legal assistance to individuals financially un-
able to afford an attorney." The senator and I agree on this point but disagree as
to what constitutes full and effective legal assistance.
The Congress recognized the importance of affording access to the courts for

the nation's poor by authorizing a Legal Services Program. The language in this
section of the act is necessarily broad in order to ensure that the services and
representation afforded are as complete and effective as possible.
The concept of broad and full representation has been re-emphasized time and

time again by representatives of the American Bar Association and other orga-
nizations and persons prominent in the legal professions. In hearings before the
Senate Subcommittee on Employment, Manpower and Poverty in 1967, and in



61

recent sessions before the same committee, the record is clear thai the aci con-

templated a full range of services which includes law reform activities.

The Comptroller General, In a report to the Congress in March, 1969, recom-
mended that the Director of OHIO emphasize law reform activities. He stated
thai one of the principal missions of Legal Services should be law reform cases
which challenge the existing order considered to discriminate against the i><>or.

Despite a clear mandate to engage in law reform activities, almost all of the
cases handled hy the Legal Services Program have involved individual clients

with individual problems. For example, the California Rural Legal Assistance
Program, which has long been a prime target of Senator .Murphy. Governor
Reagan and others, handled 15,400 legal problems last year, of which only 68
involved more than one client. Thus it is not true, as Senator Murphy alleges in

his htter. that the Legal Services Program lias failed to provide assistance to

the poor because of its preoccupation with "social reform schemes."
Those attempting to prevent Legal Services attorneys from handling law re-

form cases are not really worried about a shortage of legal manpower for the
poor. Whal concerns them is that these attorneys have managed to challenge the
status quo by advocating the legitimate causes of their clients.

The effort to eliminate law reform activity constitutes, as the board of gov-
ernors of the American Bar Association pointed out. "oppressive interference with
the freedom of the lawyer and the citizen." Such an effort is also extremely hypo-
critical for we tell the poor that they should pursue legal avenues to redress
their grievances and then attempt to block their access to the legal system.

Walter F. Mondaxe,
U.S. Senator.

Washington.

Senator Ci;axstow I would like permission also to place in the rec-

ord a number of communications that I have received from many Cali-

fornia organizations expressing opposition to the amendment.
Senator Nelson. They will he printed in the record at this point,

1 The material referred to follows:)

Los Angeles, Calif.
Senator Alan Cranston,
St nate Office Building,
Washington, B.C.:

As president of the board of directors of the American Civil Liberties Union of
Southern California, I urge you to do everything within your power to defeat
the Murphy amendment to pending OEO bill. The adoption of the amendment
which would inevitably bar poverty attorneys from bringing suits involving
Government agencies on behalf of clients with legitimate grievances will hardly
enhance respect for the law by poor people who find their rights infringed.
We are particularly concerned that the infringement upon an attorney's ability
to represent Ids client's interests wotdd definitely conflict with the constitution's
guarantee of the right to effective counsel.

George Si.aff.

October 29, 1969.

An Bay Area Congressmen, Senator Alan Cranston, Senator George Murphy.

Dear Sirs: This is to express our opposition to S. 3016 in its present form
containing Senator Murphy's amendment to the OEO bill granting veto power
to Governors over legal services programs.
Under this amendment, a Coventor, through actual or threatened use of his

veto power, could imiK.se restrictions upon poverty lawyers' efforts to aid poor
persons. This would be a severe handicap especially felt by those poverty
lawyers and legal services programs who are on the "frontiers'' of the wide-
spread legal problems of the poor. These lawyers and programs are attempting
to effect institutional reform and bring aboul social justice peacefully from
Within our governmental system. They are attempting to give voice and insti-
tutional effect to persons otherwise disfranchised and silent. Such a veto power
would undermine free access of poor persons to our traditional governmental
institutions and further discredit our Nation's willingness to live up to its

avowed principles of individual equality and opportunity for all.
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The arguments marshalled against this type of veto power are legion in
number and overwhelming in merit. No one would propose vesting the tripar-
tite executive function of our form of government with veto power over the
judiciary or the private lawyers operating within this society. Why then an
overall or item veto upon the lawsuits of those representing only the poor
portion of the society?
Values and norms are not consensual or universally exemplified in our form

of government. What is consensual is the procedure—the institutional form
of resolving conflicting demands. Our legal system reflects this in its adversarial
nature. To cripple one class appearing before our governmental institutions by
political or ideologically oriented guidelines is to impose automatic inequality
and injustice. The Governor's veto means cases of broad social significance
will be tried, not before the legal or administrative forums available to eco-
nomically secure persons, but rather before the State's executive.
The distinctions in the life styles of persons brought about based solely on eco-

nomics are already far reaching and broad of impact. To extend economic worth
to reach the quality and nature of legal representation people can receive is

to mock the axiom of equal justice under law. More invidious perhaps is the
threatened closing of yet one more means for our alienated and disfranchised
poor to peacefully articulate and have heard their needs and injustices.

Very truly yours,
Thomas Frank,

Attorney at Law, Oakland, Calif.

Loren Mitchell,
Attorney at Laic, Hayward, Calif.

Brian J. Servatius,
Attorney at Law, Hayward, Calif.

Roy K. Yamamura,
Attorney at Law, San Leandro, Calif.

James C. Rosa,
Attorney at Law, Berkeley, Calif.

Edward H. Lyman,
Oakland, Calif.

University of San Diego,
San Diego, Calif., November 3, 1969.

Hon. Alan Cranston,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator: Several organizations, including the American Bar Associa-
tion and the Association of American Law Schools, have alerted me and the
faculty to the so-called Murphy amendment in connection with the legal services
program of the OEO.

I have reviewed the amendment and frankly I am equally as disturbed as the
others. This amendment would tend to affect adversely the legal services pro-
gram of the OEO in this country. Therefore, I respectfully and strongly urge
you as a representative of our state to vote against such an amendment.
Thank you for your consideration.

Cordially,
Joseph A. Sinclitico, Jr.

Tuttle & Taylor, Inc.
Los Angeles, Calif., November 12, 1969.

Hon. John Mitchell,
Attorney General, U.S. Department of Justice,

Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. Attorney General : During your recent appearance on Meet the
Press you referred, in commenting on the proposed Murphy amendment to the
OEO Authorizations Bill, to litigation over Indian water rights and suggested that
the lawsuit was frivolous or lacking in merit. We have been advised that the law-
suit you were referring to is the action brought against Escondido Mutual Water
District by California Indian Legal Services representing the Rincon and LaJolla
Bands. If that information is correct, we wish to respectfully disagree with your
characterization of the lawsuit.
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Our Arm, among several others, was consulted lasl Call by OILS with a view

toward our becoming counsel for the Bands on a contingent fee arrangement We
invested over 200 hours of research and Investigation Into the merits of the

Indians' claims regarding their contract rights, their water rights under the

Winters doctrine, and their rights against the United state-. After exhaustive

aanlysis and discussion, it was our conclusion thai the Indians bave I a deprived

of valuable water rights and have a substantial chance of obtaining Injunctive

relief and damages. Our judgment regarding the water rights was concurred In

by one of the state's leading water law experts.

our derision not to represent the Indians was no reflection on the merits of

their case but rather one of simple and distressing economics: we could not

afford to undertake the enormous investment of manpower and money this com-

plex litigation requires. That economic fact has precluded several private firms

from representing the Indians. Were it not for the excellent services of OILS and
the courageous performance of the CILS attorney, Mr. Pelcyger, the Indians

would have—purely for lack of funds—been deprived of their day in court and
suffered a gross injustice.

We therefore urge you to reconsider your view of this litigation. More im-

portantly, we strongly urge you to oppose Senator Murphy's proposed amend-
ment, which if passed would imperil the constructive efforts of agencies like

CILS which at last are providing indigent and oppressed people access to this

country's legal system.
Sincerely,

William A. Norris,
Raymond C. Kisiier.

Association of California Consumers,
SavsaMto, Calif., October 28, 1069.

To: Hon. Carl Ferkins, Chairman. House Education and Labor Committee,
California Congressional Delegation.

From : Association of California Consumers. Sylvia M. Siegel, Executive Director.

Re : Murphy amendment to OEO authorizations bill.

This statewide organization of consumers urges you to remove the crippling

Murphy Amendment to the O.E.O. Authorization Bill for Legal Services Offices

that would give the governors in each state the power to veto the funding of these

programs.
We have been greatly impressed and aided by the creative approaches of the

California Rural Legal Assistance, the target of this Amendment, in its work
with the poor in California. The poor must continue to have meaningful access

to the courts.

The Murphy Amendment, we believe, is Governor Reagan's retaliation for

landmark cases that prevented cutback of medical care to needy aged, braceros

replacing American farmhands, requiring delays in eligibility for welfare for

deserted children and other obstacles facing the poor in the State.

The successes of C.R.L.A. and other legal services must Im' permitted to con-

tinue without the threat of a Governor's veto over innovative and controversial

cases prepared by its highly competent staff.

<'Ai.iFoi:\r.v Labor Federation, AFL-CIO.
San Fraru isco, Calif., Nov( mot r 6, 1969.

Hon. A i.ax Cbanston,
Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sen viok Cbanston : At a point in history when the tragedies of America's
rural poor have become a matter of international discussion, it is proposed that

the scandal be worsened by Congressional action. The Senator Murphy amend-
ment to the Office of Economic Opportunity Authorization bill directs the power
of the American government against the interests of the American poor. The
amendment provides thai Governors may kill OEO legal aid pro-rams.

Here in California Senator Murphy's amendment would deprive thousands of

farm workers ami their families of the services ,,f the California Rural Legal

Assistance (CRLA), the incorruptible defense font that has already written

Significant social history. The CKLA has gone to the courts on such farm area
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cides, unemployment insurance, and the exploitation of domestic- and foreign held

workers.
The violence of Senator Murphy's amendment would not be confined to Cali-

fornia. Over one million poor people in America are now provided free legal aid

through ()H() programs. The Murphy amendment would give state Governors the

power to approve or disapprove "in whole or in part" legal service projects in

their respective states. We have no illusions as to what this amendment would
mean in states where Governors sustain poverty in the name of commercial profit.

The shocking character of the Murphy amendment has earned it the opposition

of tiie American liar Association and the U.S. Judicial Conference. Neither orga-

nization is primarily identified with the social causes of American life but both

believe the public good here requires that the OEO director retain the power to

override a Governor's veto of OEO-sponsored legal service programs.

Divisive forces would today thrust Americans against one another on many
fronts. The Murphy amendment would place the poor and the government against

each other in shameful confrontation. Please vote against this destructive

measure.
Sincerely.

Thos. L. Pitts.

Secreta ry- Treat it rer.

Albany, Calif.

Senator Alan Cranston.
/ .n. senate Building,
Washington, D.C.:

OEO legal services represent the poor with unprecedented effectiveness and are

making new law that had gone unmade solely for lack of solvent litigants. As an

attorney in private practice I am appalled by Senate action that would let Gover-

nors halt this long overdue movement in the law. The new Murphy amendment
predictably would hurt California more than any other State. Please do all you

can to prevent its final enactment.
Luis H. Bell.

Bay Area Urban League, Inc.,

San Francisco, Calif., November 4, 1969.

Hon. Alan Cranston,
U.S. Senator, Netv Senate Office Building.

Washington, B.C.

Dear Senator Cranston: I want to assure you that the Bay Area Urban

League and I, personally, share with you the opinion that Senate Bill Number
3016 which would give power to State governors the right to veto legal assist-

ance efforts in solving problems of national and local poverty should not be

enacted into law.
It is our belief that such passage and implementation of Senator George Mur-

phy's proposed legislation will allow for abuse of the many who do not have

access to information or financial ability to retain attorneys on a full private

fee basis. If enforced as law, governors of any State may have the power to

deny the rights of the poor to legal representation and this right should never

be placed in jeopardy.
Please understand that we stand behind you one hundred percent.

Cordially yours,
Percy H. Steele. Jr.. ACSW,

Executive Director.

Senator Mondale. I have received letters from the Hennepin County

Bar Association and the Minnesota State Bar Association in opposi-

tion to the Murphy amendment, and I ask permission to place those

letters in the record.

Senator Nelson. Thev will be printed in the record.

(The material referred to follows :)
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Material [introduced Ixto the Record by Senator Mondale

.Mi\ NBAPOl is, Minn.
Senator w m m; r Mond u i .

Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.O.:

The Board of Governors of the Minnesota Bar Association last Saturday
adopted the resolution of the American Bar Association opposing the amendment
to s.B. .".ok; placing veto power over i »]•;< > legal services program in the hands
of Governors. Both associations reaffirmed the position thai these programs
should operate with full assurances of Independence of the lawyers within the
program in serving individual clients and in action against governmenta/l agencies.

Paul K. Hamebston,
President, Minnesota stair Bar Association.

Legal Services Pboobam—Resolution of Hennepin County Bar
Association

Mr. Mondale. Mr. President, OEO's legal services program is in serious dan-
ger as a result of recent Senate action which would increase the power of Gov-
ernors to control the operation of this program.
Many prominent individuals and organizations have spoken out against

the effort to prevent legal services lawyers from engaging in "law reform"
activities. Some of the organizations which have expressed their views on this
issue are the American Bar Association, the National Legal Aid and Defender
Association, and the Judicial Conference. In addition, the President's Commission
on Violence has just issued a report stressing the importance of providing broad
and full legal representation to the poor.

I am particularly proud of the strong support for the legal services program
from a county bar association in my own State. On October 28, 1969, the Exec-
utive Committee of the Hennepin County Par Association adopted a resolution
calling for a fully effective legal services program, free from threats of reprisal.

I ask unanimous consent that a letter informing me of the adoption of this ex-
cellent resolution he printed in the Record.
There being no objection, the letter was ordered to be printed in the Record,

as follows :

Hennepin County Bar Association".
Minneapolis, Minn., Novembers, 1969.

Senator Walter F. Mond.u.e.
Senate Office Buildmg,
Washington, B.C.

Dear Sir : The Hennepin County Bar Association, at a meeting of its Execu-
tive Committee held on Tuesday. October 28, 1069, aligned itself with the American
Bar Association by the adoption of a resolution urging the elimination of an
amendment to S.B. 3016 which amendment would, if adopted, place in the hands
of the Governors of the various states a power of veto over the activities of the
Legal Services Programs funded by the Office of Economic Opportunity.

If the Legal Services Program is to he fully effective, the lawyers working
within the program must be fully indei>endent and free of any threat of reprisal
against the program.
We urge you to exercise your vote and your influence with your colleagues for

the defeat of the veto amendment.
Very truly yours.

Robert F. Henson,
President.

Senator Nelson. The record will remain open for the submission
of statements by members of the committee or other Members of
the Congress, or submissions of statements and supplemental material
by other witnesses or those who may wish to present a statement and
have not had an opportunity to.

The record will close at the end of the day. Wednesday next week.
Our next witness is the mayor-elect of Atlanta, Ga.

5
Mr. Sam Massell,
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representing the U.S. Conference of Mayors and the National League
of Cities.

Mr. Massell, the committee welcomes you here today, and appreciates
your taking time to come and present your testimony on this very
important matter.

Senator Mondale. Mr. Chairman, I understand that Mayor-elect
Massell had to cancel several appointments and alternative speeches
to be here today. I would like to express my appreciation to him
for being here. His appearance helps underscore the significance of
this issue.

STATEMENT OF SAM MASSELL, MAYOR-ELECT OF ATLANTA, GA. r

REPRESENTING THE U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS AND NA-
TIONAL LEAGUE OF CITIES; ACCOMPANIED BY TOM COCHRAN,
LEGISLATIVE REPRESENTATIVE, U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS;
AND JOHN GUNTHER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, U.S. CONFERENCE
OF MAYORS

Mr. Massell. I am Sam Massell, mayor-elect of the city of Atlanta.
I am appearing here today on behalf of the U.S. Conference, of Mayors
and the National League of Cities, to register our opposition to the
Murphy amendment to the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964.
At present, I am serving as vice mayor of Atlanta, and as secretary

to the human resources development committee of the conference of
mayors.

If enacted, the Murphy amendment would give State Governors
an absolute veto over all or part of any legal services program. The
amendment would thus splinter the final authority over legal services
into 50 separate parts,' removing legal services from the protected
niche it has enjoyed as a part of OEO's national program, under the
national guidance of OEO's Director.
The Murphy amendment might very possibly annihilate legal

services.

Mr. Chairman, the legal services program as it has existed for the
past 4 years has been in many ways the finest jewel in the crown of
the poverty program.

It has brought together a coalition of groups and funding sources
that have never been joined together before. Under its roof, lawyers
and other heretofore solid buttresses of the establishment have been
willing to combine their education, energy, and talent with the finan-

cial resources of the Federal Government—and in many cities, includ-
ing Atlanta, with the financial resources of the local community

—

to work with poor people for the collective benefit of our cities and
towns.
Through legal services, even the chamber of commerce has come

to the assistance of poor people, and in Atlanta has paid for these
dramatic and effective posters—posters that have appeared through-
out the city in buses, churches, and schools, which I will display to you
at this time.

Surprisingly enough, the legal services program is distinguished
from many other proverty programs in that it is designed not merely
as a band-aid on the carbuncle of poverty, but as a sharp surgical knife
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of judicial ami legislative reform, aimed at the laws and regulations

that are the very heart of the discrimination that so effectively keeps
poor people in their place It is a program that really does something.

Our legal aid society has earned acceptance by its clients—which is

no small task for an agency with establishment tics. In many respects

it sc!\cs as an ombudsman- an office governmentally empowered as a

citizens' advocate—an office thai will lose much of its power and
prestige if its independence is deflated by superimposing political

considerations.

The authority over the program at the Federal level—the purse

string- is understood, and is not likely to cause any dilution of the

legal services program.
I think I can speak with some authority when 1 identify agencies

that have the confidence of the citizenry, and I am here to tell you that
the poor people have found a friend in the legal services program.
And I am jusl as certain that any effort to shift the management of

affairs to the Governor's office will surely be read as code language for

the end of a meaningful relationship between the poor and their

lawyers.

We in Atlanta have had ample opportunity to observe the operations
of a fine legal services program. The Atlanta Legal Aid Society, an
( ) E< ) program with five offices and approximately 30 full-time lawyers,
has produced a number of significant changes in my city—changes
which in my opinion were long overdue, and were accomplished by
the force of reason instead of the force of violence.

A good example of the work of legal services is Atlanta Legal Aid's
representation of a public housing tenant group known as TTJFF

—

Tenants United for Fairness—a group that came into being because
of tenant dissatisfaction with the management of public housing in

Atlanta.

You may better understand the seriousness of that dissatisfaction if

I mention that one of the few social disturbances we have ever expe-
rienced occurred in 1067 when Mr. Stokely Carmichael spoke at one
of our public housing projects.

The tenants were upset, and in my opinion rightfully upset, because
all of the decisions affecting their tenancy were being made without
regard to their wishes.

Tenants, for example, were evicted without being afforded any op-

portunity for a hearing. They were subjected to arbitrary rule-, in-

cluding a rule in one project against feeding pigeons, and a rule in

another against keeping lawn furniture outside. They were humiliated
in some projects by having their electricity turned off if their rent
was overdue.
And they were constantly subjected to a variety of arbitrary charges

and assessments over which they had no control.

Tn one project—indeed at the very project where Stokely Car-
michael spoke—every new tenant was obligated to purchase a ''grass

cutting set*' for $3.95, consisting of a pair of hand clippers and a small

wooden handle scythe.

Even the elderly residents of the project were assessed and charged,
and were obliged to keep their grass trimmed—or to pay an additional

charge for failing to obey the project rules.
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The tenants were also angry because the authority included the

earnings of minor children in the computation of the family's in-

come, thus forcing a family to evict a working child or confiscate his

earnings.

These grievances, along with many others, were sufficiently distress-

ing to motivate approximately 800 tenants to come to a protest meet-
ing on a cold winter night last March. Obviously the situation was
highly unsatisfactory—and potentially dangerous.

Fortunately for Atlanta, the tenants turned to the lawyers of the

Atlanta Legal Aid Society instead of the streets.

By the month of August, after 6 months of negotiation and discus-

sions—and lawsuits—the attitudes and policies of the Atlanta Hous-
ing Authority had changed so drastically that the tenants were able

to claim a complete victory in their battle with the authority.

The authority agreed to the following policy changes

:

1. The creation of a tenants' grievance panel with complete juris-

diction to determine questions arising between tenants and manage-
ment, including project rules and charges.

2. To forgo all income from minor children.

3. The creation of a housing authority advisory board designed to

advise the authority of the needs and wishes of the tenants. This board,

with membership drawn from the tenants' association, community
groups—and legal aid—now meets once a month, and has proven an
articulate and effective means of communication between the tenants

and the authority.

The Atlanta Housing Authority is now in many ways a model of

responsiveness to tenant needs. The change that has occurred over the

past year is one that we in Atlanta find thrilling—for an established

and conservative institution has now been made responsive to the

needs of its low-income clients, and the potentially dangerous situa-

tion has been defused—largely by an OEO legal services program.
This change has been accomplished through the traditional Amer-

ican procedures of negotiation, advocacy, and legal action.

But let me tell you about another road that was being traveled dur-
ing the same period in response to the grievances of the public hous-
ing tenants.

At their request, our board of aldermen recommended to our local

delegation in the Georgia General Assembly the addition of a tenant
representative on the Atlanta Housing Authority Board, and the reduc-
tion of the term of office of authority board members from 10 to 4
years.

These amendments to Atlanta's charter were subsequently recom-
mended by the local delegation and adopted into law by the Georgia
house and senate—only to be vetoed by the Governor. Need I say
more ? Need I say more ?

Legal aid's representation of TUFF is merely one example of the
important work that legal services programs do on the local level,

work that involves discovering the problems of poor people, bringing
them to the attention of the authorities, and vigorously advocating
changes in the system.
In Atlanta, as in other cities, legal services programs represent many

groups like TUFF, and have produced major changes in the opera-
tions of public and private organizations who deal with the poor.
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cerned about the future of legal services because of the significant and
beneficial impact legal services lias had on our cities, and the reduction
of future value which could result from t he pending legislation.

Legal services programs are our programs— for they are local pro-

grams created and designed by local people to deal with local prob-
lems. In Atlanta and legal aid society receives Federal funds, but is

governed by a local board of directors, and is sponsored by the Atlanta
Bar Association—not a State bar or the AHA.
A sizable percentage of legal aid's income is derived from our local

united appeal campaign, not from any State campaign, and its work
is supported by volunteers from the Atlanta Junior League and by
the Atlanta Bar Association. It is also supported by such local organi-
zations as the Atlanta NAACP, the Atlanta Concerned Clergy, and
the Atlanta branch of the urban league.

In my opinion, it is inappropriate for any Governor to be able to

veto—in whole or in part—a program that is such an entirely local

entity. And it is even more inappropriate for legal services lawyers in

Atlanta to be required to worry about whether any specific suit they
choose to bring might offend the interest of the Governor of the State.

It would be foolish of me to state that the work of the Atlanta Legal
Aid Society would definitely be brought to an end in the event the
amendment becomes law, but the Murphy amendment would clearly

endanger the Atlanta Legal Aid Society, and would require every at-

torney in that organization to pause before advising a client, and to

think twice and then to think again before filing a lawsuit against
the State agency, a powerful political figure, or a person or organiza-
tion known to be friendly to the Governor.

I hasten to explain, however, that to the best of my knowledge, no
legal services program in Georgia has ever had a disagreement with
our Governor.

If a legal services program is doing its job, however, that is if it is

actively defending the interest of the poor and vigorously fighting

against the landlords, merchants, and government agencies with whom
poor people have to deal, it seems inevitable that the program will at

some time conflict with the Governor's views.

I know of one case in Georgia that might cause such a conflict

:

The Atlanta Legal Aid Society has brought a suit to force the State

to increase the welfare grant given to AFDC mothers, and if legal

aid should prevail in its suit, the State welfare budget will be greatly

increased.

It goes without saying that my Governor, or your Governor, faced
with such a situal ion, might be tempted to consider retaliation against

the legal services program that had caused the administration such
expense.

One of the beauties of the legal services program is that it has been
able to represent its clients without deferring to such political

considerations.

When Atlanta Legal Aid began its representation of TUFF, it

was not obliged to pull its punches because the board <>i' commissioners
or the housing authority included distinguished, powerful, and con-

servative members of "the Establishment."
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When it brought its suit against the State Welfare Department,

it did not first pause and wonder whether such a suit might endanger

its support in the capitol building. It brought these lawsuits because

its client's interest demanded the suit, and because it adhered to the

position that the fate of poor people can and should be changed in

the courtrooms of our country.

Legal services programs throughout the country are in a situation

similar to that of the Atlanta Legal Aid Society. Their ability to fight

fearlessly on behalf of their clients—indeed, their very ability to at-

tract the' kind of committed and excited young lawyers who are work-

ing for legal aid in Atlanta—depends on their continued freedom
from political pressures. The Murphy amendment jeopardizes that

freedom.
Legal services has demonstrated a profound and comprehensive

understanding of the problems of poor people, and an ability to do
something about them. It correctly understands that the way to deal

with the problems of poor people is to bring the people into our system

and make them a part of it—not to isolate and segregate them from
the system that supports and assists the rest of us.

By seeking to expand our present social and legal system to incorpo-

rate the demands of the poor, legal services has taken a long step

toward the total American dream of equal justice for all.

On behalf of America's mayors, on behalf of the cities, and on be-

half of our too-long forgotten poor people, I urge you to reject and
repudiate the Murphy amendment.
Thank you for giving me the opportunity to appear before you

today.

Senator Nelson. The committee wishes to thank you for your very

thoughtful and positive and useful statement concerning the problem

involved.

If the law should end up amended so that a Governor may have

absolute veto power over legal services, I would suppose that the

actions taken by the lawyers in behalf of the housing authority would

in fact come under that classification of legal reform that we hear so

much talk about.

Would that be your interpretation ?

Mr. Massell. Well, 1 guess that may have been what the person

making that statement meant by legal' reform, when it was a class

action with a group of people involved, rather than one, but if it would

have been the same as you mentioned before, it just represented one

person against the housing authority, I guess it would not have been

considered legal reform.

Senator Nelson. As an elected official in the city, what is your obser-

vation now about the management of the public housing authority,

and the relationship between the tenants and the housing authority

itself, and how well the reforms that have been instituted are working-

out in terms of the relationships between the housing authority and

the tenants?

Mr. Massell. Well, it is greatly improved. However, I would have

to admit the tenants still have more confidence in the legal aid society

than they do the Atlanta Housing Authority, but the housing

authority has reformed many of its modes of operation.

Senator Nelson. Senator Mondale.
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Senator Mondale. I just want to commend you for your excellent

statement, and for the Bpecific example thai you gave of how a Gov-

ernors veto could operate under the Murphy amendmenl to either end

or compromise this highly desirable program. Alter having met with

some <>f the leaders of the' Atlanta Legal services program, 1 share your

estimation of the value of this program.
It is one of the ironies of the Murphy amendment that the success

of a legal sen ices program will depend on its political power: and yet.

almost by definition, the people who need legal services lawyers are

also politically impotent.

If you look at the migrants in southern California, or southern

Texas, the poor blacks in migrant camps of southern Florida, the

Indians, the pockets of rural white poverty, and ghetto dwellers, you

will discover that all of these groups are poor, in part, because they

are politically impotent. As you demonstrated in Atlanta, even whore
vou try to solve local problems under the law, the Governor did not

respond because he did not have to worry politically about the response

of the voters of the city of Atlanta ; and 1 think the same thing is true

of California. Thus, the Murphy amendment assures or makes quite

probable that legal services will he denied precisely in those areas

where they are most desperately needed.

And 1 think your testimony underscores that, and I can see why
tho voters or Atlanta have chosen you as their mayor.

Mr. Massell. Thank you.

Senator Nelsox. Thank you very much.
Mr. Massell. Thank you.

Senator Nelson. Excuse me one moment. The minority counsel has

a question.

Mr. Scales (for Senator Javits). Mayor-elect, those who support

.Senator Murphy's amendment say that Government funds should not

be used against Government funds. They say that Federal money
should not be used to sue a State government.

This is not the only situation, is it, where Government funds are

used against other governmental agencies in order to protect impor-

tant rights? In other words, the city of Atlanta could well bring a

•suit against the State of Georgia \

Mr. Massell. Yes.
Mr. Scales. Do you see any reason to apply this argument in the

•case of the rights of the poor, and ignore it in other situations?

Mr. Massell. Well, for this reason I had related this to the ombuds-
man concept, because I feel our system of government should protect

the individual as well as the minority, and whether it is a majority
in government has to give him representation, that individual, and
sometimes representation is needed against his own government.
We had, incidentally, another illustration which I did not use. where

legal services funds were used in bringing a suit in the election in

which I just ran for office, which successfully created the right of peo-

ple who would take the poverty oath to run without qualifying fee.

and this was a case where the city would not do what the courts would
do, and so I have to conclude the city was wrong and the courts were
right, but it took legal services programs to produce this.

Mr. Scales. Another argument that the supporters of Senator

Murphy's amendment advance is that there should be more control
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on the local level, where the needs are known, so there will be a greater

response to local needs.

We have a new manpower bill that has been proposed that empha-
sizes local needs, but is not the legal services program something dif-

ferent? Is not the need in the case of legal services everywhere the

same—the universal need for representation ?

Mr. Massell. Yes.

Mr. Scales. Thank you.

Senator Cranston. I want to express my own deep appreciation of

your testimony and your presentation. Thank you.

Senator Mondale (presiding). Thank you very much.
Senator Mondale. Our next witnesses consist of a panel of three

deans of law schools, representing the Association of American Law
Schools. I am pleased that among them is Dean William Lockhart,
who is president of the association this year, and dean of the Uni-
versity of Minnesota Law School. He is accompanied by Dean Jeffer-

son Fordham, the president-elect of this association. Senator Cranston
would like to introduce the third member of this panel.

Senator Cranston. I am delighted to have this opportunity to

introduce Dean Murray Schwartz of the UCLA Law School, who is

an outstanding representative of the legal profession in California.

He started as a law clerk to Chief Justice Vinson, and we are
are delighted to have him with us in California, and delighted he is

willing to interrupt his duties there to come back here to testify on
this vitally important matter.
Thank you very much.

STATEMENTS OF WILLIAM B. LOCKHART, "UNIVERSITY OF MIN-
NESOTA; JEFFERSON B. FORDHAM, UNIVERSITY OF PENN-
SYLVANIA; AND MURRAY L. SCHWARTZ, UNIVERSITY OF
CALIFORNIA AT LOS ANGELES; ALL DEANS OF LAW SCHOOLS

Mr. Lockhart. We are here at your request to comment on the
value of the OEO legal services program for legal education.

I have filed with the subcommittee a formal statement, which I
will not read, but I would like with your permission to make some
informal comments about the various real contributions that the
OEO legal services program is making to the education and develop-
ment of the new generation of lawyers with a strong sense of responsi-
bility and mission that holds, I think, great promise for our country
in the period ahead.
A revolution has taken place in legal education, right at this time,

in the last few years, and on ahead, with the rapid expansion of
clinical training and experience which takes students out of the class-

room and puts them in an office or courtroom with real people having
real problems that have to be solved.

All over the country we have found that among the laboratories
that are providing this clinical training and experience, the OEO
funded legal services programs are of great importance, where the
students work with the problems of the underprivileged under the
supervision of experienced lawyers.



73

I think the important of the 0E0 legal services program as a base

or laboratory becomes clearer when you sec what the objectives arc,

because the objectives of this training are going far beyond simply

giving these students experience in dealing with real problems under

supervision of lawyers, with the educational values that thai has

for itself.

But a prime objective, and this is so from the beginning as these,

clinical programs have been developed, is to instill in these young
lawyers a sense of professional responsibility, to make sine that

lawyers and the law serve all the needs of society, with particular

emphasis on serving the needs of the underprivileged.

And the best way to develop this sense of responsibility is to expose

these young men and women to the very real needs of the disadvan-

taged in our society and let them, through their own experience, see

what truly adequate legal representation can do to improve the con-

ditions to improve the laws, to solve the problems and the administra-

tion of laws, so to protect these rights and interests of the poor.

Until very recently, every year, as someone mentioned earlier this

morning, they used to look upon law and lawyers as their enemy.

Included in the sense of responsibility that we seek to instill is the

lawyer's obligation to correct defects in the administration of justice,

to effect improvements in the law and its administration so as to serve

more fairly and justly all the elementsof society.

We cannot think of a better place for young men to become inspired

with what law and lawyers can do alone: this line than in a legal serv-

ices program of the kind that the OEO has funded, where lawyers,

dedicated, committeed, seeking an imaginative way, seek to serve the

needs and rights of these less fortunate in our society.

TTiese rights were ignored until these programs began a few years

lie fore, and T can tell you this works, when these law students get

into the legal service program and see how good lawyers, dedicated

men. can use the courts and the administrative processes and work
with Government agencies to correct injustices that the underprivi-

leged have suffered for a longtime.

These young men become fired up as to what the potential for the

law and lawyers is. They themselves, of course, participate in the

process as they work through these offices, and many of them will

never be the same, as a result of this experience.

An essential part of these services is not only, as has already been

emphasized, for the service of the poor, but in developing the sense

id' responsibility for the young men and women is the necessity to take

effective action to correct injustices that arise out of governmental

act ion or governmental image.
So the most critical problems of the poor relate, of course, to the

rights of individuals in relationship to various agencies of the Gov-
ernment.
The range of problems is very broad. For example, welfare, aid to

dependent children, social security, medical care, police action, educa-

tional rights, defense of accused, treatment of prison inmates, and the

like, are the kinds of problems faced.

In a vast range of problems involving these rights of the individual

in relation to government, there is great need for reform, for improve-

ment in the law and its administration, that only come through law-

36-S51—69 6
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vers with imagination, with commitment to justice for all, and that has

been the experience with our students in these many programs funded
around the country have had as they have worked in these laboratories.

One principal value, as we see it from the educational standpoint, and
this is quite a different forum from what you have been on already, one
principal value to the law students is the growing realization on their

part through this experience of what a lawyer can do in taking action

to make this a better society.

He rinds that even as a student he could do something, to use the

student term, which is relevant to the needs of society, not by parade,
by street demonstration, but helping to assert the rights of the needy
•client or group of clients before a Government agency or before a

court, ro see that their rights are vindicated.

By these experiences, he gains an appreciation of his own respon-
sibilities as a lawyer, and we have found that a good many of these

young men and women, through this experience, gain a vision of what
they can do, and as the Director of OEO indicated, some of the most
talented young people graduating from the law schools these days,

because of this experience, are choosing to make a lifetime career of
serving the needs of society, and are going into this kind of service

rather than simply where they can earn the money that results from
representing better financed clients.

I would like to make one concluding statement and then ask my
colleagues to assist.

The primary appeal of the legal services program to law students,

and the capacity of such programs to instill a sense of professional

responsibility, depends upon the ability and the right of the lawyers
to be completely independent, to take whatever action is appropriate
to protect the interest of that client or class of clients, and this has to

be so, whether the opposition is a private landlord or a loan shark or a
local school board or a welfare board or the police or the Department
of Health, Education, and Welfare.
Any restrictions on the freedom of OEO funded legal services offices

to act with the same freedom that a private lawyer will act will se-

riously jeopardize the usefulness of these offices not only in serving
the clients they are primarily created for, but also in serving as labora-
tories for training the lawyers that our country so greatly needs with
he attitudes that need to be instilled in them for the decades that lie

ahead.
I would like permission, before I forget it, to file with the committee

a statement which has been signed by a considerable number of the

law deans around the country. And I know that Professor Schwartz
has a statement from the California law deans.

But may I turn first to Dean Fordham, who is the dean of the law
school at the University of Pennsylvania, and president-elect of the
Association of American Law Schools.

Senator Moxdale. Do you want that statement that you have just

made reference to included at this point in the record, or

Mr. Lockhart. Yes.

Senator Mondale. Very well, it will be so included.

{ The statement referred to above and that of Mr. Lockhart follow :)



Statement of Law School Dears

We concur with the resolution adopted on October IS, 1969, by the Board of

Governors of the American Bar Association and the action of the Judicial Con-
ference of the United stales at its meeting on November l. 1960, and voice our
opposition to the amendment to S. .'H>lt» which would give State governors a veto

over legal services programs.
As law school deans we arc concerned with the possibility of Interference with

'he attorney-client relationship and t lie traditional independence of the legal

profession. We are especially concerned with the effect that this amendment may
have on legal education and the development of a sense of professional responsi-
bility among law students to participate in programs providing meaningful legal
services to the disadvantaged.
November 13, 1969.

Samuel H. Hesson,
Albany Law School, Union University.
P.. J. Tennery,
Washington College of Law,
American University.
Willard II. Pedrick,
Arizona State University College of
Law.

Ralph ('. Barnhart,
University of Arkansas School of Law.
Robert F. Drinan, S.J.,

Boston College Law School.

Paul M. Siskind,
Boston University School of Law.
Edward C. Halhach. Jr..

Univ. of California School of Law,
Berkeley.

Edward L. Barrett.

Univ. 'of California School of Law,
Davis.

Arthur M. Sammis,
Univ. of California. Hastings College
of Law.

Robert K. Castetter,
California Western School of Law of

the U.S. International University.
Clinton E. Bamberger, Jr.,

Catholic University of America School
of Law.

Phil C. Xeal.
University of Chicago Law School.
William F. Zacharias,
Chicago-Kent College of Law.
Samuel S. Wilson, University of Cincin-

nati College of Law.
James K. Cay nor.

Cleveland-Marshall College of Law,
Cleveland State University.
Howard R. Sacks,
University of Connecticut School of
Law.

James A. Doyle.
Creighton University School of Law.
Robert P. Sfegge,

University of Denver College of Law.
Roberl G. Weclew.
De Paul University College of Law.
Brian 6. Brockway,
University of Detroit School of Law.
A. Kenneth I've.

I nike University School of Law.

Ben F. Johnson,
Emory University School of Law.
William Hughes Mulligan,
Fordham University School of Law.
Adrian S. Fisher,
Georgetown University Law Center.
Robert Kramer,
National Law Center.
George Washington University.
Lindsey Cowen,
University of Georgia School of Law.
Lewis EL Orland.
Gonzaga University School of Law.
Derek C. Bok,
Harvard University Law School.
Malachy T. Malum.
Hofstra University School of Law.
Paul E. Miller,

Howard University School of Law.
Albert R. Menard, Jr.,

University of Idaho College of Law.
John E. Cribbet,
University of Illinois College of Law,
Cleon H. Foust,
Indiana University Indianapolis Law

School.
David H. Vernon,
University of Iowa College of Law.
Lawrence E. Blades,
University of Kansas School of Law.
William Lewis Matthews. Jr.,

University of Kentucky College of Law.
William L. Lamey,
Loyola University School of Law.

Chicago.
Leo J. O'Brien.
Loyola University School of Law.

Angeles.
Marcel Garsaud. Jr..

Loyola University School of Law.
Orleans.

Edward s. Godfrey,
University of Maine School of Law.
Robert F. Boden,
Marquette University Law School.
William p. Cunningham,
University of Maryland School of Law.
Frederick D. Lewis.
University of Miami School of Law.
William P. Lockhart.
University of Minnesota Law School.

Los

New



Patrick D. Kelly.

University of Missouri—Kansas City,

School of Law.
Robert E. Sullivan,

University of Montana School of Law.
Henry M* Grether, Jr.,

University of Nebraska College of Law.
Thomas W. Christopher,

University of New Mexico School of

Law.
William H. Angus,
State University of New York at Buf-

falo School of Law.
Robert B. McKay,
New York University School of Law.
DeJarman LeMarquis,
North Carolina Central University

School of Law.
Robert K. Rushing.
University of North Dakota School of

Law.
John Ritchie,
Northwestern University School of

Law.
Eugene N. Hanson,
Ohio Northern University College of

Law.
Ivan C. Rutledge,
Ohio State University College of Law.
Ted Foster,
Oklahoma City University Law School.

Eugene F. Scoles,

University of Oregon School of Law.
Jefferson B. Fordham,
University of Pennsylvania Law

School.
John J. Murphy,
St. John's University School of Law.
Richard J. Childress,

St. Louis University School of Law.
Joseph A. Sinclitico. Jr.,

University of San Diego School of Law.
William J. Riegger.
University of San Francisco School of

Law.
Leo A. Huard,
University of Santa Clara School of

Law.

John P. Loftus,
Seton Hall University School of Law.
James R. Adams,
University of South Dakota School of
Law.

Dorothy W. Nelson,
University of Southern California Law

Center.
Bayless A. Manning,
Stanford University School of Law.
Richard T. Dillon,
Stetson University College of Law.
Robert W. Miller,

Syracuse University College of Law.
Harold C. Warner,
University of Tennessee College of Law.
W. Page Keeton,
University of Texas School of Law.
Richard B. Amandes,
Texas Tech University School of Law.
Karl Krastin,
University of Toledo College of Law.
Samuel D. Thurman,
University of Utah College of Law.
John W. Wade,
Yanderbilt University School of Law.
Harold G. Reuschlein,
Yillanova University School of Law.
Monrad G. Paulsen.
University of Yirginia School of Law.
John E. Howe.
Washburn University of Law.
Hiram H. Lesar,
Washington University School of Law.
Charles W. Joiner,

Wayne State University Law School.
Paul L. Selby, Jr.,

West Virginia University College of

Law.
Spencer L. Kimball,
University of Wisconsin Law School.
Frank J. Trelease,
University of Wyoming College of Law.
Louis H. Pollak,
Yale Law School.

Prepared Statement of William B. Lockhart, Dean, University of
Minnesota Law School

I am Dean William B. Lockhart of the University of Minnesota Law School,

and also President of the Association of American Law Schools. You have asked
me to appear before your Subcommittee to comment generally on the value of

O.E.O. Legal Services Programs to legal education in law schools around the

country.
In the last few years we have discovered that legal services agencies have

served to enhance the training of law students in two major ways: (1) through
a direct tie with clinical courses in the law schools, and (2) the teaching of pro-

fessional responsibility. Clinical legal education takes the students out of the

classroom and into the world of real people and their problems. Students work
on actual live cases—civil or criminal—under the supervision of licensed attor-

neys. This may take place in a law office, an O.E.O.-funded neighborhood legal

services office, a public defender agency, a prosecutor's office, or a legal clinic

operated by a law school.



77

iiHivusiii-u , tin- hiw tcaciii'is have been organizing these courses In the areas

of the law dealing with the rights of individuals and the relationship of these

rights t<» agencies of tin- government They have relied extensively on coopera-

tive arrangements with the many <>.]•:.<». funded Legal services agencies. Here
the students have had the greatest opportunity to he exposed to the "laboratory"

experiences that are so important tor a successful operation of a clinical law
course. These courses have tended to he immensely successful and varied, allow-

ing not only a great deal of innovation, hut permitting the development of several

such courses simultaneously.
Also, the clinical course method enhances the teaching of professional respon-

sibility developing Students whose ethical and professional standards will be

above reproach and who will take a strong interest in their communities and
their country. Such programs must not lie, and in fact are not, concerned only

with routine cases, but with seeking review of all aspects of the law relating to

the rights of the underprivileged. Therefore, many of the programs, clinical and
otherwise, are aimed at developing a sense of responsibility among young lawyers
for meeting the needs of the underprivileged.
An amendment has been prepared for the Legislation that authorizes these

legal services programs which would make it likely that, in some communities,
one of their essential elements would he withdrawn. This is the element under
which actions can he brought on behalf of a class of persons, aimed at a reform in

the law needed to give them the full protection they need in the operation of

The law. It is a proposal that we believe is intended to restrict the legal services

programs to narrow actions involving sinsle individuals with particular problems.
Such a restriction would have a most unfortunate effect on the way law stu-

dents and prospective law students would feel about the practice of the law.

They come to law school expecting to find that the law can be a creative instru-

ment of social reform. The legal services programs have been instrumental in

promoting this outlook, because it has been possible for attorneys in those

programs, and the students who have been associated with them, to effect signif-

icant reforms in legal, administrative and commercial procedures for the benefit

of the poor and underprivileged. If this kind of service is made impossible,

they may despair of promoting effective changes in the way the legal system
works through orderly processes of justice. For law students, especially, to be
driven to such a conclusion would be most unfortunate.

Consequently, any shackling of the legal services programs that would have
such a result would be looked upon as a real tragedy by those who view these

programs as a highly effective instrument of teaching law and the responsibili-

ties of tlie lawyer to society.

Senator Moxdale. Dean Fordham.

STATEMENT OF JEFFERSON B. FORDHAM, DEAN, UNIVERSITY OF
PENNSYLVANIA LAW SCHOOL

Mr. Fordham. Mr. Chairman and other gentlemen of the commit-
tee, may ! offer a second to the remarks Senator Cranston made about
Murray Schwartz. I do this in spite of the fact it is my responsibility

to head the law school from which he graduated.

We look upon Mr. Schwartz with pride.

Mr. Chairman, I hope that I will he permitted to deviate a little hit

from the nexus as between this problem and legal education, in view
of the faer that T have a strong tie to the Section of Individual Rights
and Responsibilities of the American Bar Association, having been

its first chairman and now its delegate to the House of Delegates to

theA.B.A.
But in any event. I will be quite brief.

Tlie observations that Dean Lockhart have made pretty well cover

the matter from the standpoint of the direct nexus between this un-

happy Murphy Amendment and legal education, but I may supple-
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and I speak not simply of students, but also faculty members.
Both faculty members and students have involvement in these legal

programs affecting the forum. Particularly the younger faculty mem-
bers have been extremely active in Ways which have been quite signifi-

cant in effective representation of the poor.

And were the amendment at all to become law, the chilling effect

upon our young people graduating from law school, and upon law
teachers, would be greater than I can say, and that in itself, from the
standpoint of the potential of these established lawyers who are teach-

ing, and from the standpoint of those young people who are now com-
ing into the profession, would be a most unhappy thing for our society,

and would tend to dampen their concern and enthusiasm, because of
the frustration involved.

Now, this psychic effect, of course, is due basically to the fact that
the Murphy amendment would basically impair, and to a large extent
hobble the basic objective and basic program, to aid the poor through
legal services.

And that, both in terms of the immediate interest that we represent

and in terms of the large interests, is the fundamental objection to it.

It is a hobbling and destructive proposal as far as the basic objective

of the program is concerned.
In the second place, it involves dangerous sanctioning of political

interference of the independence of the Bar.
I recall a statement Justice Robert Jackson once made to the Colum-

bus, Ohio, Bar Association. He said that human liberty will prevail'

and will survive in this country so long as people have access to an
independent Bar, which in turn has access to independent courts.

Well, the practical considerations, social, economic, and so on, would
mean that the poor in this country don't have that access now. That
access has been improved by this program, and for Heaven's sake, let

us not impair a program which has moved so effectively toward nar-
rowing the gap between what is available to people of means and what
is not available to people without means.

Thirdly, let me say that were the Congress to embrace this proposal,

I should say in a calculated fashion that the great legislative body
of the national Government would in effect be abdicating a national

responsibility, because if there is a veto by a Governor of this State
and that State, there are going to be inconsistencies from State to

State.

I can see this is a national program, not somethino- that is subject to

the political pressures, and as a national program, the Congress should
insist on a national point of view.

Asrain, we have been talking a great deal in recent times about this

grpat contribution to public administration and protection of the indi-

vidual against arbitrary action of public administration.

The Swedish concept of the Ombudsman, which has been spreading
to other parts of the world—if you relate that concept to this situa-

tion, you can see what we are concerned about is providing the common
man, who otherwise would not have effective access to some means of

recourse, some responsible means of recourse, to take appropriate ac-

tion, where Government through administration has acted in irregu-

lar fashion or arbitrarily.



Something was said a while ago about spending public money against

the Government. Why, it seems to me that there is nothing more
commonplace than that in our contemporary society. Pennsylvania
has just adopted a constitutional amendment which requires there be
a public defender in every county in the State.

Senator Mondale. What I cannot understand is that if you are

suing to require the Government to pursue a legal course of action,,

why is that regarded as an antagonistic lawsuit?

Mr. Fordham. Exactly the point I want to make.

It is the responsibility of Government, taking into account the

whole of the resources it has, as opposed to another given situation

to the poor individual, there is a responsibility on the part of Gov-
ernment to see to it that he has effective representation in such a con-

frontation. vSo I see no real conflict at all in that particular matter.

Finally, let me say, sir—maybe I should not say this, but I am going
to do so, anyway—both Houses of the Congress are predominantly law-

yers. I think the percentage runs almost two-thirds, does it not \

Well, it seems to me it would be a travesty for our legislative bodyr

made up largely of lawyers, to embrace a policy which would be
so destructive of the independence and responsibility of the Bar and
genuine equality before law.

Senator Mondale. Dean Schwartz.

STATEMENT OF MURRAY L. SCHWARTZ, DEAN, UNIVERSITY OF
CALIFORNIA SCHOOL OF LAW, LOS ANGELES, CALIF.

Mr. Schwartz. First, if it is within my power, I would like to

object to any further remarks about myself unless I have an oppor-

tunity to supplement the record with equally praising remarks of my
colleagues at the table, who merit them more than I do.

I would like to start by reading a statement to which reference has

been made. This statement has been signed by nine deans of California

law schools.

The only reason there are only nine is that some of the others

have not yet been contacted.

The statement follows

:

Statement of California Law School Deans

We strongly urge the defeat of the amendment to S. 301(5 which grants State
Governors an absolute veto over Legal Services Programs. The amendment is

intended to allow Governors to bar particular types of legal actions.

As Deans of the law schools educating most of California's future lawyers,
we are deeply concerned about the impact of this amendment upon the id< als and
practice of law in this State and the Nation. It is inconsistent with the Canons
of Professional Ethics which we endeavor to instill in our students. It constitutes

a direct infringement upon the independence and professional responsibility
which are essential to the proper functioning of our traditional system of justice.

This amendment has been opposed by most representatives of the legal com-
munity, including the unanimous action of the American Bar Association's Board
Of Governors. It is also opposed by the Judicial Conference of the United States

under Chief Justice Warren Burger, hy the National Legal Aid and Defender
Association delegates and hoard, by the American Bar Association's Section <>n

Individual Bights and Responsibilities, and by the President of the Association

Of American Law Schools. We join in Opposing the amendment for these further
reasons

:

(1) Any limitation on the Legal Services Program threatens law and
order by closing a peaceful channel for the redress of the grievances of the
poor.
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(2) Preventing poor people from maintaining legal actum against their

government undermines Hie American system of a government of law in

which no official is beyond legal review

(3) Granting State Governors an absolute veto over legal Services Pro-

grams almost assuredly will result in a substantial, or indeed total, denial

of legal assistance to the disadvantaged in a number of states.

Dated November 1969.

Dean Dorothy Xelswn. University of Southern California Law Center.

Dean Murray Schwartz. University of California, Los Angeles, School of Law.
Dean Edward C. Halhaeh, Jr., University of California, Boalt Hall, Berkeley.

Dean Leo O'Brien, Loyola University School of Law.
Dean B. A. Manning. Stanford University Law School.

Act i Tig Dean William Riegger, University of San Francisco Law School.

Dean L. A. Huard, University of Santa Clara School of Law.
Dean A. M. Sammis, Hastings College of Law, University of California.

Dean Edward Barrett, University of California at Davis Law School.

Senator Moxdale. Is that statement to be sent to the Members of

the House ?

Mr. Schwartz. It was intended originally, Mr. Chairman, to send

it to the California Members of the House of Representatives, but we
will take advantage of this opportunity to spread the message even

wider, if we can.

Senator Moxdale. All right. If you have time, send a copy to each

Member of the House from California. I am sure they would want to

know.
Mr. Schwartz. I would like to make two further remarks, if I may.
First, I think you might be interested in the extent to which the GEO

programs have found their way into the formal law school curricula

and structure, and I will refer to my own law school, because that is

the one I know best.

Prior to the adoption of the OEO legal services program, most law
schools, if not all, were concerned with the problems of the poor, and
clinical activity throughout the traditional legal aid programs.

To characterize those programs as inadequate is gracious euphemism.
They were far worse than that. They did not even scratch the surface

of the needs of the poor.

Since the adoption of the OEO legal services programs, we have
begun to discover how extensive the legal needs of the disadvantaged

and the poor are. And these programs have given our students an op-

portunity, as Dean Lockhart said, to understand the depth of those

problems, as well as to have the feeling of participation in their

solution.

At our own law school, we have the following programs, in all of

which our students and faculty participate. We have students work-
ing in the various legal aid offices, which are now under the aegis of

the OEO legal services program. We cooperate with the University

of Southern California Law School in what is called the Western Cen-

ter for the Study of Law and Poverty. We have our own California

Indian legal services program. We have recently been made the grantee

of an OEO grant which technically does not come under the legal serv-

ices division but which will be involved with legal services' fourth study

of the health problems of the poor with respect to the legal implica-

tions of those programs.
That is a catalog of the kinds of activities which we have been able to

participate in as a consequence of the OEO program.
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The third point I would like to make has to do with today's law stu-

dent population, and it comes back to the point which Senator Nelson

was making, his very astute way of demonstrating that notion thai

to say there is a difference between law reform and legal services is any-

thing more than a fallacy.

It is as if one were to say to a public defender that he may represent

criminals, hut he may not raise constitutional issues because constitu-

tional issues go beyond the immediate client. It is a distinction that I

mysel I' have never been able to understand.

I think it comes down to the fact that no one really likes to he a

defendant in a lawsuit. As a matter of fact, no one like to lose a law-

suit. And this extends from the lowest to the highest official.

Today's law students are somewhat different from earlier genera-

tions of law students. By and large, almost by definition, law students

have traditionally been among the most conservative of the students

in our university.

There is a major change in their attitudes. They are terribly con-

cerned with the problems, the structural, the legal problems of this

country.

They see when they work in the ordinary legal aid offices this con-

stant stream of people who are planned with problems to which refer-

ence has been made, the garnishment, the landlord-tenant problem,
the welfare check, and all the rest of them, and ultimately they have

to come to the conclusion that something is wrong some place.

Adoption of the Murphy amendment, in my view, will have a real

impact on the adequacy of legal services. Hut even beyond that, it

will have a symbolic impact upon our students, because it will rep-

resent to them the idea that "the Establishment," as they see it. no
longer wishes to be challenged even through the courts.

thank you.
Senator Mondale. I think that last observation needs reemphasis.

Anyone who deals with gifted young people in this country today
knows that one of the key debates going on among them is whether
the American society is worth being interested in any longer, whether
it is so basically corrupt, cynical and unresponsive that the idea and
concept of reform is basically a fraud.

I believe that they are looking at this particular issue as another

example which helps settle their own judgment about that question-
not just the question of Vietnam, but all of the other issues where it

seems society fails to respond to what they regard to be justice and a

sense of humanity. It is all right to say you believe in the silent ma-
jority: it is another thing to say you intend to silence the minority,

and in this case it would appear that the Murphy amendment would
vest in Governors the power to do just that.

And I think we add a powerful argument to the cynics who say that

whenever there is a reasonable mechanism by which the disadvantaged
can correct their grievances through due process, the Establishment
will come up with some gimmick—some way of making that avenue
really a sham, an apparent avenue but in fad a blocked avenue. I feel

that, this issue has that broader significance.

Senator Cranston. Dean Fordham, I would like to thank you for

another product of your university, who has recently joined the faculty
of the Law School at my alma mater. Stanford. Anthony Amsterdam.
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Professor Amsterdam is doing great work in this general field of ad-
vocacy of the rights of those in need of legal assistance.

Mr. Fokdham. Let me say you are not welcome. We want him back
in Pennsylvania.

Senator Cranston. I would like to ask about the program, which I
know you pay special attention to in your school, of encouraging law
students to go into legal aid services of various sorts similar to the
program we have under consideration now.
How would you relate their experience to the experiences that can be

gained in this particular legal program, and are you finding that some
of your brightest and most talented students go into that sort of work ?

Mr. Fordham. Oh, yes ; they do.

The experience is related, of course, because what they are dealing
with as a problem might be confronted, and in a particular situation
that arises in the operation of legal aid or voluntary defender or com-
munity legal service offices, and we have tried to increase the extent of
that be developing internal educational programs which have a prac-
tical aspect.

For example, we have a seminar going now, being conducted by
the former first deputy solicitor general, Mr. Spritzer, and two of his
colleagues, which is concerned with participation in active cases. In
fact, the members of them are active attorneys, but they associate with
them the students in the group, and the kind of case they would take
would be a case involving usually an indigent client who otherwise
could not have counsel, but the accent to what you say is very much,
yes, the more internal programs very much directly relate to the type of
thing that is developed in the OEO supported legal services offices.

Senator Cranston. Thank you very much.
Senator Mondale. Thank you very much.
We would like to carry on here, but we have two more witnesses.
Our next witnesses consist of a panel of James D. Lorenz, Jr., repre-

senting the California rural legal assistance program, and Bruce S.
Eogow, of Miami, Fla.

STATEMENT OP JAMES D. LORENZ, JR., CALIFORNIA RURAL LEGAL
ASSISTANCE; ACCOMPANIED BY BRUCE S. ROGOW, MIAMI,
FLA.

Mr. Lorenz. I am Jim Lorenz from California. I practice law there.

I founded the California Rural Legal Assistance and was its director
for 3 years. That organization was the subject of some discussion on
the Senate floor.

If law reform is a fiction, as I think we have agreed this morning,
then what is really going on in the Murphy amendment ? What we feel

is going on is that there are a number of people who are willing to use
a code word, "legal services," and say it is all right for poor people to
nave a certain kind of legal aid—let's say in divorces—but when they
start suing Government agencies or other interests in the society, then
that is law reform and that is unacceptable.

I think there is a pattern here. If you say divorces are all riffht or
drivers license cases or things like that, you are really saying it is all

right for poor people to sue other poor people. But it's a different
matter when you start advancing the legal rights of poor people
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against established interests in the society and in California r am
talking about the farm interests. They are not all the farm interests.

They are selected individuals who came to Senator Murphy and asked

him to introduce that amendment. People who back the Murphy

amendment are saying that legal rights, legal representation and law

and order d<> not extend into thai area.

T think what that does is to perpetuate a double Standard o| legal

representation which has persisted all too long in this country.

My own view is that it is pretty clear that a double standard in the

administration of justice is no longer legal. It is a violation of the

equal protection clause. And because the representation of clients is so

int imately involved in the administration of justice, it is my view that

a double 'standard in the legal representation of clients will also be

held to be unconstitutional.

"We hope we don't have to reach that issue in the courts.

Let me illustrate a little more about what I mean. I don't know

whether you Senators have ever spent much time in a traditional legal

aid agency. Have either one of you spent time in a legal aid agency \

Senator Mondale. Yes.

Senator Ckanstox. I have visited them.

Senator Moxdale. I worked with them.

Mr. Lokenz. There are a lot of people. A lawyer may very well

handle 40 people a day. He spends more than half of his time inter-

viewing clients. He has very little time to do research.

When he goes to court, he is often on the defense. He doesn't have an

opportunity to take discovery, so he doesn't have an opportunity to

bud out the facts of his case ahead of time. He doesn't have enough

time to file cross-complaints, so when he gets together for settlement

he lias no bargaining power. The upshot is an awful lot of people

lose who might otherwise win if they had adequate legal

representation.

What Dean Murray Schwartz said is no understatement. The qual-

ity of legal representation in a lot of traditional legal aid programs

has beenlousv. We have run several evaluations. I have been on evalu-

ation teams for the Office of Economic Opportunity. We have looked

at several programs. Most of them have been good, but one or two

we found suffered in this way; and there are serious difficulties, in-

cluding malpractice, which can arise.

( >ne of the things that happened when the legal services program

-tailed is that the Federal Government was saving there is going to

be an end to that kind of second-rate justice. We were going to give

the poor the same kind of quality representation that private law

firms provide.

I was a member of a private law firm—the largest m Los Ange-

les—for 3 years before I founded California Rural Legal Assistance.

We were involved in law reform, if you want to call it that.

Pay television was outlawed in California. We challenged that suc-

cessfully. It was declared unconstitutional. We were practicing what

Senator Murphy calls "law reform."

We contacted legislators, members of our law firm did. Warren
Christopher from that firm spent a great deal of time with Senator

Kuchel on the 160-acre case in the Imperial Valley. That is part and

parcel of quality legal representation. What we said at the beginning
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of California Rural Assistance is that we were going to provide the

same kind of quality representation as that provided by private law
firms.

There is one other footnote. That private law firm that I am referring

to happens to represent Senator Murphy privately in California. That
is the kind of quality representation that Senator Murphy wants
when he is acting as an independent citizen. I doubt that Senator
Murphy would want the kind of legal representation that many legal

aid agencies provide.

That is what the double standard issue is.

Senator Mondale. Some criticism was made of a lawsuit you brought
against the superintendent of schools from the Maderia Unified School
District and some other lawsuits, one of them thought to be the most
controversial involving the California medicaid program.

I don't think we have time for much detail. "Would you want to re-

spond to the criticism of those cases ?

Mr. Lorexz. Yes, sir. "We went to court in 5 percent of the ir.,423

legal problems that we were involved in, a very small percentage. Of
those court actions, we won 83 percent last year. It was a pretty good
win average.

Of the cases that either went to litigation or were settled, we won
92 percent.

Comment was made in California that the Murphy amendment
came not because we were unsuccessful, but because we were success-

ful in the lawsuits. And I think the Murphy amendment should be
seen in that light, not just as a criticism of the lawyers.

"We make a great mistake if we talk just about the lawyers, but
not about the clients who were advancing those legal rights and about

the courts who were finding in our favor 83 percent of the time.

The medical cr e is a good example. A man came into the office

and he wanted a back operation. The State said he was ineligible to

get it because of recent cuts that had been made in the medical pro-

gram. "We went to court. The only way to get Harvey Morris his

back operation was to challenge the State regulations.

The courts upheld us all the way up to the California Supreme
Court and ruled that those regulations were invalid. That case was
not designed by some social architect. It came into the office in the

form of an individual who needed a back operation.

Senator Murphy also referred on the floor of the Senate to the

DDT case. There were several of them, the most recent of which was
a petition that we filed with the Federal Food and Drug Adminis-
tration to ban the use of DDT in the United States; and that was
done on behalf of several farmworkers and their families who had
been injured by DDT.
As you can see by the recent announcement by Secretary Finch,

that petition was at least somewhat successful. Again, we were not

unsuccessful in our efforts.

"We also filed cases against another case Senator Murphy referred

to, six workmen's compensation claims, which by the way private

attorneys in those local areas had turned down. Those workmen's
compensation claims involved the dangerous use and negligent use of
pesticides.



85

In one case where one employer was sued, there had been sprayings

of farmworkers by crop dusters six times on his property in the "_Jl -

months. We fell thai there was some basis for a suit in that case and
I might point nut in the same county, only two fields down from the

same employer thai we were suing, a farmworker was decapitated
last year by a crop duster that was flying too low over the field.

Those were some of the cases that Senator Murphy was referring

to on the floor of the Semite.

Mr. Rogow. I am Bruce Rogow from Miami. Fla. I am with the

legal services program in Miami ami on the faculty at the University
of Miami, teaching a course in law for the poor.

In L965, when 0E0 first began its legal services program, many of

US sal hack and waited because we were afraid that there would be
too many pressures brought to hear upon lawyers trying to practice

poverty law, and those pressures would make them ineffective in their

efforts to represent their clients.

As things developed, there was some freedom given to lawyers. Many
people took ii)) the opportunity to represent clients through OEO
funded legal services programs, and they took the mandate of OEO
legal services seriously, as had their clients. The result was, of course,

a great deal of litigation, a great deal of legislative reform that has
been generated by the legal services program.
The Commerce Clearinghouse publishes a poverty law reporter bi-

weekly. A view <>f that, a glance of that will show the kind of cases
that are being brought and the kind of legislative reform in which
poverty lawyers are being involved.

Mr. Lorenz has touched upon the problem. We have been too suc-
cessful and that is why we are here before you today. If we hadn't
been successful in some programs, as Mr. Lorenz has already stated,

there would be no need for the Murphy amendment.
In Miami, for instance, our program and the south Florida migrant

legal services program has reversed the Federal District Court on
seven successive occasions. AVe have an unblemished record in the
Fifth Circuit. On cases we have taken from the U.S. district court, we
have not lost. One of the results of that, of course, is what happened
in the south Florida migrant legal services program.
A great deal of pressure was brought to bear upon migrant legal

services. It resulted in the reformation of the corporation and the
naming of a new director and incorporating on the board of directors
members of the interest group who in most cases are the people who
are pressing the migrant worker—that is. the growers—so we can see
from t he success what lias begun to evolve.

The initial fear of lawyers before they got into this program has
now come about. There now is a substantial chance that they will be
subject to the chilling effect, as Dean Fordham called it, of a Gov-
ernor's veto and this chilling effect can substantially impair the kind
of representation that is given toclients.

I find it very unusual that Senators, Members of Congress, would
he surprised at private individuals suing governmental authorities,

I had one of mv law students run a little check for me in the volume
of the Lawyers Edition of Supreme Court Reports and he found 7^
civil cases in which private parties were litigating against govern-
mental agencies, State and Federal.
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We then took a look in one of the Federal Reporters, second series

volumes, and there were 56 cases reported in which private parties

were litigating against governments, State and Federal.

Our position is as poverty lawyers we need a vote of confidence, not

a vote of no confidence, and the Murphy amendment is, in effect, a vote

of no confidence. It is saying—well, let me retract that. In a way it is

a vote of confidence.

What we have found out is we have done such a good job, we are

going to be inhibited and we appreciate that vote of confidence: but

realistically speaking it is going to keep many people from going into

the programs and it is going: to seriously impair the kind of legal

remedies that poor people will be able to attain.

We know that many people before we came onto the scene never had
an opportunity to consult a lawyer. Many of the issues that are being
litigated today are being litigated only because lawyers are available

to raise these issues for persons who years ago would have had no
access at all to the courts. And, of course, it is our position as people

in the day-to-day practice of this type of law that we need to know
that we are not going to be chilled by a threatened Governor's veto and
we need to know that we can represent our clients as we are supposed
to by the canons of ethics to the fullest extent possible.

Thank you.
Senator Mondale. Senator Cranston ?

Senator Cranston. I have no questions. I want to thank both of you
for your testimony and more importantly for the fact that the two of"

you with your abilities are devoting so much of your own lives to this

very matter.

The Murphy amendment is indicative of the fact that you have done
a fine job along with the others, and I assure you everything will be

done that I can do and the chairman and other members of the commit-
tee can do.

Senator Mondale. Is it your combined judgment that adoption of

the Murphy amendment would, among the other things you have dis-

cussed, also discourage gifted lawyers from committing themselves to

such an effort ?

Mr. Rooow. I would say so; yes. sir. From the people that I have in

my class and people that I consulted with at the University of Florida

at Gainsville, who were also interested in this, they don't want to pet

into a program where they feel if they are doing wood work, they are

going to be lined out by a Governor's veto—that the program is going

to be closed down.
I think that it would have a substantial impact on what these young

lawvers would be doing in the future.

Mr. Lorenz. We hawe some evidence for that. In the oldstyle legal

aid ao-encies, which were primarily divorce mills, the only lawyers they

could get were the bottom-ranking members of the law school classes,

in less <rood law schools. I think it is fair to say that the lawyers in the

old legal aid agencies of 10 years ago were not very good and certainly

were not respected in the legal profession. That has changed dramat-

ically now.
We had over 300 applications from graduates of law schools last

year. We turned down over 95 members of law firms. That is how the

situation has changed.
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What begins to happen when you subject a lawyer and client to this

kind of political interference is thai the lawyer has? to start weighing.

I!' by taking, let's say, the LOlst suit, he is going to endanger all the

funds t<> his program, he also endangers all those preceding LOO client-.

If i were cut off tomorrow, I would feel myself under professional

obligation to continue representing my client-. Bui when you have

got 15,000 case-, which our whole program doe-, that may not bi

simple. So vmi find yourself put in somewhal of a conflict of interesl

situat ion.

What do I do on this LOlst case if I may jeojardi/.e the preceding 1""

cases '. And we feel that is another reason why there may he and why
there are serious legal disabilities in the Murphy amendment. It is not

just a constitutional problem of the equal protection clause, hut the

fact, as Dean Schwartz pointed out. thai it also raises serious ethical

problems for a lawyer—and in California the canons of ethics have
virtually the force of law.

Senator Cranston. I would like to call attention to the fact that

California Rural Legal Assistance was picked by the Legal Advisory
Board of GEO as the outstanding program in all the country render-

ing this sort of service. This is. the organization that was founded by
Mr. Lorenz.
Senator Moxdale. I think the same effort that we see to cripple

legal services shows up elsewhere. The tax law now pending would
prohibit foundations from engaging in efforts to register poor people
so that they might participate in political processes. The Murphy
amendment is on attempt to prohibit lawyers from fully representing
the poor in the legal processes. And by prohibiting unions in the farm
fields, we prohibit the poor from participating in the right to strike

and bargain in the economic processes.

And the one thing I guess we permit them to fully participate in is

in the draft and the war and a few things.

Thank you.

Our final witness this morning is a familiar figure before this

committee. Representing the American Bar Association, Mr. John D.
Robb of Albuquerque, X. Mex.

Mr. Robb. we are delighted to have you before us again today and
accompanying you is Mr. Tracey of the American Bar Association.

We are pleased to have both of you here today.

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. ROBB. ALBUQUERQUE. N. MEX., REPRE-
SENTING THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION. THE NATIONAL
LEGAL AID & DEFENDER ASSOCIATION, AND THE NATIONAL BAR
ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY MR. TRACEY

Mr. Robb. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is my privilege to he such a familiar figure before your commit-

tee. I have enjoved my previous appearances here.

We are deeply appreciative of the opportunity afforded to us by
your imitation to appear once more.

I would like to say at the outset that I am appearing here today on
behalf of the American Bar Association, the National Legal Aid and
I )efender Associat ion. and the National Bar Associal ion. The president
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hearing.

Each has asked me to convey to the subcommittee their satisfaction

and delight with the report of this subcommittee as it emerged on the

Senate floor.

It would have been under much happier circumstances that I would
be here today if the bill as reported had been approved by the Senate.

I am sorry that it was not.

We think that the subcommittee faced up to the problems in the legal

service areas in a very manful way, that you recognized the successes

as well as the problems that existed in the program, and that the legis-

lation as drafted would have been an excellent basis for proceeding

with the program.
I would like to address my remarks today primarily to the problems

of law reform and suits against the Government which have been dis-

cussed in broad outlines by many of the witnesses, and I would like

to bring to the subcommittee's attention the particular background or

bias, if you will, that we bring to the program.
The American Bar Association committed itself at a very early

date to see the program was professionally conducted.

We did this on behalf of the members of the bar and we felt an obli-

gation to Congress to see that it was properly conducted, and, accord-

ingly, have taken an unusual interest in the program, probably more
of a commitment of time and effort than in any other program of the

Federal Government.
This was reflected in the fact that the ABA accepted five positions

in the 23-man National Advisory Committee, which recommends policy

to the program director and to Mr. Rumsfeld.
This is reflected in the fact that we insisted with the first Director

of OEO that the director of legal services be a lawyer, that all of

the people who make professional decisions within the program be

lawyers, that the majority of every board at the local level be lawyers,

and that legal services be rendered by only lawyers.

The reason for this was to see that professionalism would be brought

to the program, that people would have their rights determined on

the basis of the law. We recognized that it could be damaging if the

program were to fall into political hands, and therefore insisted from
the start that it be entirely a professionally conducted program.
Now the program has a history of professionalism. Lawyers have

functioned in the capacity of administering the program from
top to bottom. The program basically is in the hands of the legal

profession at the local, State, and national level.

We were not satisfied with this, however. It was our feeling that

the program ought to be supervised much more closely, and as a result

a committee of which I am chairman was empowered and directed

by the board of governors and the house of delegates of the Ameri-
can Bar Association to involve itself in a continuing evaluation pro-

gram so that we would see that these programs are actually operating

the way they were designed.

We added people to our staff, enlarged our committee, and each

year have personally participated in evaluation teams that have looked

at one-fourth of the programs in operation.
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services program, but a practical one which stems from a good deal

of experience in Lookinffthem over.

With regard to the California and Florida programs, cor example,

which have been referred to, members of my committee or my staff

have participated in two evaluations of each of those programs.

Jusl a year ago, in November, I assigned the mosl experienced pri-

vate practitioner in America in evaluating programs, from Columbus,

Ohio, to go out and look at C.R.L.A., and [assigned the senior staff

member on my staff to go out thereand Look it over.

As you know, not all members of the American Bar Association

are Liberals. We have some who are quite conservative, and some of

those were asking mo. "Are crazy things happening in California \ We
see all this publicity about what is going on there, about stirring up

litigation, and political activity by lawyers. What is going on >"

And that is the reason 1 sent these two men out there as a pari oJ

the OEO evaluation team, to give me a personal, first-hand report,

and the report was excellent.

And the reporl found that they were doing what lawyers from time

immemorial have done for clients, thai law reform is no more than

law improvement. This is the kind of thing that lawyers have been

doiu-- ever since the first lawyer hung out this shingle, and that the

lawvers in California were doing a rather good job of. as you may
have gathered from the testimony you heard before, and the reports

t hat have come to you.

Only 2 weeks ago I sent a distinguished lawyer from Philadelphia

out to California to take another look at the program, to see how it

was operated today, a year since we looked at the program, i expect

Iris report shortly.

A year ago the Executive Director of the National Legal Aid and

Defenders Association went out. A good deal of my time has been

spent in examining the problems in California. And so I v>-ould like

the subcommittee to know that our feelings about that program and

the national program are based on some experience.

In examining the effectiveness of a law reform or 'daw improve-

ment" program—Director Rumsfeld's comment was one that we should

not pass by—and he made many good comments, but the tiling that

he mentioned was that these were fundamental rights we are dealing

with.
Law reform is not a way-out concept. It is not something that was

dreamed up here recently. It is absolutely fundamental to the rights

of people.

And the thing to which we have not addressed ourselves sufficient ly

is the pertinent comments made by this subcommittee back in L967,

when it advised OEO that it should concentrate on law reform be-

cause it was the most effective and efficient method of rendering legal

services to the poor.

We are operating under an administration approved budget of $58

million. We hope we are going to get more. This committee should he

commended for recommending additional sums.

Hut even the $90 million recommended for fiscal 1971, if approved

by the Congress, would not come (dost- to meeting the needs. A really

adequate program would cost a great deal more money.

36-851—G9 7
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What we can do, however, is by adopting an affirmative method
of rendering the service, reduce the cost to such a point that legal

services can be and now is, perhaps, the most affirmative low-cost legal

service that is operating today and a highly professional service.

The processing of a single case, I noted in reading the C.L.R.A.

statistics recently, was $199.50, but through their law reform program,
where they were bringing class actions, the cost per case was brought

down to $3.50, and where large groups are affected, the cost would be

much less than that.

So not only are you rendering an efficient service in a Government
that needs to concentrate on economies, but what you are doing, which
is really much more important, you are bringing the benefits of these

particular cases to thousands of people who might never see the inside

of a law office.

Not all poor people come to see lawyers. I was surprised when I took

over chairmanship of this committee how suspicious the poor were
of the court system, Government institutions and agencies, and law-

yers, and the difficulty of getting people to use our legal processes.

Many of these people will never see the inside of a law office. They
will suffer indignity in silence.

But if you can see a regulation changed at the source, at the jugular,

where it is being promulgated, thousands of people will benefit, who
would never have an opportunity to pursue these results, because

many of them have considered that the law is their enemy, and that

lawyers will tell them the same thing they have been hearing from
other people. Law reform is therefore absolutely essential to the pro-

gram, and one of the main things that the Murphy Amendment, as I

understand it, would be directed against.

I would say that in discussing legal services without a law reform
program, what you are doing here, it is much like an eight-cylinder

car that is running on two cylinders. You are chugging along, making
a lot of noise, but not going anywhere.
A legal services program without law reform will never get to the

place where it is intended. It will never bring equal rights for people,

it will never stand out, it will never bring dissidents into our system

in feeling they have some stake here, and that problems can be solved

within the system, as many of the gentlemen, including the deans,

have so eloquently testified here before.

What are these types of cases? Well, here in Washington, D.C., you
have perhaps the best example in the housing field, which is an im-

portant one. The law has not always been responsive to the needs of

the poor people for adequate housing.

One of the most significant decisions occurred right here, where a

court decided that persons who complain about conditions in housing
may not be evicted in retaliation for their complaints to the housing
authorities. This decision was rendered on a constitutional ground, a

novel principle, to be sure, but a sound one.

Prior to that time, it had been the practice here, and in many large

cities, for tenants to be evicted at the time that they made complaints
concerning the plumbing that would not work, the rats that were run-

ning around, the windows that were broken, the unsanitary premises.

The moment the complaint was made, they were evicted.
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In these cases the bousing was not very good, to be sure, but it was
all I hai family had. They had n<> place to go if I bey were evicted, and
the principle established- -thai retaliatory evictions cannot be accom-
plished because people exercise their constitutional rights to complain
of law violations—is an exceedingly important one.

Two other very important areas, the welfare and public housing
lield. have been particularly important areas where work has been
done by the legal services program. The two welfare cases from the

U.S. Supreme Court, both brought by legal services lawyers, are of

immense importance to millions of people.

We are all familiar with the decision abolishing residence require-

ments in the welfare (ield. We are also familiar with the ruling
abolishing the man-in-the-house rule, because of problems in Alabama.
That was determined by the U.S. Supreme Court.
Now, the point that 1 want to make here, which is very important,

and I think was made by Dean Fordham. is that Ave are not con-

cerned here with whether the positions being asserted by the legal

services lawyers are right, or whether they are wrong. I don't agree
with many of the positions taken by legal services lawyers, just like

I don't agree with positions taken by many lawyers who oppose me in

Albuquerque in the trial courts there.

But I defend an attorney's right to assert those positions, and the

Congress, in my judgment, must defend that right also. Otherwise,
it is not going to be defended, because the legal services program is

the place, the forum, where people can come for the defense of their

rights.

The legislative history for law reform is something that I think is

also significant; namely, in the first Economic Opportunity Act there
was no authorization for a legal services program. It was created by
the first Director of the OEO as a construction of the act. And
there has been a uniform administrative construction of that act as

embracing law reform from the very first, and it started with the

promulgation in 1066, by the national program, on the advice of the
National Advisory Committee, with guidelines, having the effect of
regulations, which emphasize the importance of law reform, test

cases, and bringing suits in a broad variety of manner-, including suits

against governmental agencies.

And that interpretation lias never been challenged by the Congress
in any way, unless you could construct the Murphy amendment which
just passed to be such a challenge. Up to that time, with that possible
exception, there has never been a challenge.

In 1066 for the first time the legal services program was specifi-

cally incorporated in the statute, and in 1067 the act was amended
to provide that the purpose of the program was to further the cause
of justice among persons living in poverty by mobilizing the assistance
of lawyers and by providing legal advice, legal representation, coun-
seling, education, and other appropriate services.

And 1 emphasize the last phrase as being very broad in nature.
particularly in view of the fact that it was adopted at a time when
there had been continuing reports to this committee and to the
Congress indicating that programs were getting heavily involved in

law reform activity.
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I also emphasize the fact that at that same session, and as part of

the legislative history of that act, the Committee on Labor and Public

Welfare, in Senate Report No. 56?,, 00th Congress, indicated what I

stated earlier, that the program should be giving more emphasis to law

reform activities.

Senator Mondale. I know there has been a lot of talk about the

individual lawsuit—law reform distinction, but I think that con-

gressional intent, as you point out, is manifest time and time again

in reports. We have seen the kind of lawsuits that have been brought,

and we have continued to support them, and appropriate money, and
both the current President of the United States and the current Di-

rector of OEO have made public statements endorsing the idea of the

law reform kind of lawsuits.

I don't believe that was the motivating factor for the adoption of

the Murphy amendment. I think that was an argument. I think the

real reason for the amendment is that some do not want these kinds

of lawsuits brought—the kind of lawsuits that upset the power
structures in these States.

Mr. Robb. I think Dean Fordham put his finger on it when he said

people don't like to lose a lawsuit. I have never seen a private litigant

who lost a lawsuit who did not think the law was wrong, and the

judge, at best, was biased, and remarks about the lawyer on the other

side usually are unprintable.

Now, people get involved in these things, and administrators are

no different than any other individual—they don't like to be sued;

they don't like to have their actions challenged.

But the important point here, it seems to me, is this: How can

we ask others who have gone outside the law in their field to pro-

test to observe it, if the Government itself, which prosecutes them for

these violations, which is supposed to uphold the law, is itself violating

the law ? How can we allow continued violations of law by the very

Government whose job it is to uphold the laws ? And how can we expect

people, ordinary citizens, to obey the law, when they see Government
administrators, at whatever level of government, winking at it or

downright violating the law ?

And I don't see how you can justify the emasculation of the legal

services program by denying its lawyers the right to bring suits in

cases of transgressions by the Government against its citizen.

I don't see how the Congress can do this, and yet, at the same time,

pass laws that are going to operate on poor people, and expect that

the same Government officials are going to enforce the law against

these people.

And if there is any way that you can take that dichotomy and make
it meet, if there is any way you can bring those things together and

justify the conclusion that the legal services program should not be

involved in suits or activities against Government agencies- thp.

logic of it completely escapes rnp

I need not say that the American Bar Association, the organized

bar, with rare unanimity, have risen as one to oppose the Murphy
amendment, I have never been at a meeting of lawyers where there

was not some dissent, usually very loud dissent. You don't very often

get unanimous resolutions by bar associations, but I have never

seen such unanimity as I have seen directed against the Murphy
amendment.
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It was kicked off by the American Bar Association, a resolution of

the board of governors, with representatives from every region of

the country, by unanimous rote attacked the Murphy amendment.
It was followed by a resolution of the National Bar Association,

the National Legal Aid and Defenders Association, and you probably
are aware of the Judicial Conference of the United Slates, which,
in an almost unprecedented move, came out against the Murphy
amendment.

It has been followed by resolnt ions of 36 State and local bar A.ssocia-

tions. The association of the bar of t be city of New York, the ( 'liicago

Bar Association, the State Bar of Minnesota, Nebraska and others.

I would like permission to insert a list in the committee record of
the bar associations which have to date come ont and opposed this

amendment.
Senator Mondale, We would appreciate having that, and would

include that in the record at this point.

(The material referred to follows:)

Bab Associations Opposing the Murphy Amendment

national

Amex-ican Bar Association
Judicial Conference of the United States
Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights Under Law-
National Bar Association
National Legal Aid and Defender Association

Colorado State Bar Association
Maryland State Bar Association
Minnesota State Bar Association
Nebraska State Bar Association
New Jersey State Bar Association
Ohio State Bar Association
Utah State Bar Association

LOCAL

Alameda County Bar Association
Alton-Wood River Bar Association
Anchorage Bar Association
Association of the Bar of the City of New York
Bar Association of Metropolitan St. Louis
Boston Bar Association
California Conference of Black Lawyers
Chicago Bar Association
Cleveland Bar Association
Columbus Bar Assocation
Dade County Bar Association
Detroit Bar Association
Hennepin County Bar Association
Los Angeles County Bar Association
Mendocino Bar Association
Milwaukee Bar Association
Milwaukee Junior Bar Association
National Lawyers Guild (San Francisco Chapter)
Philadelphia Bar Association
Salt Lake County Bar Association
San Francisco Barristers
San Mateo Bar Association
Southern Alameda County Bar Association
Wolverine Bar Association ii>etroit)
I "iiondaga County Bar Associal ton

I New York)

36-S51—69 8
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Mr. Robb. Now, I think the points have been met about whether or
not these are frivolous suits, what social reform means. I don't think
it is necessary to belabor it further. I don't want by not going into
them, though, for you to think they are not important.
We think there is no validity to the argument that these social

reform matters are frivolous suits. I think the fact is shown by a re-

port of C.L.R.A., and I should not say all of the programs have that
high a batting average—candor requires me to state many of them
do not—but over all, nationally, some 70 percent of the suits are being
won, and I think that is very good indeed.
Nor do I want the committee to think that there are not instances

where there have been abuses in the program. As we go around and
look at the programs, there are times when things are done by im-
petuous young lawyers, sometimes they are overaggressive, sometimes
the}- have a little bit too much zeal, but the program generally is not
marked by this kind of thing. These are exceptions to the rule.

Overall, the program is operating exceedingly well. It would not

operate well if the Murphy amendment were adopted.

I think, in conclusion, I would like to mention the professional

problem that is involved. As the spokesman for the American Bar
Association, I think this is one of the most important things. We
have to consider the professional aspects of the program, and the

professional aspect of the lawyer-client relationship.

Canon 15 of the Canons of Legal Ethics provides that a lawyer

has an obligation to represent a client with the utmost fidelity, that

he may not let extraneous matters interfere with that judgment, that

he has no right to permit consideration of such as : Is this a hot potato,

is this going to get my program in political trouble, is this the case

that is going to make the Governor veto our program next year, is

it going to be popular with my fellow lawyers or with the judge or

with the establishment, whatever that term may mean.
A lawyer has no right, and cannot, under the Canons of Ethics,

permit any of those factors to affect this judgment concerning the

handling of a case.

And if the Murphy amendment were to be adopted, I would have
serious reservation whether lawyers could perform in a manner con-

sistent with the canons ?

I don't want to be misconstrued as saying that I think every lawyer
will have to resign, but what I am saying is that the Murphy amend-
ment is incompatible with the Canons of Ethics, it is not in accordance
with what lawyers are bound to do.

Senator Mondale. Could you submit for the record the canons to

which you are making reference ?

Mr. Robb. Yes, indeed, be glad to do that.

(The material referred to, subsequently supplied, follows:)

The Canons of Professional Ethics of the American Bar Association

how far a lawyer may go in supporting a client's cause

Nothing operates more certainly to create or to foster popular prejudice against
lawyers as a class, and to deprive the profession of that full measure of public
esteem and confidence which belongs to the proper discharge of its duties than
does the false claim, often set up by the unscrupulous in defense of questionable
transactions, that it is the duty of the lawyer to do whatever may enable him to

succeed in winning his client's cause.
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It is improper for a lawyer to assert in argument his personal belief in his

client's innocence or in the justice of his cause.

The lawyer owes "entire devotion to the interest of the client, warm zeal in

the maintenance and defense of his rights and the exertion of his utmost learning

and ability," to the end that nothing be taken or be withheld from him, save by

the rules of law, legally applied. No fear of judicial disfavor or public unpopular-

ity should restrain him from the full discharge of his duty. In the judicial forum

the client is entitled to the benefit of any and every remedy and defense that is

authorized bv the law of the land, and he may expect his lawyer to assert every

such remedy or defense. But it is steadfastly to be borne in mind that the great

trust of the lawyer is to be performed within and not without the bounds of the

law. The office of attorney does not permit, much less does it demand of him
for any client, violation of law or any manner of fraud or chicane. He must

obey his own conscience and not that of his client.

PROFESSIONAL ADVOCACY OTHEB THAN BEFORE COURTS

A lawyer openly, and in his true character may render professional services

before legislative or other bodies, regarding proposed legislation and in advocacy

of claims before departments of government, upon the same principles of ethics

which justify his appearance before the Courts; but it is unprofessional for a

lawyer so engaged to conceal his attorneyship, or to employ secret personal

solicitations, or to use means other than those addressed to the reason and under-

standing, to influence action.

INTERMEDIARIES *

The professional services of a lawyer should not be controlled or exploited

by any lay agency, personal or corporate, which intervenes between client and
lawyer. A lawyer's responsibilities and qualifications are individual. He should

avoid all relations which direct the performance of his duties by or in the interest

of such intermediary. A lawyer's relation to his client should be personal, and
the responsibility should be direct to the client. Charitable societies rendering

aid to the indigents are not deemed such intermediaries.

A lawyer may accept employment from any organization, such as an associa-

tion, club or trade organization, to render legal services in any matter in which
the organization, as an entity, is interested, but this employment should not in-

clude the rendering of legal services to the members of such an organization in

respect to their individual affairs.

Mr. Robb. And of course it strikes right at the heart of the whole
problem of providing free and independent advocates for the poor,

which has been alluded to many times here today.

I don't want to by passing over that quickly indicate that I do not

feel that is important. That is terribly important, and I have said so

repeatedly on appearances before this committee before. We must look

at that. But representing the profession, as I do at this hearing. I must
say that the independence of lawyers is at stake with the Murphy
Amendment.

I must also say to you, gentlemen, that the American Bar Associa-

tion is going all out to defeat the Murphy Amendment. We are mar-
shalling all our resources, because we think it is such a serious threat

to the legal services program that you will not have a viable program
if it is passed.

I want to thank you very much for the opportunity of appearing
here before the committee. It is a pleasure, as always, to be here, and
particularly in company with my Dean, Dean Lockhart. We usually

appear together, and I usually appear ahead of him and take up Ins

time, and this time I was delighted to see that you scheduled him first,

to see it would not reoccur.

1 As amended Aug. 31, 1933.
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Senator Mondale. Senator Nelson was saying what a fine witness

you are, and I say, "Of course. He is from Minnesota, now living in

New Mexico."
First, may I commend the American Bar Association for its force-

ful involvement at all levels of this program—first, in its creation;

secondly, in the thorough and detailed effort in specific cases to main-

tain the integrity and quality of these programs; and now, in this

key congressional fight over the integrity of the program.

I don't believe we could have had the program, or at least had a

program as fully funded and conducted at such a high professional

level if it had not been for the key role of the American Bar
Association.

And I cannot underscore my appreciation as fully as I would like,

except to say that I renewed my membership in the ABA as a result

of this remarkable work that the American Bar Association has been

doing in this area.

And I think one of the tragedies of this debate is that it occurred

in the Senate, as is so often the case, with very few people on the floor.

There had been no advance notice that this issue was to arise, and the

Senate by and large had to vote under circumstances where the full

implications of what they were voting on were not fully known. And
I am not being critical of Senator Murphy, because this is the way
amendments are handled from time to time in the Senate. This is

not unique.

And then, unfortunately, Senator Murphy had to return to Cali-

fornia, and there was not a chance to consider an alternative

amendment.
I am not being critical of him. That is the way it works out ; but

now, as this matter comes before the House, there is time to acquaint

the Members of the House of the profound nature and implications

of the Senate's action. I know of no group which can more effectively

bring those realities to the attention of the House Members than the

American Bar Association and I am so glad to hear that that is what

you are doing; and that the Association of Law Schools and the

other associations to which you have made reference are similarly

undertaking this effort. I would hope now that the administration

has made it clear that they oppose this amendment along with the

American Bar Association, practically all the State bar associations,

and various local bar associations. In fact, it is the almost unanimous

view of the legal profession that this amendment should not be en-

acted. Hopefully, the House, being aware of this, will maintain the

law in its present state.

And I thank you so much for your testimony.

At this point I order printed all statements and other pertinent

material received for the record.

(The material referred to follows:)

[From the Boston (Mass.) Herald Traveler, Nov. 5, 1969]

Legal Services—No Veto

In "The Great Society's Poor Law," his exhaustive and critical review of the

Johnson administration's management of the Office of Economic Opportunity.

Dr. 8a r A. Levitan gave LBJ's "war on poverty" a mixed review. One of the

bright spots he found, however, was OEO's Legal Services program.

The program put more than 1500 attorneys, most of them young and aggres-

sive, into 800 neighborhood law offices across the country. Through their efforts,
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hundreds of thousands of poor people obtained, many for the first time, a sense

of national commitment to the ideal of "equal justice under the law.

Where the poverty lawyers are ad work business and governmenl ofBdau

step warily when dealing with poor people And. notes Dr. Levitan, the Legal

Services program has "highlighted the particular legal problems and needs of

the poor, bringing the legal profession and its Law Bchools to a level of recognition

that offers a potential for future change in tihe legal system."

The Nixon administration, too, has recognized the performance and proi

of the Legal Services program, and has supported its enlargement

STel at this tune the Senate is considering an amendment thai could severely

damage the Legal Services program. The discomfiture several government of-

ficials have felt when the poor, with poverty lawyers" help, exercised their full

rights, has resulted in a proposed amendment to the anti-poverty bill which

would give state governors veto powers over neighbor!) I law projects. A
major force behind the amendment is California Governor Ronald Reagan, who
has been sorely vexed over the effective legal representation poverty lawyers in

California have given to migrant workers and other groups.

The amendment would hurt the program because it would take away one of

its most important assets, independence from local and state level political in-

fluence. The "J?< agan Vm ndrru nt," as the Board of Governors of the American

Bar Assn. has pointed out, would constitute "oppressive interference with the

freedom of the lawyer and the citizen" which would "discourage actions that

are politically unpopular "

The Senate will serve the ideal of equal justice by voting down the veto

amendment.

\tor Edward M. Kennedy Before Office of Economic Oppor-

tunity's Legal Services Northeast Regional Conference, New York City

I was extremely pleased and honored when Bill Greenawalt suggested that I

join you here today. 1 am a member of both the Senate Judiciary Committee,

which has jurisdiction over many of the Federal Government's legal activities,

and the Labor and Welfare Committee, which watches over the entire Poverty

Program, including legal services. In this dual role I have taken a special in-

terest in the GEO Legal Services Program and have sought to be your spokes-

man and vour advocate in the Senate.

I do so because I firmly believe that Legal Services has been one of the most

promising, and effective and exciting dimensions of the War on Poverty. Its

product is seen not only in the specific result of its clients cases but perhaps more

strikingly in its broader effects :

A new sense of participation in the social system by those who have been

alienated from it

;

A confidence in the ability of the law to be a force for good, in those who have

onlv experienced it as an adversary :

The development of a sensitivity in official agencies to the impact of their

actions and procedures on the poor
;

A growing demonstration to the public that the legal profession has a heart

and a conscience

;

The increased attraction of law, as a lifework, for many of our most talented

young people:
.

A stimulation of new social awareness and participation among the nation s

law schools;
And. finally, and perhaps in the long run. most important, the establishment of

contact and communication and understanding between the world of poverty and

deprivation and injustice, and the separate, settled world of the bar leader, who
with this new experience can be a strong force for social change and human
progress.

Yet I hardly need convince this audience of the merits of the legal services

concept or of its accomplishments. If the programs in your cities and states are

running well, each of you, in one role or another, observes these phenomena first

hand and daily.

Apart from my own interest in your work. I am especially pleased to be here

today to help celebrate the second anniversary of the formal organization of

the Legal Services unit in OBO. The progress since that day in L965, when Clint

Bamberger was sworn in, has been incredible. There are now nearly 300 pro-
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grams funded, with 800 offices and 1,800 attorneys, at an annual cost of over $40

million. . .. , ,

In fact, of course, the Federal Government's involvement in the law and pov-

erty field goes back beyond 1965. It was in the Fall of 1963 that the first Federal

funds went to a neighborhood legal office right here in New York, as part of the

prototype of the Poverty Program which was developed under the 1961 Juvenile

Delinquency Act. But we can go back still further. For the spirit which guided

for, Federal entry into the civil legal field. Less than three months after Presi-

of criminal justice for the poor which preceded, and laid the necessary predicate

for. Federal entry into the civil legal field. Less than three months after Presi-

dent Kennedy's inauguration, the Justice Department was immersed in the prob-

lems of the poor defendant. The Attorney General appointed a Committee on

Poverty and the Administration of Federal Criminal Justice, now known as the

Allen Committee. The now famous Allen Report cited Judge Learned Hand's

remarks that "If we are to keep our democracy, there must be one command-
ment : Thou shalt not ration justice." The Report added, "One of the prime ob-

jectives of the civilized administration of justice is to render the poverty of the

litigant an irrelevancy."

That is the course the Federal Government has pursued for the past six years.

The Allen Report, the establishment of the Office of Criminal Justice in the Jus-

tice Department, the passage of the Criminal Justice Act, the funding of the early

Legal Services Programs, the establishment of the OEO, and the formation of

the OEO Legal Services Program, all form a continuum of which we here are

part.

One would think that a program with this history and these roots would be

well-embedded and well-accepted by now. especially when it has received the sup-

port and assistance of the organized bar at every step of the way.

Yet incredibly enough, in the past several days we have witnessed the irony

of the very success of the Program leading to a re-questioning of its basic prin-

ciples and purposes. One Congressman stood on the floor of the House and gave

what he intended to be a scathing attack on one OEO funded Legal Services

Program, but which seemed to me to contain the highest kind of praise. He said

that the lawyers for the poor had brought the entire Department of Labor into

"groveling submission," that the Department had "paid tribute to a rump orga-

nization which suckles the Federal Poverty Program for its existence." He called

the settlement agreed to by the Labor Department a "surrender document" and

pointed out in horror that it would enable the poverty lawyers to insure continu-

ing review of the disputed issue and full access to the information necessary to

brine: future cases.

Now the lesson I would take from his words is that here was a program that

had identified an injustice, made it visible through the initiation of litigation,

and had achieved not only the possibility of relief in the particular plaintiffs'

cases, but also a means of future relief in future cases. This would certainly seem

to be legal services at its finest.

Yet the Congressman saw a different message. He could not understand how
one entity funded by the Federal Government could do battle with another Fed-

eral entity. He saw an infringement by the Poverty lawyers into the Labor

Department's territory. He saw the filing of a suit as blackmail and coercion. He
implied a lack of legitimate standing and interest in the Legal Services Agency,

because it existed only by the grace of OEO.
At this point in time. I don't think anyone could take seriously the resultant

proposal by this Congressman and others that the Legal Services Programs be

prohibited from filing cases against government agencies. Your task is to assist

your clients in resisting and rooting out injustice whenever it is found. If it is

found in the laws or regulations or practices which govern the government, then

thev must be attacked. If you refuse to do this, then you can hardly convince your

communities that you are a force for justice, nor, most likely, can you be much
help to them.

In fact, to some extent the heat of the opposition to your work may be a good

barometer of your success. If you are not perturbing someone in some government

each week, then the chances are that you are not doing an effective job. For your

job is to change the status quo, when the status quo ignores the needs, and prob-

lems and legitimate aspirations of the poor. As lawyers, you have no more right to

be reticent about taking on a government agency than the Justice Department's

lawvers have when they take on the FCC or the Comptroller of Currency or than

the defense lawyer paid with Federal Criminal Justice Act funds has when he

takes on the U.S. Attorney.
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We had another relevant example presented to us during the riot hearings in

the Judiciary Committee. A policeman from Newark complained that lawyers
from the Legal Services Program were advising demonstrators as to ther legal

rights and obligations during picketing of city officials. One Senator recoiled in

horror at the thought of Federally-paid attorneys performing such a function.

Yet how can anyone doubt the desirability of having dissatisfied citizens know
what the legal limits on their activities are. and at the same time having the
police in the beat of conflict know that they are on their best behavior? The
effect can only be moderation and caution on both sides. The alternative may be,

as we have seen repeatedly this slimmer, one of those small incidents which can
spark an orgy of lawlessness, or at least an abuse of privilege on one side or of

power on the other, leading to increased tension and frustration.

Again I would hope that there is no doubt on these questions in this audience.

But 1 think it is healthy to review them in our minds regularly to make sure

that we have not slipped unconsciously into a posture we would not consciously

assume. The fact is that the first "acceptance" stage of your programs is past.

You have the support of the Bar, of the Congress, of the public, and of the

Executive Branch. And more and more you have the support, as well, of local

leaders. They realize that the kind of change you bring about, and the way you
bring it about, are good for the entire community. So you need not be shy, or timid
or fearful. I do not think anyone, not even Congress, could turn the clock back-
wards on Legal Services now.
The question really is where we are heading as the clock goes forward. We

have discovered, or aroused, a demand for legal services. How is it to be met?
How should the supply be rationed where demand cannot be met? Here again
you have an obligation to proceed boldly. For in your discussions here, in the

law reviews, in the symposia, in the proceedings of the 1965 Conference on Law
and Poverty, you will find a whole spectrum of proposals, suggestions, ideas, and
issues which should be explored and developed. You have before you large

immediate questions, such as the division of lawyer time between routine cases

and test cases, the possible use of supplementary lay personnel, and the standards
of indigency. And you have large, long-term issues, like the proposed development
of new- forms of group legal services, legal insurance, the role of mediation and
arbitration, and the formulation of new mechanism and new directions to

combat the roots of poverty by providing adequate housing, employment, educa-
tion, and health care. And you have smaller questions like library access, salaries,

relationships to CAP's and so on.

As an interested outsider let me express the hope that your discussion of

all these subjects can be open and frank, with no holds barred and no taboos.

All of us must constantly reexamine the foundations on which our traditional
ethical, procedural, and philosophical approaches to the law stand. For times and
conditions and needs change. And perhaps some of the constraints we lawyers
put on our own activities need updating, too.

And let me express the hope as well that your discussions here can lead to

action, that you can go back home with the determination and courage to

experiment with new ideas and new assumptions. For example, I am sure some-
one here will suggest that you be more selective in accepting cases, that you
avoid overloading your lawyers with so many service cases that they turn into

impersonal automations giving routinized attention to a continuous stream of
clients. You will be told that your client population will understand, if you
explain that turning some away gives you more time to concentrate on, and
win, cases which will benefit many people at one time, cases which might change
the whole fabric of community life by changing the basic nature of relationships
with landlords, loansharks. retail stores, or welfare agencies. You may be
told that the community can be kept involved if you appoint a citizen advisory
committee to help select the general kinds of cases which should receive emphasis.
It will then be easy for you just to say "that's nice," and quietly go home. But
you can do yourselves and all the other programs a favor if you try some of
the suggestions out. analyze them, and report your results. For no orofe<sor
sitting in his office, and no administrator sitting in Washington can do what
you can do or learn what vou can learn. You are whore the action is.

You are also in a unique position to play another vital role. Because your
Clients are at the receiving end of so many governmental practices and pro-

cedures, you can see in a way which government administrators can never gee,

exactly how their agencies are operating vis <i vis the ordinary citizen. Your
descriptions, your assessments, and your suggestions, whether communicated
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directly to the agencies involved, or through legislative representatives, can have
a direct result. Most government officials want their staffs to do a good job and
a fair job, but they may not know of long-accepted, inbred abuses and barriers
unless you make these visible.

This is really a two-sided job. You can provide the information about the
many government programs you come in contact with. And there are many other
direct and indirect government programs which impinge on every facet of our
daily lives. In each of these there can be an important difference if the factors
of poverty, inexperience, or lack of education are not taken into account. The
Department of Justice discovered, for example, that the rules governing settle-
ment of damage cases against the government were such that they caused people
to file suits and incur legal expenses for small claims when quick administrative
settlements would have been feasible and proper. The result was a change in
rules which will benefit many hundreds of citizens every year. And similar in-
stances can arise in all sorts of activities large and small.

In fact we in the Federal Government should be doing more than we are, both
legislatively and administratively to see how each of our activities affects the
poor or disadvantaged. Are we making people incur bus costs and miss work in
order to fill out forms in person which could be filed by mail? Are our welfare
standards causing families to break up? Are our farm programs, home mortgage
programs, parks programs complementing or contradicting our anti-poverty pro-
grams? Do we make dealing with the government so complex that poor people
either stay away or feel impelled to secure unnecessary attorney services.
As I have said, you can help us to identify many of these issues, and I am hope-

ful you will ; but we will also have to do a better job within the government to
get our own house in order. Certainly changes in housing and welfare regulations,
for example, could moot many of your cases. And in these cases an administra-
tive policy win, may be worth several judicial wins.

I know you have a good deal of talking to do your selves, so I will vacate the
rostrum now. Again my thanks to you all for having me here today. I congratu-
late each of you for taking part in this important task of assuring citizens of
every status a chance to see that the full majesty of the law is meant to serve
not just some of the people, but all of the people.

Legal Services Progkam
(From the Office of Economic Opportunity, November 1969)

The purpose of the Legal Services Program is "to further the cause of justice
among persons living in poverty." Justice is often unavailable to poor people
because they distrust or cannot pay for private lawyers ; law schools do not ade-
quately train lawyers to serve the poor ; private law offices are not accessible to

the poor; courts, legislative bodies, and administrative agencies which most
directly serve the poor are understaffed, underpaid, and work under antiquated
procedures and conditions ; and many laws and policies which have been formu-
lated neglect the interest of the poor. The Legal Services Program attempts to

meet these problems in the following ways

:

1. By creating neighborhood law offices which standout prominently as inde-
pendent, visible, well staffed and active agencies of justice as are the local police

station and the local court house.
2. By recruiting lawyers for service in neighborhood legal services offices and

other agencies serving the poor.

3. By training and educating law students, lawyers, and others in the legal

needs of the poor.
4. By encouraging the entry of minority groups members into law schools and

the legal profession.
5. By securing voluntary assistance of private lawyers and mobilizing other

community resources.
6. By making grants to state and local governments for the purpose of making

themselves more responsive to the problems of the poor and to modify laws and
policies.
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SCOPE

[Dollar amounts in millions]

Fiscal year Fiscal year Fiscal year

1968 1969 1970

actual estimated estimated

Obligations $35.9 $42.0 $58.0

Pr0g
c
a

aTeload

S:

475,000 610,000 800,000

projects.:;:;;;::;:::::::.:..:: 265 255 275

A. Neighborhood Lair Offices.—In fiscal year 1969, OEO will have funded
approximately 850 neighborhood law offices, in 265 communities and staffed by

nearly 1700 lawyers. It is intended that these offices function as neighborhood
law offices serving clients with the full freedom, independence, vigor, and range

of service that private lawyers afford to corporations, labor unions, or other

private clients. These neighborhood law offices are becoming important neigh-

borhood institutions which are demonstrating that justice can be evenhanded by
offering the following services

:

4ce to individual clients

Legal Services will serve over 600 thousand clients in 1969. In many urban
projects Legal Services lawyers now counsel from 600 to 800 clients per year, and
some see more than 1000. The primary need of the Legal Services program is for

additional lawyers to relieve this caseload burden. Few private lawyers serve

more than 100 clients per year. The National Legal Aid and Defender Asso-

ciation's draft standards for Legal Services recommend that no Legal Services

lawyer should serve more than 200 new clients per year.

The following table indicates the approximate breakdown of Legal Services

cases for FT 68:
Types of cases

Percent

Consumer 18

Housing §
Family relations 35

Juvenile and miscellaneous 32

Welfare 7

Total 100

Handling of cases
Percent

Received advice only 35

Client represented but not in court 25

Client represented in court 25

Client represented in appellate actions

Referred to private lawyers 14

Total 100

Average unit cost/case $75. 37

More than 75% of the trials and more than 60% of the appeals were won.

Despite heavy caseloads. Legal Services lawyers have also been able to make
unique contributions to breaking the cycle of poverty by such means as securing

training and employment for clients, and negotiating for adequate housing.

.?. Xeu- iairx hrnrtitina the pnor

Legal Services Programs have had striking success in securing equitable treat-

ment for the poor under the law. This success has come about through securing

important court decisions and new legislation for the poor. In June 1968, the
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United States Supreme Court upheld Legal Services lawyers in striking down
"the man-in-the-house rule" in welfare programs; the USSC has upheld LSP
lawyers in holding welfare residency requirements unconstitutional ; a court

in California prevented the reduction of medical aid to indigents; on a state-

wide basis another California court has, in effect, eliminated the importation

of braceros ; a District of Columbia court has ruled retaliatory evictions to be
unlawful ; and a Georgia court has afforded procedural protections against sum-
mary evictions. In Ohio, the Legal Services Programs have worked together

to get protective legislation for the poor against wage garnishment. In Michigan,
Legal Services lawyers secured major revisions favorable to tenants in state

housing laws.
There are presently pending in Massachusetts and Wisconsin a wide-range of

bills drafted by local Legal Services projects for protection of the poor. Legal
Services projects in approximately 30 states are currently attempting to liberalize

a proposed consumer credit code, and Legal Services projects are currently pur-

suing litigation in 26 jurisdictions to expand the distribution of surplus food for

the poor. A Bill of Rights for public housnig tenants is being negotiated by Legal

Services Program projects with HUD. Prior to the Legal Services Program litiga-

tion, administrative negotiations, proposals and legislature initiated for and in-

volving the poor were virtually unheard of.

S. Improving police and community relations

Legal Services lawyers have won the confidence of angry young men and
women and have channeled their grievances into democratic procedures. This

capability and achievement mark a major victory for those concerned with main-
taining law and order. On numerous occasions. Legal Services lawyers have rep-

resented mothers at demonstrations demanding improved welfare benefits and
have prevented these demonstrations from resulting in bloodshed and violence.

In Cleveland, Legal Service lawyers were called three times by residents after

police shooting of civilians, and the efforts of these lawyers averted violence. In

Detroit, Newark, Little Rock, and Chicago, Legal Services lawyers carried the

burden of defense for those arrested in the wake of mass violence. In Boston.

Kansas City, Oakland, and Los Angeles, Legal Services lawyers have been nego-

tiating with local and federal officials on behalf of young men who complain of

abuse by the police. They are seeking special uses of Safe Street Act money and
modifications in police practices. In one city, such negotiations have resulted in

allocation of federal money to create a neighborhood park.

4. Group representation/economic development

Legal Services lawyers have played major roles in creating community-con-
trolled economic development projects in nearly sixty communities. Grocery
stores, laundromats, housing corporations, and a shopping center are only a few of

the enterprises being developed as a result of these efforts by Legal Services

lawyers. Places where such efforts are now underway include San Francisco:

rural California; Dallas; Philadelphia; Cleveland; Columbia, S.C. ; Mississippi:

Kentucky ; Florida ; Austin ; Detroit ; Chicago and Houston. OEO's National

Training Institute in Law and Poverty recently held a three day training session

for Legal Services lawyers which is designed to accelerate development activities

in 90 selected communities.

5. Recruiting lawyers for community service

The Legal Services Program has generated widespread interest among recent

law school graduates in community service at the local level. In October 1968. the

Legal Services Program undertook a National recruitment program which re-

sulted in 1200 applications from 118 of the nation's 135 accredited law schools,

including 15% of the graduating classes at Harvard and Tale, 11 law students

from Mississippi, 3 assistant deans of law schools, and 22 lawyers who were first

or second in their graduating classes.

We now etimate that several thousand qualified law school graduates could be

made available for service in local communities in September 1970. It is hoped
that these lawyers can be made available to local governments and community
groups as well as being used within Legal Services projects to meet the heavy
demand by clients.
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Training and education

The Legal Services program funds training in anti-poverty work and community
law for law students, practicing lawyer--, and anti-poverty workers. Local projects

teach courses in legal matters to high school students and have helped create a

legal text book for use in high schools throughout the country.

D. Minority group members enter law school

The OEO funded Council for Legal Educational Opportunity recruits and
prepares minority group college students for entry into law scl I. Sire •

inception in April, 196S, this project lias recruited and prepared 160 students for

the study of law. Ninety four are now attending ."'.<> different law schools and 38
students are now receiving preparatory training Approximately 20 other students
have deferred entrance into law schools for valid reasons, including military

service.

E. Volunteer assistance and mobilization of resources

As a result of Legal Services program efforts, private lawyers will contribute
over 300.000 hours of volunteer time to the poor in 1969, and private sources
will contribute over $3 million in cash for Legal Services.

F. Grants to improve operations of State and local government

efforts by experimenting with direct grants to local courts, city councils, school
boards, recreation authorities, county government, state legislatures and admin-
istrative agencies in order to provide training in problems of poor people, and
facilitate revision of substantive laws so that state and local governments may
better meet the needs of the poor. If successful, this effort will offer potential
for expansion in the future.

Evaluation

A major concern has been to assure adequate coordination between local Legal
Services projects and other Community Action activities, particularly at the
neighborhood level. This problem has received continuous attention. With the
increasing development of viable neighborhood organizations interested in self-

help, i.e.. operation of service programs and in economic development activities,

the capacity of Legal Services projects to lend leadership and technical assistance
will further strengthen cooperation at the local level. The movement toward
neighborhood programming and development, resulting in greater group repre-
sentation by Legal Seiwices lawyers, will also enhance the effective participation
of the target communities in Legal Services projects. Another concern is the need
for a more comprehensive evaluation of the program. Legal Services plans to con-
tract for careful evaluations of its projects. Each project's approach, objectives,
and techniques will be studied and related, in turn, to the program's overall
national design. After standards are delineated and examined, technical assist-

ance will be provided to insure that each project meets the national standards.
Each project will be studied to ascertain thp cost-benefit ratio, impact in the
community, and the image which it has in that community—its image to the
poor and the non-poor alike. The results of these evaluations shall enable the
national Legal Services office to replicate the positive characteristics of specific
programs throughout the country, eliminate unfavorable aspects of on-going
projects, and to guard against their recurring in other projects.

Proposal

The Legal Services program is demonstrating its value not only in providing
a means for poor individuals and families to receive adequate legal aid. but in

spearheading breakthroughs in areas of law of major importance to the total
anti-poverty effort. It also provides a source of expertise at the local level for
other anti-poverty programs (particularly "self-help" programs in fields such
as housing and economic development), and provides invaluable ties with -he non-
poor and the other community institutions.

The FY 1970 proposal will permit (1) more effective use of the Reginald Heber
Smith Fellowship program designed to train, place, and retain top quality young
lawyers in Legal Services projects: (2) additional staffing of selected projects
with particularly heavy workloads: (3) several new projects in target cities

and rural areas, (4) grants for experimental projects to improve the operations
of state and local government units effecting the welfare of the poor, and (5)
more thorough program evaluation.
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"As the Seed Is Sown," Fourth Annual Report Office of
Economic Opportunity

legal services

Important Gains Made
Legal Services scored important gains for the poor in the courts and the legis-

latures of the nation in Fiscal Year 1968.

It demonstrated that legal counsel and representation can put the poor in a

better position to escape from poverty.

It won a high percentage of court trials and appeals on behalf of indigent

clients.

It won a series of important cases that spelled millions of dollars and newly-

established rights for the poor.

In giving free legal help to 475,000 clients in Fiscal Year 1968, Legal Services

Program (LSP) attorneys averted arbitrary and illegal actions that usually have
disastrous economic consequences for a family that is already poor: the unfair

eviction of a family, enforcement of a fraudulent sales contract, and arbitrary

refusal of welfare payments.
Poverty lawyers won 70 percent of court trials and 60 percent of their appeals

for indigent clients who could not afford to retain a lawyer. They won 70 percent

of their actions against administrative agencies, whose complexities often baffle

the poor. And they won 72 percent of the matters involving consumer fraud. LSP
obtained sizeable income and benefits for the poor (to which they were fully

entitled) several times greater than the cost of the $36 million national programs.

For example, just one case in California restored $210 million in medical
services for 1.5 million poor and aged people. The governor ordered the state

medicaid program cut by that amount. An applicant for medical care, repre-

sented by California Rural Legal Assistance lawyers in a class suit, obtained

an injunction which said the governor did not have the authority to make
such a cut and that only the legislature could do so. The order was upheld by the

state Supreme Court and the cutback was voided.

In another important welfare case affecting up to 400,000 children, the Su-

preme Court ruled in June 1968, that a state cannot deny benefits to a dependent
child because his mother engages in extramarital sexual relations. The court

struck down the Alabama "substitute father" law and, by implication, similar

man in the house laws in 18 states and the District of Columbia. In a case re-

searched by an OEO-funded welfare law research center at Columbia University

Law School and represented by the Roger Baldwin Foundation of the American
Civil Liberties Union, the court ruled that insofar as the Alabama regulation

was based on the state's interest "in discouraging illicit sexual behavior and il-

legitimacy, it plainly conflicts with Federal law and policy." The court said,

"destitute children who are legally fatherless cannot be flatly denied Federally-

funded assistance on the transparent fiction that they have a substitute father."

HEW estimated that as a result of the decision up to 400,000 poverty-stricken

children were entitled to up to $200 million a year in Federal, state and local aid

payments.
Two precedent-breaking decisions expanding the rights of tenants were handed

down in cases represented by the Neighborhood Legal Services Project in

Washington, D.C. The U.S. Court of Appeals ruled that a landlord has no legal

right to evict a tenant in retaliation for the tenant's report of housing code viola-

tions to the government. This meant slum residents could report violations with-

out fear of being evicted for doing so. President Johnson, recognizing the gravity

of the issue posed by the LSP case, asked the Congress to enact a law banning

retaliatory evictions in D.C. The District government joined with poverty lawyers

in asking the court to forbid such evictions because they were linked to a vital

public interest—enforcement ofthehousinglaw
In the second tenant rights case, the D.C. Court of Appeals ruled unanimously

that a lease is invalid if the housing was in violation of the code at the time of

rental. The ruling's importance was that it recognized the right of the tenant to

withhold the rent when the housing is in unsafe or unsanitary condition. Legal

Services attorneys have argued for this right in countless other cases for indigent

clients. Thus the 280,000 residents of substandard dwellings in Washington, D.C.
received important new rights as a direct result of the efforts of LSP. Both cases

had precedent value for the rest of the country.
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Action in in n' reform

Legal Services plaj an Increasingly Important rule in helping state Legislatures

and city councils. The must remarkable work was done by the Urban Law Pro-

gram at the University of Detroil I.aw School, an OEO research and demonstra-
tion project. The project was largely responsible for the Michigan legislature's

passage of a series of precedent-setting laws thai gave tenants a new bill of

rights. The Detroit project drafted tile legislation, stimulated statewide in-

terest, had the laws Introduced, and supported them before the legislature. The
new laws made code enforcement a civil matter and gave tenants the right

to go into court and obtain enforcement themselves; required thai all '•

contain a pledge by the landlord to keep the premises In ••livable" condition ;
and

said tenants could not be evicted for exercising lawful rights, such a< reporting

code violations.

The Hartford Legal Services Program played a vital role in the Connecticut
state Legislature's enactment of 13 major laws aimed at Improving the lot of

the poor. Ohio revised its garnishment laws to protect the poor with the aid of

several Legal Services agencies. The Maryland General Assembly gave Baltimore
tenants new protection against summary eviction if the tenant could show that

the premises were in unsafe or unsanitary condition.

Legal needs underscored

In March of 1968, the President's Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders,

in its lengthy report, underscored the importance of bringing legal services to

poor people. As one of the "first phase" steps to be taken to get at the causes of

urban disorders, the commission called for a substantial expansion of the OEO
Legal Services Program through increased public and private funding. It said

that while the OEO program had "made a good beginning in providing legal

assistance to the poor" it found that too often lawyers were not available to

impoverished ghetto residents. There were striking parallels between the com-
mission's recommendations and what Legal Services had been doing since 1965.

The commission said it found that almost every major disorder was fore-

shadowed by an accumulation of grievances and dissatisfaction among Negroes

with the local government's inability to respond. Redressing such grievani es of

groups is one of the basic tasks carried out by Legal Services. The commission
listed 12 deeply-held grievances that lay behind the disorders. Eight of the 12

grievances were areas in which LSP lawyers had represented hundreds of

thousands of clients and community groups. The grievance areas included police

practices, inadequate housing, discriminatory administration of justice, and dis-

criminatory consumer practices.

Research and Iraininn

A host of research and training programs aimed at maintaining a high quality

of lawyers and legal work were started during the year. A new program aimed

at helping 300 minority group members enter and complete law school selected

its first students. The Reginald Ileber Smith Fellowship program has sent 150

outstanding young lawyers to serve in one-year assignments with local Legal

Services projects. Many will become the poverty law experts of tomorrow. A
special welfare law research center at Columbia University provides research,

briefs and legal memoranda to lawyers handling difficult cases. Marquetfa Uni-

versity and the University of Southern California perform similar research

support for LSP lawyers. The National Clearinghouse for Legal Services pub-

lishes a monthly review of important developments in poverty law. The Na-

tional Institute'for Education in Law and Poverty conducts the training of

LSP lawyers through regional conferences on poverty law.

During the year, the Legal Services Program :

Provided funds to 260 neighborhood Legal Services Programs in 19 states.

The local projects operate 850 neighborhood law offices staffed by 1,800 full-time

lawyers. In addition, 40 research, demonstration and technical assistance proj-

ects were funded.
Gave legal services to tenant associations, welfare mother groups and other

communitv action groups, helping them to set up self-help projects su<

credit unions, to win their rightful share of public services such as health 'are.

street lights, and garbage collection.

Demonstrated to many poor people that the law belongs to them and is meant

to protect them. When a poor man sees that a lawyer can reverse an arbitrary



106

decision by a public agency, be is likely to develop some respect for tbe legal

Continued to stimulate a strong interest in the problems of tbe poor in the
law schools and to inspire many of the brightest young lawyers to enter the

poverty program.

,[From the Sacramento Bee, Monday, Oct. 27, 1969]

Murphy's Fight To Kill Legal Aid

The House of Representatives should reject California Sen. George Murphy's
attack on legal assistance programs for the poor which are provided under the

War on Poverty program in most states.

Murphy attached a rider to Senate legislation extending the life of the Office

of Economic Opportunity for two years. The rider, approved by the Senate,

would give state governors veto power over the legal assistance programs for

the poor. In California, and in some other states, it is known the governors
oppose such programs.

If Murphy's rider is approved by the House, it would give Gov. Ronald Reagan
veto power over the California Rural Legal Assistance program, to which
Reagan is bitterly opposed. The programs in other states would suffer the

same fate at the hands of unsympathetic governors.

Yet these programs have been endorsed by the conservative American Bar
Association as providing perhaps the first opportunity for the poor to have a

chance to redress grievances legally. Notoriously, the poor have been excluded
from their day in court simply for lack of money.

Other observers have pointed out inability to seek legal redress is behind

much of the urban violence and street demonstrations. These follow upon lack

of access to the proper court channels—channels closed otherwise to the poor.

Murphy, an outspoken "law and order" advocate, thus contradicts himself

in joining Reagan's vendetta against legal aid for the poor.

House Democrats and some administration spokesmen have opposed the

Murphy measure. They would retain control over the existence of the legal

assistance programs in the office of the President, where it should be.

The benefits of such programs, particularly in California, have been manifold.

They have helped secure for the poor a chance to speak for their rights in the

courtroom, which under the American system is a right to be accorded every

citizen, not just those able to afford legal services.

Murphy's rider undercuts that right and the House should reject it.

[From Fresno (Calif.) Bee, Nov. 6, 1969]

Eisenhower Commission Rebukes Murphy's Attempt To Kill Legal Aid
for Poor

The government should finance legal services for the poor, including costs

of lawsuits against the government itself. It should establish citizens' grievance

committees which would investigate and support individual complaints against

welfare, health, housing, sanitation and police officials.

Radical proposals from "wild-eyed liberals?"

Far from it. These are recommendations of the National Commission on the

Causes and Prevention of Violence, the presidential-appointed body headed by
the conservative Dr. Milton Eisenhower, brother of Ike. After lengthy and care-

ful study of the plight of the disadvantaged under the existing judicial system,

Eisenhower put it flatly :

"There is not the slightest doubt in my mind," he said, that the poor are at "a
great disadvantage" in obtaining justice in both civil and criminal proceedings.

This is a telling repudiation of the effort by California Republican Sen. George
Murphy to give state governors veto power over government legal services for

the poor. His veto amendment to a Senate poverty program bill deserves a sting-

ing rebuke by the House of Representatives.
What prompts Murphy's attack is the fact California Rural Legal Assistance,

Inc., an Office of Economic Opportunity-backed program, has tackled govern-

mental agencies which side with powerful vested interests.
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It bad come to be commonplace that the poor and disadvantaged, including

minority groups, had to take what was dished out by these privileged taction*

CRLA upset the cozy applecart and thereby incurred the wrath of Ifurphj and

Gov. Ronald Reagan, who would not hesitate a minute to kill CRLA, given tin-

veto power of Murphy's amendment. Governors in a number of other states

would do the same to legal services for the poor.

At stake here is whether the American Constitution really means what it

says about "justice for all." The Eisenhower commission's careful study clearly

shows the poor do not obtain real justice. They are particularly helpless in

seeking redress against powerful private groups and governmental agencies,

without help from the government itself.

The concept of government assistance to the poor in this plight is one of the

most inspired endorsements of the American people's traditional insistence

upon fair play, a right to a day in court. The nation will be no stronger in its

justice than the caliber Of justice afforded to the lowliest, least privileged of

its citizens.

Senator Mondale. We stand adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., committee adjourned.)
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